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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL
RIGHTS

Tuesday, February 12, 1980

PROCEEDINGS

The U.S. Commission on Civil Rights convened, pursuant to notice,
in Phoenix, Arizona, Arthur S. Flemming, Chairman, presiding.

PRESENT: Arthur S. Flemming, Chairman; Stephen Horn, Vice
Chairman; Frankie M. Freeman; Commissioner; Manuel Ruiz, Jr.,
Commissioner; Murray Saltzman, Commissioner; Louis Nunez, Staff
Director; Eileen M. Stein, General Counsel; Jack P. Hartog, Assistant
General Counsel; Mary Anne Hoopes Staff Attorney; and Linda C.
Huber, Staff Attorney.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I will ask the hearing to come to order,
please.

My name is Arthur Flemming. As Chairman of the U.S. Commission
on Civil Rights, I'd like to welcome you to this public hearing on the
legal system and women who are victims of domestic violence.

I am joined by my colleagues on the Commission. The Vice Chair-
man on my immediate left, Stephen Horn, president of the California
State University at Long Beach, California. On my immediate right,
Commissioner Frankie M. Freeman, who is Inspector General of the
Community Services Administration in Washington, D.C. On Commis-
sioner Horn’s left, Commissioner Manuel Ruiz, an attorney specializing
in international law with offices in Los Angeles, California. And on
Mrs. Freeman’s right, Commissioner Murray Saltzman, rabbi of the
Baltimore Hebrew Congregation in Baltimore.

This hearing is being held under the authority of the Civil Rights Act
of 1957 as amended. As required by law, notice of the hearing was
published in the Federal Register on December 26, 1979.

Over the past 3 years, the Commission and four of its State Advisory
Committees have considered various aspects of the problem of
domestic violence against women. This hearing grows out of this ex-
perience. It will give the Commission firsthand evidence on the
response of the legal system to the particular needs of women who are
physically abused by their husbands or mates.
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While our focus today will be on the law enforcement system in
Phoenix. tomorrow we will examine aspects of Tucson's approach and
also analyze the problems abnsed women have in gaining access to and
using available legal remedies.

This hearing is part of a larger project which will include a second
hearing in another city to compare its approach to that found in
Arizona. The testimony received at both these hearings and other
evidence obtained by the Commission will then ke used to prepare a
report to the Congress and to the President containing our findings
and recommendations.

[ would like to emphasize that this hearing is not being conducted
in Phoenix because of any allegations received by the Commission
concerning the workings of the legal system in Phoenix or other parts
of Arizona. To the contrary, we chose Arizona because its law and en-
forcement practices appear to be similar to those of most other States.

Our opportunity to conduct this case study of the legal system’s
response to the needs of women who are victims of domestic violence
has been greatly aided by the complete cooperation Commission staff
has received from ali levels of Arizona’s government and particularly
the Phoenix Police Department. The Commission deeply appreciates
and gratefully acknowledges this assistance. It has allowed us to talk
to potential witnesses and develon evidence that will greatly aid the
thoroughness, objectivity, and fairness the Commission has sought in
all its hearings over our 23-year history.

I would now like to ask my colleague, Commissioner Freeman, to
explain the rules and procedures that govern this hearing.

Commissioner Freeman?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Thank you, Dr. Flemming.

At the outset, I should emphasize that the observations I'm about to
make on the Commission’s rules constitute nothing more than brief
summaries of the significant provisions. The rules themselves should be
consulted for a fuller understanding and are available from staff mem-
bers. Staff will also be available to answer any questions that may arise
during the course of the hearing.

All persons who are scheduled to appear have been subpenaed by
the Commission. All testimony will be under oath and will be trans-
cribed verbatim by the official reporter.

Everyone who testifies or submits data or evidence is entitled to ob-
tain a copy of the transcript on payment of costs. In addition, within
60 days after the close of the hearing, a person may ask to correct
errors in the transcript of his or her testimony. Such requests will be
granted only to make the transcript conform to testimony as presented
at the hearing.

All witnesses are entitled to be accompanied and advised by counsel.
After the witness has been questioned by the Commission, counsel
may subject his or her client to reasonable examination within the
scope of the questions asked by the Commission. He or she also may
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make objections on the record and argue briefly the basis for such ob-
jections.

Should any witness fail or refuse to follow any order made by the
Chairman. or the Commissioner presiding in his absence. his or her
behavior will be considered disorderly and the matter will be referred
to the U.S. attorney for enforcement pursuant to the Commission’s
statutory powers.

If the Commission determines that any witness's testimony tends to
defame, degrade, or incriminate any person, that person or his or her
counsel may submit written questions which in the discretion of the
Commission may be put to the witness. Such person also has a right
to request that witnesses be subpenaed on his or her behaif.

All witnesses have the right to submit statements prepared by them-
selves or others for inclusion in the record, provided they are sub-
mitted within the time required by the rules.

Any person who has not been subpenaed may be permitted, in the
discretion of the Commission, to submit a written statement at this
public hearing. Such statement will be reviewed by the members of the
Commissior and made a part of the record.

Witnesses at the Commission hearings, including those at the
scheduled cpen session, are protected by the provisions of Title 18,
U.S. Code. Section 1505, which makes it a crime to threaten, in-
timidate. or injure witnesses on account of their attendance at govern-
ment proceedings. The Commission should be immediately informed of
any allegaticns relating to possible intimidation of witnesses.

Let me eraphasize that we consider this to be a very serious matter
and we will do all in our power to protect witnesses who appear at
the hearing.

I would also like to explain briefly the special Commission
procedure for testimony or evidence that may tend to defame,
degrade, or incriminate any person. I would like to make clear, how-
ever, that we do not anticipate receiving such testimony or using this
procedure at this hearing.

Section 10Z(e) of our statute provides, and I quote:

*If the Commission determines that evidence or testimony at any
hearing may tend to defame, de grade, or incriminate any person,
it shall receive such evidence or testimony in executive session.
The Comrnission shall afford any person defamed, degraded, or in-
criminated by such evidence or testimony an opportunity to ap-
pear and be heard in an executive session with a reasonable
number of additional witnesses requested by him before deciding
to use such evidence or testimony.

When we use the term ‘‘executive session,”’ we mean a session in
which only the Commissioners are present, in contrast to a session
such as this one in which the public is invited and urged to attend.
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In providing for an executive or closed session for testimony that
may tend to defame. degrade, or incriminate any person, Congress
clearly intended to give the fullest protection to individuals by afford-
ing them opportunity to show why any testimony that might be damag-
ing to them should not be presented in public. Congress also wished
to minimize damage to reputations as much as possible and to provide
personis an opportunity to rebut unfounded charges before they were
well publicized. Therefore, the Commission, when appropriate, con-
venes in executive session prior to the receipt of anticipated defamato-
ry testimony.

Following the presentation of the testimony in executive session and
any statement in opposition to it, the Commissioners review the sig-
nificance of the testimony and the merit of the opposition to it. In the
event we find the testimony to be of insufficient credibility or the op-
position to it to be of sufficient merit, we may refuse to hear certain
witnesses even though those witnesses have been subpenaed to testify
in public session. Testimony that may tend to defame, degrade, or in-
criminate another person is not permitted by witnesses in the open ses-
sion.

The Commission’s rules were drafied with the intent of ensuring that
Commission hearings are conducted in a fair and impartial manner. In
many cases the Commission has gone significantly beyond congres-
sional requirements in providing safeguards for witnesses and other
persons. We have done that in the belief that useful facts can be
develcped best in an atmosphere of calm and objectivity. We hope
that such an atmosphere will prevail at this hearing.

With respect to the conduct of persons in this hearing room, the
Commission wants to make clear that all orders by the Chairman must
be obeyed. Failure by any person to obey an order by Dr. i:emming,
or the Commissioner presiding in his absence, will result in the exclu-
sion of the individual from this hearing room and criminal prosecution
by the U.S. attorney when appropriate.

The Federal marshals stationed in and around this hearing room
have been thoroughly instructed by the Commission on hearing
procedures and their orders are also to be obeyed.

This hearing will be in public session today, Tuesday, February 12,
and tomorrow, Wednesday, February 13. The session today began at
8:45 a.m. and will continue until 6 p.m. with an hour and 15 minutes
break for lunch. The session will resume tomorrow at 9 a.m. and con-
tinue until 3:30 p.m. with an hour and 15 minutes break for lunch.

After the conclusion of the scheduled testimony at 3:30 on Wed-
nesday. there will be an open session for members of the public who
wish to bring information concerning the subject matter at the hearing
to the Commission’s attention. The time available will be filled on a
first come. first served basis. If you wish to testify at this open session,
please consult our staff in Board Room A of the Adams Hotel.
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There are three Commission requirements governing such open ses-
sion testimony. Testimony must be limited to 5 minutes. It m : not
defame or degrade or incriminate any person, and it must be directed
to the legal system and its response to the needs of women who are
victims of domestic viclence.

Thank you.

CHaIRMAN  FLEMMING. Thank you very much. Commissioner
Freeman.

The U.S. Cornmission on Civil Rights receives very, very significaut
help in all of the States of the Nation from State Advisory Committees.
These Committees are appointed by the Commission and the members
of the Committee volun. er their services.

The Commission has been given outstanding assistance in prepara-
tion for this hearing by the Chairperson of the Arizona State Advisory
Committee and by his associates on that Committee. We are very, very
happy that Dr. Morrison Warren is with us this morning and we would
be very happy to hear from him at this point.

Dr. Warren.

STATEMENT OF MORRISON WARREN. CHAIRPERSON, ARIZONA
ADVISORY COMMITTEE TO THE U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

DRr. WaRREN. Thank you, Chairman Flemming.

It is with great pleasure and anticipation that I welcome you, Chair-
man Flemming and Commissioners, to Arizona again, on behalf of the
Commission’s Arizona Advisory Committee and on behalf of the
citizens of Phoenix and the State of Arizona. As you recall, the
Arizona Advisory Committee worked extensively with the Commission
several years ago during its national hearings on American Indians.

The Aiizona Advisory Committee is pleased to have assisted the
Commission in its present study of the response of the legal system to
the particular needs of women who are physically abused by their
husbands and mates. We are also pleased that you have again ex-
perienced true western hospitality through the full cooperation you
received from Arizona’s government and the Phoenix Police Depart-
ment. This hospitality has enabled you to study the legal system in
depth. It is our hope that the role Arizona has played will assist the
Commission in developing creative, realistic remedies for domestic
violence, not by overriding local needs but by initiating appropriate
Federal supportive activity.

The Commission’s work is known and respected for its objectivity.
This work is permanently rooted in the contacts it has established in
the community through its State Advisory Committees. State Commit-
tees advise the Commission on local concerns and issues in the area
of civil rights by providing information on national projects and writing
recommendations for reform to the Commissioners, based on indepen-
dent studies they have conducted in their regions.
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Advisory Committee members, appointed by the Commussion, are a
diverse group of people in terms of sex, race and ethnicity, religion,
age, handicap, political party. and occupation. What we have in com-
mon is a sensitivity to civil rights issues and a commitment to the goal
of equal opportunity.

The Arizona Advisory Committee is particularly proud of its mem-
bership. cimmittee members come from all parts of the State. They
are persons who are highly talented and dedicated and knowledgeable
about the history and traditions of their communities.

As Chairpersen of the Arizona Advisory Committee for the last 5
years and one of the earliest Advisory Committee members appointed
nationwide, I am also proud of the longstanding relationship our Com-
mittee has established with the Commission with various projects.

The Arizona Committee has looked at administration of justice in
social issues \rith regard to the American Indians. We have also
analyzed the Arizona State prison system, thereby assisting the Com-
mission in formulating recommendations for its national project on
State prison systems.

More recently, the Arizona Advisory Committee is conducting an in-
dependent study of housing needs of minorities and women in the
State. We have continuously monitored and worked toward resolving
Arizona’s education problems.

The Arizona Committee is also concerned about energy problems af-
fecting minorities, women, and the aged and is looking forward to
doing indepth work with the Commission in this arca.

The thoroughness ar:d hard work of Commission staff in preparing
for this hearing will enable you to present the communrity with a com-
prehensive report. This report will greatly contritute toward national
and local efforts to combat the growing proble:as of domestic violence.

Again, we welcome the Commissioners to Arizona.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Dr. Warren, again may [ express on behalf of
all of us our gratitude and zppreciation to you for your long service,
both as a member of the Committee and for the last 5 years as Chair-
person, and I hope you will also convey to all of your colleagues on
the Committee our feeling of indebtedness to them for the services
they have rendered in connection with the various projects that you
have identified.

DRr. WARREN. Thank you, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. We are delighted to be here with you and we
appreciate all that vou have done to contribute to this hearing.

DRr. WARREN. Thank you, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMNG. Thank you very, very much.

Now, may I ask if the clerks and repc ters for this hearing would
just stand where you are and raise your right hands.

[The clerks and reporters were sworn. ]

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you.

Counsel, will call the first witness?

Ms. STEIN. Joanne Rhoads, Ellen Lyon, Patricia Magrath.
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CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. If you will remain standing and raise your

right hand. please.
{Joanne Rhoads, Ellen Lyon, and Patricia Magrath were sworn. ]

TESTIMONY OF JOANNE RHOADS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, RAINBOW
RETREAT: ELLEN LYON, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, AND PATRICIA MAGRATH,
SUPERVISOR, CRISIS UNIT, SOJOURNER CENTER

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you. We are delighted to have you
with us.

Ms. STeIN. Beginning with Ms. Rhoads and moving from left to
right, would you, please, for the record, give your name, address, and
title or position?

Ms. RHoADS. My name is Joanne Rhoads and I—do you want the
address where I live or work?

Ms. STEIN. Where you work.

Ms. RHoOADS. I work at Rainbow Retreat, which is at 4332 North
12th Street, and I am the executive director and founder.

Ms. MAGRATH. My name is Patricia Magrath. The address is 357
North 4th Avenue and my position is lead crisis counselor at Sojourner
Center.

Ms. Lyon. Ellen Lyon, Sojourner Center, executive director, 357
North 4th Avenue, Phoenix 85002.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Ms. Rhoads, would you please explain the services that you provide
at Rainbow Retreat to women who are in need of shelter because of
domestic violence?

Ms. RHoADs. Rainbow Retreat provides crisis treatment and shelter
for women and children who are in crisis due to physical abuse and/or
emotional abuse. The treatment consists of individual counseling,
group counseling, rap sessions, art therapy, music therapy. The shelter
consists of room, board, 7 days a week, 24 hours a day up to 6 weeks.

Ms. STEIN. Could you give us some idea of the number of women
who use your shelter, where they come froin and what their racial and
ethnic and economic composition is?

Ms. RHoaDS. We have room for 23 women and children at the
shelter that can stay there for 24 hours a day.

Our makeup of the women who use the shelter are predominantly
Caucasian. Then the next block of women that would come in would
be the Chicano. Then your blacks and a few Indians.

Their needs are—when they first come in their needs are extremely
basic. They need a roof over their head. They need clothes. They need
food. They want some help in getting jobs. They need some legal ser-
vices. That is the main priorities when they walk in. They want some
help in those areas.

Their emotional status at the time they come in is that they usually
are unable to provide themselves with any of those things, particularly
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jobs. particularly their ability to earn money. Emotionally they have no
self-concept. Their feeling of worth is extremely low.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you very much.

Do you have a written statement that describes Rainbow Retreat?

Ms. RHoADS. I think, yes, you have one there.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, I'd like to ask that this description of Rainbow
Retreat be introduced into the record as Exhibit No 1.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection it will be done.

Ms. SteIN. Thank you.

Ms. Lyon, could you describe the services that you provide at
Sojourner Center?

Ms. LyoN. Yes. Sojourner Center provides food, shelter, and coun-
seling and informational and referral type of services to women and
children who are current victims of domestic violence, of abuse, or
have developed some sort of chronic social or behavioral disfunction
which seems to come from a background of abuse, from years of
violence in their family as kids.

We provide housing. Under our current—we have Title XX con-
tract, which is Federal money through the State of Arizona, which pro-
vides for services for up to 7 days for women in immediate need who
are in crisis because of being 1 an abusive relationship.

We, as | said, provide sheiter, food, counseling. We refer to places
like DES [Department of Economic Security]. We can provide indepth
counseling such as assertiveness training, parenting skills at the center,
or we work with the systems agency such as the department of
economic security to try to get that woman into a place where she can
provide the basic needs for herself and her children.

Ms. STEIN. And could you give us some idea of the economic and
ethnic background of the women that you serve?

Ms. LyonN. I would say at least 90 percent of our particular popula-
tion would be considered low economic level Below— actually pover-
ty level people, economically disadvantaged women.

The ethnic breakdown is Anglo, 62.2 percent; Black, 10 percent;
Chicano, 15 percent; Native American, 10 percent; other, 0.8 percent.

Ms. STeIN. Thank you. '

And do you have a packet of materials describing Sojourner Center?

Ms. LYoN. Yes, I do.

Ms. STeIN. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to ask leave to have that packet
introduced as Exhibit No. 2 in the record.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection it will be entered in the
record as Exhibit No. 2.

Ms. StTeIN. Thank you.

Ms. Lyon, could you describe the emotional and economic circum-
stances of women when they arrive at Sojourner Center?

Ms. LyoN. The average woman, the major portion of the women
who arrive at our center are under extreme stress when they arrive.
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I'd say the average age is around 25. She has a little bit less than a
ninth-grade education. Probably has not worked at all. If she has
worked, she might have worked as a waitress for 6 months, 8 months
at one time or another.

Usually. the average woman again has around three kids and that
can go—we have had zero through—I think we had one woman in at
one time who had 12 kids. So it covers quite a wide range.

The woman, when she comes in, as I said, demonstrates a lot of
stress type of responses. She either is weeping, she goes back and forth
frequently; and this is the average woman. She goes back and forth
between weeping, feeling guilty, feeling as if it’s her fault—What has
she done to herself, her kids? Why didn’t she cook hamburger instead
of macaroni for dinner and then everything would have been okay?

And then, on the other hand, 2 minutes later or an hour later she
is into a rage type of reaction and is very angry and then it goes back
into, again, the fear. After all, she sees this, her husband, her spouse
who has been abusing her, the majority of our women see him as
somebody who is at least 10 feet 4 inches tall, can do no wrong, can
completely wipe her out just by snapping his fingers. She is very in-
timidated when she comes, is very much afraid, is very much afraid
of what he is going to do to her if she does anything, if she says
anything bad about him; what he might do to her children, how is she
ever going to eat.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Ms. Rhoads, based on your experience and the number of women
you have counseled, what is your understanding of how the police
respond when they are called to a situation of battering?

Ms. RHoaDs. The observation that | have made from the clients that
come through Rainbow Retreat and other women who I have had in-
teraction with, that have had to use the police, is that, one, their major
complaint is that they are insensitive to what is going on in the home,
that they are not advised of their rights. They are toid that there is
nothing that they can do, *‘they” the women. They are told that there
is nothing that they can do, meaning *“‘they’ the police. They are told
to leave the home. “Why don’t you just leave until things cool down.”

Maybe an attempt might have been made to remove the husband in
an amiable kind of way, or there may be some kind of instance where
the husband is removed by the police and possibly either dropped off
at the corner, dropped off at the park, or possibly dropped off at the
jail, which does not mean a whole lot because he can be back in 15
or 20 minutes.

I woulda like to say on the other hand, though, that when the police
do answer our calls at Rainbow Retreat, and we depend very, very
heavily on them for security since we are an open, published address,
that we find they’re extremely sensitive to the protiem. They are very
helpful and they are protective, not just to the center itself but also
to the women. It’s as if once the woman has made a commitment to
do comething, they are more willing to work with her.
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Ms. STeIN. Thank you.

Ms. Magrath, Can you add anything to that. based on your ex-
perience with police response to interspousal violence situations?

Ms. MAGRATH. Yes. 1 would like to say that our experience at
Sojourner has been very similar to Rainbow’s experience.

We find that our clients are not advised of their rights. They are not
told that they have a right to make a citizen’s arrest. They are not told
that they have a right to make a complaint and carry through. Most
of the time they are told there is no remedy, that the police can
make—that their best bet is to go through a civil thing like a tempora-
ry restraining order, which most of our clients do not have the money
for.

I have heard of extreme situations. In one case 1 had just recently,
a woman was assaulted about 12 times in front of the police. She had
bruises up and down her arms. And the only remedy that she was
given was they kept saying, “Don’t do it again, Jimmy, don’t do it
again.”’” But she was actually assaulted about 10 times in front of the
police.

Her mother and she were not allowed to go back in the home, which
is one of their rights. They were told that they would have to leave
the home immediately, and he destroyed all their property in the home
when they went back there 3 days later.

On the other hand, as Joanne says, most of the police that work in
our area are wonderful. They have been very supportive of us. And
even with the clients that live in our area, they're very supportive of
and informed them of our rights and informed them of their right to
shelter.

Many times they are not even told that there are shelters available
for them to leave to go to. They are just told to leave the home.

Ms. STEIN. Do you know of any reason to account for the difference
between police in other areas and the police in the immediate area of
your shelter?

Ms. MAGRATH. It’s probably, as Joanne says, the commitment. They
feel that the women are making a commitment. [ think the other thing
is that once the police are sensitized to some of the system’s impedi-
ments, with why these women don’t just get up with their three chil-
dren and walk out the door, many times they are much more respon-
sive.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Ms. Lyon, I understand that Sojourner has recently been asked to
give training to police officers at the recruit academy. Is that correct?

Ms. LyoN. That is correct.

Ms. STEIN. Do you have a lesson plan or training plan for the course
that you are giving?

Ms. LyoN. Yes, I do.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to ask leave to introduce the

training plan as Exhibit 3.
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CHairMaN FLEMMING. Without objection it will be entered in the
record at this point.

Ms. STEIN. Can you tell me what you hope to accomplish by
teaching this course at the police academy?

Ms. LyoN. The course consists of 1 hour with a recruit class. My
major interest in presenting this class and the reason why I v7as excited
that we were offered the opportunity to do this was I see it as the
beginning of a dialogue between the police department and human ser-
vice workers, human service programs such as ours, which I have seen
as being one of the major sources of the problem, lack of communica-
tion and coordination among agencies who are working with the
problem.

As far as during our l-hour session, which I do not feel is nearly
enough time, my hope, and the hope of the staff of Sojourner who
were also presenting, was, as I said, to begin a dialogue, to find out
and to explore the attitudes of the police department and the new
recruits, the training officers and the new recruits, towards victims of
violence and to try to talk about what possible options were available.

Our experience there—we have an outline, which you have entered,
which talks about the profile of the abuser and the profile of the vic-
tim and the role. Then we discussed the role that the police might piay
in such a situation. And when we got to that, I think that was the most
important part because, again, it got into a question and answer type
dialogue situation.

The recruits who were there basically stated, three or four of them
stated, that they had been told by training officers that it was a waste
of paper to write up a complaint in a domestic violence situation, that
it was a waste of time to take the assailant in.

The recruits, who are new to the game, I'd say at least half of them
were concerned about that. They wanted to know if there wasn’t
something they could do. And some of our suggestions, the number
one suggestion was, first of all, *'I don't feel that you as a police person
are responsible to be a counseler as well. However, I feel that you do
have a responsibility to intervene when somebody potentially is at risk
of being hurt badly by separating, by taking the assailant away as an
option, by informing the woman of her right to citizen’s arrest if you
feel that you cannot take the person in because you did not see any
act of violence at the time, to inform the victim of crisis shelters in
the area.” Although I think, as Pat and Joanne both implied, I don’t
think that is the best cption because, unfortunately, it’s the woman and
kids who are getting beaten, who have to leave the home, while he
gets to stay in his home and drink his beer and possibly rip up her
clothes and rip up the kids’ birth certificates so that she can’t get any
services after that.

But to at least inform as to the options, to offer to provide transpor-
tation to that woman to a shelter or to her mother’s or to a friend’s
home, to at least get away from the situation at that time. That usually
is not done.
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Ms. STEIN. Ms. Rhoads, is it correct that Rainbow Retreat has also
been asked to conduct training for the police recruits?

Ms. RHOADS. Yes.

Ms. STEIN. And do you have a training plan also of the course you
are providing”

Ms. RHOADS. Yes, we do.

Ms. STeIN. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to ask that that be admitted as
Exhibit No. 4.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection it will be done.

Ms. STEIN. What response have you found from the recruits?

Ms. RHoaDs. Ours was extremely optimistic. I think there were 2
days with 2 hours each session, and we spent the 2 days at the acade-
my, which is something that Rainbow has been trying to accomplish
for the last 6 years, incidentally. I can’t honestly say we have been
pounding on doors trying to do it, but we have tried in many different
ways to get into the academy to do training.

After our last two sessions, we were invited back to do one 4-hour
session once a month, which gives us a lot more time, and this will
be with the whole academy, not just some classes. So, again, it’s op-
timistic.

What we try to accomplish while we are there is not so much going
in and telling them that ““This is what we hear about you. Why don’t
you clean up your act? This is what is going on out therc. This is what
you are walking into. You are not walking into just a fight. You are
walking into a pattern that has been established for a very long time,
and there is not a whole lot that you as a counselor—"’ as Eileen said,
“We don’t expect you to be counselors, but we do expect you to be
sensitive to the problem that is going on. We would like to help you
become sensitive to it and not get yourself to the point where you
becomie ineffective in your role because of your being overly sensi-
tive.”” Because there is a delicate balance that the police have to walk
there, too.

Another thing that we try to accomplish with the police is to take
the picture away of the assailant being the bad guy and the
woman—usually it’s the woman being abused—as being the victim and
seeing the two people as two people who need help. That this is a pat-
tern that has been going on for a very long time. That whether they
lock him up and throw away the key or whether they take her to a
shelter and leave her there for the next 20 years, the pattern has been
established and they will continue this kind of interaction if they’re al-
lowed to.

Ms. STEIN. When clients come to Rainbow Retreat after they have
been assaulted by their spouse, do you encourage them to prosecute
or not?

Ms. RHoADS. No.

Ms. STEIN. Why is that?
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Ms. RHoaps. First of all. most of the clients by the time they get
to Rainbow Retreat have tried some kind of legal action. They have
either called the police and been told that there is nothing anybody
can do or they have tried to prosecute and found out that if they did
make an attempt, they were told to cool off for a couple of weeks.
Or should there be some kind of charges pressed or a signed com-
plaint, usually the man was out on bail in a very short period of time,
an arraignment wouldn’t take place for about 6 weeks and the woman
would have to live at home with that man until she was sought to testi-
fy against him, which is—"That’s insane for me to live in the same
nouse with the man that I'm going to testify against for assault. Then
they could just lock me up.”

As far as her being in the shelter and us encouraging her to
prosecute, we don’t have the time. We have a very short period of
time with these women and we have to decide what their needs are.
And they have to decide what their needs are. And to sit and go
through 2 or 3 or 4 or 5 days or maybe 2 weeks down at the attorney’s
office or at the city attorney’s office is just—it is not the best place
to spend our time and energy for that client.

She needs to devote her energies into bettering her way, not into
getting him, because it really doesn’t do any good. It’s a very fruitless
kind of a way to go.

Ms. STeIN. Thank you.

Ms. Magrath, what has your experience been with prosecution?

Ms. MAGRATH. We have not done it that often for a number of
reasons. First of all, because of our crisis orientation, women are only
there for 7 days. A lot of the times when the women come in there
has not even been a charge madec, so if they are interested we will cer-
tainly call the police and have them come back down and take a re-
port. But even that is difficult to do.

As Joanne says, prosecuting one of these type of cases is very, very
difficult. The woman has got to be in a safe place. She has got to be
away from him.

We have had a number of cases where the men were aware of where
they were and calling them up and threatening them every day, that
they were going to kill them if they didn’t drop the charges.

There is also the economic factors. Many times the sole economic
support of the family is the assailant and to prosecute him when it’s
your only means of support doesn’t make a whole lot of sense.

We did have one case that we attempted to prosecute. A woman
was dragged out of her parent’s house after she had left this man, was
beaten with a brick and a stick and a bottle over a period of 8 hours.
He was originally charged with kidnapping and assault with a deadly
weapon. She was bruised on every part of her body. I have never seen
a woman so badly beat up in my life. And the charges were dropped
from this kidnapping and assault with a deadly weapon to three counts
of a misdemeanor. And we had to even fight for that.
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When we went down to the district attorney and asked them why,
they said that due to the fact that it was a domestic violence case and
also because there were a number of other factors. At one point in
time she stabbed him and also they felt that she had many chances to
get away from him over this 8-hour period of time. They would not
prosecute it as a felony. They would prosecute it instead as a
misdemeanor. He was given 6 months in jail for what he did.

Now, iuckily in this case, he had a P.O. and we called-

Ms. STeIN. I'm sorry. Would you tell us what you mean by a “P.O.™™?

Ms. MAGRATH. He was on adult probation. He was on probation for
a marijuana charge about 3 years back. His probation officer was irate
when he saw what he had done to her and had him violated.

He received 10 years in jail for the violation and 6 months for the
actual assault that he committed.

Ms. STEIN. You say that she stabbed him. Do vou mean during the
course of the incident?

Ms. MAGRATH. During the course of the beating, yes.

At one point in time she had access to a knife and it was a very
superficial wound. But they felt that because she would have access
to stab him she should have also had access to get away.

She was about 5 feet, if that tall. She probably was shorter than that.
And he was about 6 feet 3 inches and extremely threatening. 1 went
through the court case with him and he was threatening me and
everybody else in the court-

Ms. STEIN. Do you believe it’s true, as is often said, that women
frequently drop charges after initially filing charges against their
husband?

Ms. MAGRATH. Yes, I do. The reasons that they probably do is
because it is very difficult. If you can talk the police into taking the
charge and then talk the county attorneys or the city prosecutor into
keeping the charge, and then from there go into court; it is a very dif-
ficult process, number one. Number two, he is probably out on the
streets this whole time and knows where you are and is calling you up
every day and telling you to drop the charges, drop the charges.

Also, the economic impingements; and many times the woman still
loves the man and just wishes that he would leave her alone. And due
to all these factors it is a very difficult thing to prosecute.

Ms. STeiN. What happens if a prosecution is carried through to
completion? Do you have any experience of that?

Ms. MAGRATH. In terms of sentencing?

Ms. STEIN. Yes.

Ms. MAGRATH. My only experience is that one, which, like I said,
the woman was—I have never seen anyone so badly beaten in my life.
She was, she was bruised on every inch of her body and he was given
6 months for that.

Ms. STEIN. Ms. Rhoads, do you have any experience with prosecu-
tions that are carried to completion?



15

Ms. RHOADS. As 1 said before. Rainbow 1s not—doesn’t really en-
courage a woman to go through prosecution. If she chooses to go into
prosecution. we will act as an advocate and walk her through it or go
with her to do whatever we can.

I personally have not had any real significant case that stands out
in my mind as to what happens when you follow through with presecu-
tion.

But another center in the State. she and I work very closely
together. and the one that was so outrageous to us was the woman did
prosecute her husband and it was not only abuse for herself but abuse
for her children. And she was in this center, another center.

They went to court and he was sentenced to Florence, which is our
State prison. And shortly after he was in prison they started cor-
responding again and she decided to move down to Florence to be
close to him, and then decided that everything she had ever said was
a lie and that everyone had talked her into lying. That is probably the
most outrageous thing I have ever heard and that is what I get the feel-
ing in trying to find some of those things. This is so rare. It’s so rare
to have prosecution to begin with and then on top of that it is so rare
to have that kind of mutilation that went on in the family.

The thing that is not rare in the whole thing, the whole situation,
1s the dependency that happens between the man and the woman that
are in these kinds of battering situations. There is a dependency
that—it’s so unseen and vet it's so terribly real. It’'s so hard to deal
with the facts of it.

One of the things that was mentioned earlier, and I really need to
respond to it. is I did not give you a description of the economic kinds
of women that come in. I gave you a description of what they look
like. what they felt like, what their emotions were like. But basically
our women that come into the center are not penniless women. They
are not the lower economic vromen. It's your woman who is lower
middle. maybe middle-middle class. and some wealthy, wealthy women
come into the center. Financially, on paper, that is the way they look.

Unfortunately, when they walk through the door they become penni-
less. And ! think that there is a big difference there, whether it’'s my
center, Sojourner’s, or any center across the country. Once that
woman walks through the door she is penniless. She may drive a Cadil-
lac into the driveway but she won’t have any money to put gas in it.

Ms. STeIN. By that you mean that for her social standing or her
economic standing she was dependent on her husband’s income rather
than her own?

Ms. RHoaDs. Even if she was working and putting half into the
home, nine «mes out of ten when she leaves she is penniless.

Ms. MAGRATH. We had an extreme case just recently. There was
$70.000 involved in cash in a trust fund. She was a French citizen and
she was here on his visa, and he took all the money. As sonn as she
walked out the door he took all the money and hid it and took all of
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the account and hid it someplace. So she did wou have access to a
penny. She had no access to work visas or anything like that. and 1t
v/as a really rough situation for her.

Ms. SteIN. Ms. Rhoads. could you give us your opinion of what
remedics. the effectiveness of civil law remedies such as court orders
in dissolution proceedings or peace bonds?

Ms. RHoADS. The effect?

Ms. STeIN. The effectiveness of them. whether they are effective or
not.

Ms. RHoADS. | have yet to see them be effective. I have vet-

Ms. STEIN. Why is that?

Ms. RHoAaDs. First of all, they're difficult to get. Well, we don’t even
have peace bonds here anymore. It's called something else, but they
are difficult to get.

Secondly. if someone has been able to obtain a restraining order, or
whatever replaces a peace bond at this time, and they are being
harassed or they are being bothered by the assailant or the husband
or whatever, whomever it is, and she calls the police, they say, ““There
1s nothing we can do until some action actually takes place,” which
means that she is liable for whatever comes down.

Now, I did not know we were citing cases today, but this \'ne stands
out because it’s rather recent. We had a woman in the center whose
husband had beat her very severely. She left him. She had come into
the center and she was there 6 weeks and she had gotten 2 job and
was able to go out and get her own apartment. He found out where
she worked and went and asked her to have coffee with hiin. Sh: went
and had coffee with him. He kidnapped her, took her to his apartment,
and tried to kill her. She got away from him, went to the police and
told them her husband had kidnapped her and tried to kill her and
they said, ““There is nothing we can do until he actually does
someth’ng.” He found out where she lived, went to her home, killed
her, and killed himself, and this has been in the last 6 months.

Ms. STeIN. Do you have any experience with the free legal services
that are provided thrcugn the Lega! Scrvices sysiem?

Ms. RHoaDS. Do I have any access to them or do I have experience
with them?

Ms. STeEIN. Do you have experience of whether they have been
adequate to clients of vours?

Ms. RHoaDS. No, they have not been. And this gets into a couple
of other things.

The women coming in, as I said, they may be penniless when they
walk through the door, but on payper or according to our sliding scales
that we are governed by, particalarly with government funding, our
women show up 2s a family income being more than the maximum or
the minimum that is allowable. So, many times they are ineligible for
any kind of community services that are available to someone who is
indigent or income eligible.
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Thuat works with Legal Aid also, in that many times they are ineligi-
ble. Untortunately, before they are able to get any kind of community
resources such as DES. welfare, food stamps, legal aid, things of that
nature. they have to become eligible. Well, unfortunately, to become
eligible they have to either file for divorce or go for a legal separation,
which takes money. And. as | said, penniless. They are not able to give
that $250 or $300 up front to an attorney to become eligible for com-
munity resources.

Ms. STEIN. Ms. Magrath, have you had experience with the financial
assistance provided to women by the Arizona Department of
Economic Security?

Ms. MAGRATH. Yes, | have.

Ms. STeIN. Is that an effective source of support for women who
have fled their homes because of interspousal violence?

Ms. MAGRATH. Not really. There is a number of problems with the
welfare system here in Arizona. First of all, once you apply for a case
it takes 4 to 6 weeks to actually receive your check, so during that
time you are not going to have access to any resources except for
emergency assistance.

How emergency assistance works in this State is that you find a
place to live first. You get a statement from that landlord saying that
he will rent to you for X amount of dollars.

Now. how they work it is that if, say, a woman with one child, it
would be $156 a month, would be what your check would be. So,
what you do is you go to a landlord, find someone who would rent
to you for a fourth of that, whick would be $38 a week, and they will
pay up to 2 weeks. So that means you have to find a landlord who
will rent to you for $38 a week with no deposits, no nothing besides
the $38 a week, which is extremely difficult to do in Phoenix. It’s vir-
tually—it’s almost impossible.

The other problem is access. You have to be there by—I had a
client just the other day, went down there, got there at a quarter of
7 and was told she would not be seen that day because they had no
more appointments left. They usually have to be there by 6:30 in the
morning, and if you have three children and no access to day care,
yet you are dragging those three children along in the cold at 6:30 in
the morning.

Also, some of the welfare workers’ attitudes are not that good. I
have .had welfare workers tell me, *She probably deserved to get
beaten. Well, she must like it. That's why she puts up with it.”

Now, there are other workers that are wonderful, that have just been
super and have done everything they can. But that is not all of them,
unfortunately.

Ms. STeIN. Are there any documentation requirements for certain
types of assistance that are particularly hard for a woman in'this situa-
tion to meet?



18

Ms. MAGRATH. Yes. There is a number of them. They require docu-
mentation of birth certificates on both she and the children, rent
receipts, and stuff like that. Most of the time when the woman is flee-
ing the situation she is not going to have time to pick up her rent
receipts or utility deposits, her children’s birth certificates, and her
birth certificate.

Another common thing that happens is he will destroy every specific
piece of documentation she has for this specific purpose, so she cannot
prove who she is. | have had them tear up her social security card,
every piece of documentation she has. Now, if they are not born in
Arizona, they have to send off to the State where they are born, and
that usually takes $2, and most of them, as Joanne was saying, have
no access to any resources at all. So, it’s very, very difficult.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Ms. Rhoads, do you have anything to add to what Ms. Magrath has
said”

Ms. RHoaDps. Well, I am sitting here reminiscing, because I can re-
member when we first started, we went through the same kinds of frus-
tration that Pat is talking about. We were fortunate in that, in the
beginning, we were able to find some of those super caseworkers that
she talked about, and if you can get them to work with you, you can
get some things done.

As time passed, we found that we were becoming more and more
frustrated by the system, and Rainbow, in turn, has looked at other
areas and other kinds of community contacts to use to get some emer-
gency assistance, to get emergency medical, because we are not just
talking about welfare and food stamps.

We are talking about medical care. We are not talking about dental
care. We are talking about eyeglasses. We are talking about testing for
learning disabilities for the children. We are taiking about a lot of dif-
ferent things, not just the fact that she needs $38 a week for her room.
That becomes secondary when one of her children has got an earache
and she has got no place to take him. She might be able to take him
to the county once, but without a county card it's hard to get in there
again. We are talking about a lot of differcnt community contacts that
are needed to keep an agency like this or to service this particular
client population.

[, in turn, have found different places in the community where [ can
get these things taken care of very, very quickly. Again, I have built
up my own resources. I have doctors that I can send the people to.
I still have difficulty in trying to get money because that is always the
hardest thing to get, but if the money was going to buy a pair of shoes
and I can get the shoes, then we have gone around it. Housing, I think,
will always be difficult because you do need the money up front to get
that.

DES. the way the bureaucracy is set up, it just does not work for
our clients. It might be very, very beneficial to some other kinds of
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clients, but for this particular kind of client it is totally inadequate and
does not work.

Ms. STEIN. Does your shelter rely on Title XX funds for some of
your support?

Ms. RHOADS. Yes, we do. We have about $120,000 of Title XX mo-
nies. Would you like to hear the problems with that?

Ms. StTEIN. All right. Yes.

Ms. RHoaDs. All right. First of all. we have the Title XX money,
which is Federal money. and it has to be matched with one-fourth of
clean money, which we call it, which is any kind of money that you
can raise or produce that is not mixed with any Federal money, which
In some centers— it creates quite a drain on them because there is just
no way that they can raise this kind of money.

In other words, what you go after in Title XX funds is totally depen-
dent upon what you can raise—your one-fourth clean money.

The second and more major concern of mine with Title XX money
is that it’s income eligible monies and 7-day money. You can only use
it for 7 days, I think 15 or 16 in a 6-month period, isn’t it? Fifteen
days in a 6-month period.

Categorical has to be one-third of that income eligible, which means
that for our clients we need AFDC [Aid to Families with Dependent
Children] clients or SSI [Supplemental Security Income] clients. Since
we have no Medicaid, that means that is not a category that we can
use to meet that 33 percent. And ADC is not a category that we can
meet that percentage with.

So. on top of having to come up with one-fourth of the money our-
selves to match it. we also have to stay within the income eligible one-
third being categorical to make it work for us, which causes some
problems again.

Once you get past that problem—and those of us that are deter-
mined to use the Title XX monies will find ways to get by it—Iegally,
not illegally. note that—there is the problem of when this woman
comes in, as ! said earlier, she may be married to a man that is making
$20.000 to $30,000 a year. And in order for her to become eligible
for the Title XX funding she has to sign saying that she is not planning
on ever returning to this man, which puts her in somewhat of a bind
because many times she is sitting there saying, *But I don’t know if
[ am or not.”

And we try to keep it at the point of where it’'s at. "*Are you
planning on going back right now?”

“No, I'm not.”

**Okay. then you are not jeopardizing yourself. You are not in con-
tempt of anything. You are not perjuring yourself. Right now, you feel
that you are not going back to him and you can become eligible to
use these funds.”

I am uncomfortable with that. I don’t think that that should have to
be. Recently, the State of Arizona has just come out without regard
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to income for children Title XX monies and [ don’t know why we
couldn’t do the same for the women.

Ms. STEIN. Ms. Lyon, does your shelter also rely on Title XX funds?

Ms. Lyox. Yes. That is essentially all there is.

Ms. STEIN. And have you had similar or additional problems in ob-
taining the funds?

Ms. Lyon. We have all the problems that Joanne mentioned, plus
one additional problem, and that is that we provide the services and
we do not get paid for the services that we provide for from 6 to 8,
to sometimes 12 weeks after we have provided the services, which
makes it very difficult for a small nonprofit agency such as ours. It
completely destroys any sort of concept of cash flow. We are con-
stantly in crisis, obviously.

The problems that were mentioned as far as needing to be income
eligible in the State of Arizona is one that could be remedied, at least
according to the Federal rules and regulations on Title XX use. Sec-
tion 228.63, or .64, excuse me, says that individuals who—exploitation
or abuse of children or adults should be served without regard to in-
come.

Also, and I don’t have that regulation here, not only is it recom-
mended that these women and these children be served without ~egard
to income and recommended that it be included in State plans, and
it is not in the Arizona State plan at this time, but also that any sort
of documentation for qualifying for the funds shouid be put aside and
services should be provided to somebody who is at risk of abuse im-
mediately without having to go through finding a birth certificate,
which sometimes can take 2 or 3 weeks or longer.

It’s also recommended in the rules and regulations of Title XX, the
Federal rules and regulations, or it is stated that a State can provide
up to 30 days, pay for up to 30 days of service to victims of abuse,
both adults and children. That is not included in this State plan.

We have been attempting to negotiate with DES. I believe the
director of the Department of Economic Security is concerned about
the issue and we’d like to see some things done about it. I feel that
they arc open. I feel that we need to keep pushing at them as well,
though. There needs to be more time than 7 days. Seven days is not
enough time to get anything done.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Chairman, may I ask that the Federal regulations to
which Ms. Lyon referred be placed in the rzcord at this point?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection: that will be done.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Ms. Lvon, at our request have you been administering a question-
naire to your clients in order to obtain data about their circumstances
when they come to the shelter?

Ms. LyoN. Our program has, and Patty is the one who has had the
responsibility for administering that questionnaire.

Ms. STeIN. Thank you.

Ms. Rhoads. have you been doing the same?
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Ms. RHOADS. Yes, we have.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to ask that a copy of the question-
naire be received with an appropriate exhibit number and placed in
the record and that space be allowed in the record for a tabulation
of the results of this data gathering when they are obtained.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection that will be done.

Ms. STeIN. Thank you.

I have no further questions at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Horn?

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Ms. Rhoads, I was interested in your com-
ment that you did not encourage the victim to prosecute, and this cer-
tainly is one of the problems in this area, and we can realize all the
difficulties that are involved sometimes when people do prosecute.

But we get down, it seems to me, to the point that in a society if
any particular type of crime, those in the community did not en-
courage the people to prosecute, it seems to me you could argue that
that would be merely an encouragement for that type of behavior in
the community.

For example, the obvious. If banks were robbed in Phoenix on a
regular basis and people said, “Well, let’s not prosecute them. There
might be threats by the bank robbers, we might be kidnapped, beat
up,” and the Phoenix police did not prosecute bank robberies, I sug-
gest that hundreds of bank robbers would come here to rob banks.

Now, we run into the oroblem where, difficult as it is, if perhaps the
city got a reputation that ycu did prosecute spouse abuse situations,
that perhaps there might be some bahavior changes as a result. What
is your feeliag on that?

Ms. RHoADS. I agree with you. I think that the robbers would come
to Phoenix and rob the banks if that were the case.

I also think that I might have been misunderstood. The reason that
I don’t encourage women to prosecute when they are in the center is
not because I'm afraid of the husbands or because of the threats, but
because we have so little time and there are so many needs that to
spend our days and our staff time and our energy and their energy try-
ing to prosecute a crime that is not going to do anything even if we
do get it prosecuted—you see, we had an occasion to be made very
much aware of what kind of reporting was done in assault cases. We
found out that many of the cases were reported as misdemeanors,
disturbing the peace.

We were offering counseling to the abuser as an alternative to fining
or jail if they would just sign something saying that they had indeed
committed a simple assault. Unfortunately, since the only thing that
they had to deal with was disturbing the peace, they were not about
to sign anything that said they had committed assault. So nobody
would take advantage of it.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. But all we are saying is, we are repeating
ourselves, that we are in an endless cycle.

Ms. RHoaDs. Right.
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Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. And the question is how do we break the
cvcle?

Ms. RuoaDs. Well, I think that the things should be called what they
are. If there is an assault going on, it should be called an assault and
not disturbing the peace.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. And they ought to be prosecuted for assault?

Ms. RHoADS. And they ought to be prosecuted for assault.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. As a felony?

Ms. RHoADS. Definitely.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. With all the problems that means in support,
which gets us to the next problem as to the degree to which you feel
that— given the fact this is a national problem, it isn’t going away, it
might even be increasing—that there ought to be a Federal network
of shelters cr a State network of shelters.

Would you agree with that or should every community limp along
based on the well-meaning citizens such as yourself that go out and
raise voluntary contributions and try to put this sort of mixed bag of
support together to solve what is a very real problem?

Ms. RHoADs. I believe it should be a network of shelters.

Vice CHAIRMAN HoRrN. How do you feel, Ms. Lyon?

Ms. Lyon. I definitely believe that there should be a coordinated
network of shelters, which also coordinates and communicates with the
police department and those responsible for prosecuting.

Vice CHaAIRMAN HORN. Let me ask you about the cooperation
between your two centers, in terms of the ability to check on repeaters
where the spouse that is victimized might be going to your centers. Is
there that type of coordination and cooperation?

Ms. RHoAaDs. There has to be with the Title XX monies. I mean,
even just with that fact alone, if we were not—first of all, referral is
pretty heavy between the centers, not just our center but all centers
in the community. And those of us that work with Title XX monies
have got to know what is going on, because they’re only eligible for
a certain amount of care under that particular funding.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Do you see success stories in the time both
of you have been established, where there has been a stop in the re-
peaters in some instances? What is your feel for that?

Ms. RHoADSs. | have been in it now for 6 years, over 6 years, and
thank God I have seen success stories, because if I hadn’t I wouldn’t
have been able to continue.

I have seen husbands come into treatment. We have been averaging
over the last 6 years that 60 percent of the abusers are coming in to
treatment and getting help for themselves. Now, that does not mean
that they go off, the husband and wife go off and live happily ever
after. It may even mean that these two get a divorce. But what we are
saying is that the abusers are coming in for treatment.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. One last question, and that relates to al-
coholism as one of the causes for the actual beating incident. What
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is vour perception as to the degree to which alcoholism is a major
cause. or drugs or whatever. or how would vou describe what are some
of the major causes here?

Ms. Lyon. | believe up until recently it was thought that drug and
alcohol abuse were a major cause of family violence. 1 believe research
is beginning to show differently, that there have been some research
studies done in Midwestern States that show that alcohol wasn’t
present in over 50 percent of the cases that have been brought into
the shelter and into the police department that have been reported.

In our own experience. what seems—or in my own experience as a
person with a master’s in social work and as somebody who has a
responsibility to examine causes of behaviors it seems to me that look-
ing at our client population. keeping records, talking to our client
population, talking to these women, talking to the kids, talking to the
assailants. there seems to be a pattern of violence and chaos which
started when they were kids. And violence is a repetitive pattern.

If you were beaten as a kid, no matter how much you say, "I ain’t
going to do that when | grow up,” you do it when you grow up. And
it goes on and on and it’s an endiess cycle of which frequently alcohol
or drug abuse might be a symptom. but I certainly don’t see it as the
cause.

Vice CHAaIRMAN HORN. Then you really see basically psychological
therapies of one scrt or another as getting at the root problems?

Ms. LyonN. I feel that, okay? I'd like to clarify that I think that we
are talking about two different concerns when we are talking about
abuse. when we are talking about an assaultive situation.

We are talking about, one, a legal problem that should have legal
action and legal remedies such as prosecution. I don't think we should
treat it. as you were saying earlier, any differently than somebody who
robs a bank because the bank robber happens to have this kind of pat-
tern in their background. We are going to take them over here and
give them 2 wecks of counseling and everything is going to be just
fine.

I think we need to talk about prosecution and talk about using the
legal system to maximize, first of all, the idea. the concept, the belief
that beating people is wrong even if it is your wife. That is not right
and it is not sanctioned in this country. in this historical moment, and
[ think we nced to clearly state that, that it is not sanctioned. That
is not the attitude we frequently come across.

Okay. I think. on the other hand, I would like to see, taking into
account what happens within the legal system or even if somebody
does get 6 months in jail or a year in jail, I would also like to see the
option presented to a person who has not been in more than once to
go into counseling, which would be sanctioned legally. It would be
within the legal system.

That person would have to receive counseling and not just two or
three shots, 2 or 3 hours in a conciliation court, but a long term. 3
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months to 1 vear treatment type program. possibly residential. to deal
with the problem: or else get sentenced to jail or prison. or failing that.
get sentenced to jail or prison.

[ also think that another thing that seems to be appearing. or one
of the things I have noticed. is that the readings and the treatment ap-
proaches in the past. or have been. that we are talking about. 1s doing
relationship counseling. That is. bring them in and talk it over and we
will negotiate and you promise not to hit her anymore and you
promise to cook hamburger instead of macaroni. and everything will
be fine. [ don’t believe in that.

I believe if we are talking about treatment we are talking about two
separate individuals. each with their own problems. Each of whom
must be responsible for their own actions. And that they should not
receive counseling together until they start dealing with their own
behavioral patterns, their own feelings of self-worth, their own feelings
of powerlessness.

Each individually should assume responsibility; where the assaiiant
says. ""Yes. I have been abusive and vyes it has nothing to do with what
my wife cooks my for dinner. It has to do with me.”

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. One last question. You mentioned the word
options. To what degree are the adult high schools, the community
colleges providing options in educational opportunity so the victims of
spouse abuse can have some skills with which they can have alterna-
tive jobs, careers, etc.? | mean, are you working on that in this com-
munity?

Ms. Lyon. That is something that 1 have been very concerned about
and I think it relates to your previous question about—very, very much
relates to vour previous question about drug and alcohol abuse.

Sojourner Center last year did a research project to determine the
backgrounds of adult, female ex-offenders. We interviewed 105 women
who were currently incarcerated at Arizona State Prison. We were
specifically looking for instances of abuse in their backgrounds. Of the
105 that we interviewed, 83 claimed abuse in their backgrounds. Of
those 83. I don't have the exact number. but over 60 percent claimed
not only physical abuse but sexual and mental abuse as well. That the
three seemed to go together.

Of those that claimed abuse, compared to whese who did not claim
abuse, they started smoking earlier. they started drinking earlier, they
started engaging in sexual activity earlier. A difference of 14 years of
age as compared to 19 years of age. frequently.

Once we got the results of that report, I saw a need to start talking
about going into the high schools with a program on the problems of
abuse, on going into the high schools and possibly elementary schools.
But let’s try the high schools first. giving the kids a place where they
can talk about what the problem is. what the core problem is, not what
the symptom is.
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Because as kids are brought in. they are told how awful drugs are,
how awful alcohol is. and 1 would guess—although I think there needs
to be more research in this area. and [ would like to see money for
rescarch in this arca— but I would guess that a lot of these kids are
drinking and smoking dope and engaging in sexual activity and getting
VD and getting pregnant because they are being abused in the home
and. have no place to go. or their daddy is beating mommie and they
are only iittle and they feel it's their fault and they can’t do anything
about i1t. But they can’t talk to anyone.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Ms. Rhoads and Ms. Lyon. I would like to
follow up on your testimony concerning the training at the police
academy. You indicated that vou have been lecturing to recruits. My
question 1s. To what extent are the members of the police who are not
recruits, who are long-term police officers. a part of this training pro-
gram’

Ms. RHoAaDS. None. to my knowledge, except the ones that are there
acting as instructor themselves. The only real contact that I have had
with the police outside of the academy or the recruits is in Maryvale
when we were doing a project out there in crisis intervention. We
worked with the police that were on line and also in the area that we
are housed in. I have gone over to that substation and done some
speaking with the patrolmen that patrol that area.

Other than that, my interaction with the police has been rather
limited. We have offered to make films and at one time they suggested
that it might be good if we made some films, but it never went
anywhere, to show in the substations at the briefing hours.

We have gone over to different briefings and made all eight, the day
or for 2 days. For a while you think you ought to just stay there. But
that is the only way you can really get contact with them is to go to
their briefings. And you have to be there at 6 and 2 and 11 and it
makes for a rather long day, for them and us.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Ms. Lyon?

Ms. LyoN. As Joanne said, we have approached the police depart-
ment, offered to participate in joint training where the police could tell
us their problems. we could tell them our problems and services, what
do we have to offer. how can we coordinate.

We were offered the same thing. | think it was around the same
time. that we were to do a video tape. That 1s what we were told we
could do. Our preference was to be able to go in and have a dialogue
with the man on the strect. And it usually is a man here. Nothing has
come of that.

The only place we have been able to get in is with the recruits.
Although the police do come to our center, sit down and talk to us,
and sit down and talk to the women, and are becoming more and more
open to finding out more and more about what is going on and about
what the options are.
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ComMissiONER FREEMAN. In the system of jurisprudence. you have
not just the police officer, but you have the prosecutor and you have
the judge, and the recruit would be a very small percentage of the peo-
ple who would be approached.

The problem which we have heard described this morning permeates
the entire system, and it seems to me that there should be training for
the entire police department, and it ought not to be one in which it’s
on an ad hoc basis where they would give you an opportunity to come
down and participate in a briefing. It ought to be an inherent part of
the program and also it should extend to the judiciary and to the
prosecutor.

Would you comment on it?

Ms. LyoN. I completely agree with you. I feel that each part of the
problem or part of the solution. whichever way we look at it. from the
shelters to the police department through the prosecutors and the
judges, each have individual responsibility and they should not try to
cop out behind another section of their responsibility.

But I believe one of the biggest problems is coordination and com-
munication among all of us, and I would like to see training where we
would all participate and all begin to communicate about what the
problems are and where we can work together insiead of working
against each other or on the side of each other and not knowing what
we were doing.

Ms. MAGRATH. We were able to do a small training with the con-
ciliation court. Are you familiar with the process here?

If you file for a divorce, one or the other party can hold up the
process by saying that they want to go to conciliation court, which is
a three-shot deal. It involves MSW [masters of social work] level peo-
ple and it’s a very good program. And they have really gotten involved
with the issue of domestic violence and have been very supportive of
the shelters.

They invited us down to do a training. Rainbow was there and
myself and the police were there and the district attorney, and which
is how we eventually got the training in anyway for the police. And
there were some conciliation court judges there, too, in the family law
section. And they were very, very supportive of that. But we would
like to see more of it and see it, as you say, as an ongoing thing. That
would not just be a4 one-shot kind of thing, but an ongoing communica-
tion process.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Mr. Chairman, it seems to me that this
area is within the jurisdiction of the Law Enforcement Assistance Ad-
ministration and perhaps we could—this Commission could direct an
inquiry to LEAA asking for information concerning any such programs
and recommending that they pursue it.

I would have it in addition to the Federal involvement to extend this
to the Title XX criteria and, that is, that HEW [U.S. Department of
Health. Education, and Welfare] does approve the State plans; and
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vou hiave indicated that the eligibility. income eligibility requirement,
the Federal Government is not the problem. it is tha: the State of
Arizona requires a more restrictive income test, needs test. but that
the HEW has not withheld approval of that plan.

Ms. Lyon. That. I believe, is correct.

ComMissiONER FREEMAN. If that is correct. I would aiso like to ask,
Mr. Chairman. that we pursue this with HEW.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I think both of your suggestions are excellent
and [ will ask Mr. Nunez to do that both with LEAA and HEW.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Thank you. I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Ruiz?

CommissioNER Ruiz. 1 first conceived a shelter as a specialized
mechanism for a temporary purpose. As I listen to testimony, it ap-
parently goes a little bit further than that, beyond the temporary finan-
cial help and the testimony of seeking to solve the greater problem.
[ believe one thing: batterers need to be counseled, and one of the
solutions based upon the experience of any one of you, what success
has there been in convincing a battering husband that he needs help
and may be the cause of the problem?

All three of you want to answer?

Ms. RHoOADS. Who? Who do you want?

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. Please.

Ms. RHOADS. First of all, I would go back to saying what I said be-
fore. Once you break up that cycle, once that cycle is broken and
there is some kind of crisis and those two people have a chance to
pull apart, whether it’s through shelter or through counseling or
through both or either, or geographically, there is some calming that
takes effect.

We have seen the patterns that go on when the women come in and
I can give them to you. She comes in and after 3 days he either finds
her or she finds him, and I don’t care what center it is in this country.
If they say they have got a closed address and they think that that man
can't find her, they are sadly mistaken because if there is a phone
within 20 miles, she will find him or find a way to let him know where
she’s at. That is number one.

He will call her up and he will say to her he wants her home; he
is sorry; he will never do it again. It takes him about 3 days to really
miss her. If she doesn’t go back, then he goes into what we call the
courting stage and we get flowers and candy and, oh, she gets taken
out to dinner, and we allow this to happen while she is in the center.
If she is going to have some interaction with him. we want her to have
it while she has got the support of the people in the center so that
she doesn’t just go home and get caught right back into the same thing
with no support.

If the courting doesn’t work, then he gets very, very angry, threatens
divorce, may break everything up in the house, and if that doesn’t
work. he comes back and he says. **Okay. What do you want me to
do?”
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Now. [ have seen this over and over and over and over. I have also
had the husbands bring the women to us themselves and say, “We
need help. I am beating her. I can’t help myself. Please take her.” Or,
“She is crazy. Take her.”” I have had husbands call me up and say, 1
know vou help women who are battered. but what do you do for the
batterer? I don’t want to beat my wife anymore.™

And what I have discovered over the last 6 vears is. yves, we have
those few people that are really into extreme, bizarre behavior, and we
have the women who enjoy the extreme. bizarre behavior—and please
Keep that in context; we are talking about the very. very few.

But when we are talking about the general population of spouse
abuse. both the beaters and the women who are being abused. they
do not want to be there. And I am speaking for both of them. The
man does not want to beat his wife and the woman does not want to
be beaten. It's Kind—~

CommMissioNER Ruiz. Well, along the line, getting back to the
specific question that I have in mind now. you have given me a hate-
love relationship that makes—

Ms. RHoADs. | have given vou the pattern.

ComMMiIsSIONER Ruiz. And is very frustrating. But what 1 wanted to
know is. Have you an idea as to how these recalcitrant husbands can
be brought over to the point where theyv should accept counseling?

Ms. Lyon. I have a very strong idea on that and I believe the only
way is through legal sanction.

In our experience they might promise counseling. might promise to
go into counseling if she comes back. Once they get back they will not
continuc. My belief, and 1 think we differ here. is that there needs to
be not a cooling-off period. the 3-week cooling-off period in the coun-
ty attorney’s office before they filc, but there needs to be at least a
90-day cooling-off period where the husband and wife do not see each
other and he is working on his problems and she is working on her
problems, because as soon as you get them together they’re going to
make all sorts of promises. They are going to make all sorts of com-
mitments saying, "I will never do it again. I really want to do right.”

And that might last 2 weeks, 3 weeks. 6 months even, but it’s not
going to last and the problem hasn’t been dealt with. It’s just been de-
nied.

COMMISSIONER Ruiz. You believe in compulsory counseling, is that
what I get?

Ms. Lyon. I believe that is the only way.

ComMmissSIONER Ruiz. Now, I notice that Ms. Rhoads kind of shook
her head no when you said that. Give me your idea on that thought.

Ms. RHOADS. | believe in compulsory counseling, but I don’t believe
that is the only way. I believe that nobody—there is not one single soli-
tary behavior or physical iliness that somebody wakes up in the morn-
ing and says. "Gee. it’'s such a nice day. I think I'll go get treated
today.” They do it because they are forced into it. They are either
forced into it emotionally, physically. or through the law.



29

And if we could take—look at our DWI [driving while intoxicated ]
programs. we have forced people into treatment into all kinds of coun-
seling sessions. Have we really made any impact on the DWI pro-
grams? And that is forced treatment. There’s got to be more to it than
just compulsory treatment.

CommissioONER Ruiz. How do you answer that, Ms. Lyon?

Ms. Lyox. I believe there has been some success. It depends on how
you are measuring success and the ‘depth of the problem that you are
dealing with. You take something like heroin abuse. You ccnsider
yourself successful if you have got 15, 20 percent of the clients who
have been into your program out on a job and still off of heroin in
a year. If you take somebody who has repeated DWIs and they go into
a program and you have 25 percent greater success than nothing at
all or even 15 percent greater success than nothing at all, you are on
your way. And I think when we are dealing with the repetitive pattern,
which tends to increase, of hurting people. of beating people, we are
dealing with such a serious problem and we have to begin somewhere,
and I think the only place we can begin is where there is some sort
of legally sanctioned situation where the assailant has to be in talking
to somebody who is aware of behavioral patterns so that we can start
to get a handle on where do we go from here to stop this problem
before more people get killed.

CommissioNER Ruiz. 1 have just one more question. Ms. Rhoads
gave us an example of the husband of goodwill that comes in and
recognizes, at least temporarily, that there is something wrong with
him. Now, since the shelter represents a safety to the battered woman,
have you, Ms. Rhoads, ever received threats from frustrated husbands—

Ms. RHOADS. Yes, I have.

COMMISSIONER RUIZ. —who might seek revenge?

Ms. RHoADS. Yes, I have. I have received threats. I have had them
come down to the shelter. I have, at one point, even gone to court.
We went to the supreme court once in a case with a husband.

But [ think earlier it was mentioned, once the word gets out that you
are not going to allow this to happen and you will prosecute—and that
is what we did very, very early when we opened up—that if any
husband came down there giving us any trouble at all, we would
prosecute and we would go to court and we would sign a complaint;
we don’t have that problem. The police are very sensitive to it.

It’s just—again, it's an attitude. Like, I think someone described the
husband the way the woman sees the husband was 10 feet 8 inches,
weighing 500 pounds. Again, seeing him put into perspective is ex-
tremely helpful.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Saltzman?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. | wonder if any of you have any feelings
about the deterrent influence of prosecution over against the alteration
of behavior through counseling.
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Ms. Lyox. I think 1 mentioned earlier 1 think we are talking about
two separate unique tracks that interconnect. I think the legal system
and prosecution needs to be there to say, ""Beating people is wrong.”

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Yes, | realize that. But does it succeed.
this deterrent?

Ms. LyoN. I don’t believe it has. 1 think there are a number of
reasons for it. First of all, there is usually probation or 6 months in
jail.

Ms. RHOADS. Or plea bargaining.

Ms. LYoON. Or plea bargaining. or one kind of way out or another.

CoMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. In keeping with more severe penalties, do
you think?

Ms. MaGRATH. | don’t think it’s ever ically been tried to see what
would happen with it. There have been a number of things tried
recently. Texas has instituted a law now that, once the charge is filed.
if the woman refuse: to testify she will be held in contempt of court.
There are a number of new things that are being tried. Most of them
are only very, very recent and I don’t think really have been around
long enough to see what the results are going to be. This is kind of
a new—

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. So, what you are saying 15 that we really
don’t have enough experience with the increasing intensity of penalties
to know that that will be a successful deterrent; yet we have t~ some-
times use it?

Ms. MAGRATH. Right.

CoOMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Okay. The other aspect i1s, How many
people, what proportion of the people who come to you end up in
counseling, the abuser or the batterer?

Ms. MAGRATH. Okay. I will answer this real quick and I am sure
Joanne will go on with this. But because of our program we are crisis
oricnted 7 days. The man will come down and we will go through a
little session with him and this and that. Because we are crisis oriented,
however, we don’t really have a whole lot of clout with him.

Most of the time, if the wife will stay away that may be some im-
petus for him to go get counseling, but without the legal sanction or
without her being away from him it’s really difficult to keep him in
couunseling; and ours has been very—not very good at all.

Ms. Lyon. I would like to correct something that Patty said. I don’t
see our program as crisis oriented. I see us as being funded for 7 days
and that makes the difference.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. So, you have no ability to evaluate how
successful counseling is in altering the behavior.

Ms. MAGRATH. Okay. Now, the studies I have seen, okay, Joanne
also has some expertise on these and I'm sure she'd like to comment.
However, the studies I have seen concerning the batterer, you're deal-
ing with a person usually with very, very low self-esteem, very power-
less, okay?
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I have seen a number of programs that they are trying now that arc
residential programs. They are forced to live there. They are forced
to do male bonding. Most of them have never had a real friend as a
man. have never had a friend., someone that they could share things
with. The wife becomes the most important thing in their life. And
also. you know. a lot of sex sterecotyping. The image of the macho man
and what is expected of men and real double-bind kind of things. of
always having to be powertul. Some of those programs are working,
but they also do not have a legal sanction so they do not have many
clients and close it down.

I really think that we are in the same kind of thing. That we need
more data. We need to try more things.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. So you haven't really identified a counsel-
ing program that seems to be able to effectively alter the behavior pat-
terns of the batterer?

Ms. MAGRATH. Okay. That one was very-—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Saltzman?

Ms. MAGRATH. Are you talking to me?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. To any of you.

Ms. RHoADS. Okay. First of all. we do work with the batterer. We
have always worked with the batterer since we opened.

CoMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Okay. How successful is that counseling?

Ms. RHOADS. | have felt that it's been quite successful and. again,
it's who determines what's successful.

CoMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. That he doesn’t batter. let’s use that. that
he doesn’t abuse his wife.

Ms. RHoADS. That he doesn’t batter. I would say that I have seen,
at least, probably about 40 percent that [ have been able to keep track
of.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Success?

Ms. RHOADS. Success.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. What extent of counseling? How many
times do vou feel it’s necessary to get this?

Ms. RHOADS. I feel that it’s ongoing. I have seen them—I like to see
them stay in for at least 2 years, and any kind of mandated counseiing,
whether it's through the court, or—I think one of the questions
originally was, Did we feel that stricter kinds of penalties would be a
deterrent?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Through the criminal court?

Ms. RHoaDS. Through the criminal court. I don’t know whether 1
think that would be a deterrent or not. It's still a matter of who is
going to prosccute. and if you can’t get the woman to prosecute, you
know, you've really-

CoMMISSIONER SaLTZMAN. Well, if there were all kinds of techniques
developed. as Ms. Magrath indicated, to encourage prosecution on the
part of the wife, would stronger penalties be a deterrent?
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Ms. Ruoans. 1 think they would. 1 think that they would. But I think
that anything that is contemplated. whether it be stricter penalties or
mandated counseling or diversion programs or training programs. that
they include the family unit, not just the assailant. Because 1if you are
going to work with one member of the family. vou are losing four-
fifths of 1t.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Is there adequate funding. do you feel. of
the counseling services?

Ms. Ruoaps. Well, I don’t believe that there is adequate funding
today and I don’t believe there was 6 years ago, and I don’t really be-
liecve that there will be in the very near future. simply because when
we opened we were the first one in the country and we had a terrible
time getting funding.

Since then we have had other centers open in the community and
other centers opened throughout the country, and we still turn away
over 200 women and children a month and we have increased our ser-
vices. We have increased our services in the community. We have in-
creased our counseling staff.

We do a lot of other things besides just provide shelter. When I hear
today that they are giving out, oh. $20.000 for 3 years or something,
some pittance amount like that, that doesn't—by the time you ad-
minister those funds and become accountable and can justify every
penny. vou are lucky if that client is getting 13 cents of that dollar
by the time it gets through all of the bureaucracy and the red tape.

I know it sounds like I am saying that we are not grateful for all
the money we get. 1 am just saying that today, as an administrator, 1
have to take a look at where I am getting the money from and what
I have to give up as far as philosphy and client care to administer that
money.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Nunez?

MR. NUNEZ. Ms. Rhoads and Ms. Lyon, you indicated that you have
diverse clientele of women, middle income, upper .ncome, and lower
income. You also have a racially mixed clientele.

I'd be interested, in your experience in running your respective cen-
ters, whether you have ascertained whether there are any distinct or
unique problems among the different groups, of white women, Chicano
women, Indian women, black women in terms of their experiences in
battering.

Ms. L yoN. Their experiences with the system or-

MR. Nunez. Well, in the cases. the case situations.

Ms. Lyoxn. This question has been asked. We are trying to determine
if there are variations. We incorporate that into the data that we keep.

So far. [ think at this point I could not safely say that we see dif-
ferential treatment. I would say that if there is. the place that we are
most likelv. okay. to see, where we have seen any kind of differential
treatment that was observable, noticeable. and through time and re-
peated was with Indian women. There has been a tendency to see Indi-
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an women as having an alcohol problem and just being on the streets
in an urban—there is a stereotype of the urban Indian which comes
through when these women are brought into our shelters. if they are
brought into. our shelter at all and not just left on the street.

I would say if you look at the ethnic breakdown of the police de-
partment—or at least I would like to look at the ethnic breakdown of
the police department and see in what areas they have minorities. 1
think that would be kind of interesting. In our experience. I would say
I know I myself have not seen a black police officer bring anybody
INto our center or come to our center at any time.

Ms. MAGRATH. The other thing with that, I do think that it’s ob-
servable. okay? I don’t have any data on it, but | do believe that there
may be some feelings of —well, for a primary example, ~ve had a clicnt
who was a black woman and she was assaulted and robbed and kicked
in the head and had her hand broken and all this stuff. Her assailant
was let out OR. even though— on his “‘own recognizance —even
though he had prior assault charges. She was put in jail for protective
custody.

It’s almost like a feeling of let them kill themselves, you know, as
long as they are minority people. Maybe we don’t have to deal with
them. And that is my own gut feeling. That is my own feelings. I don’t
know if that can be measured or not.

Ms. RHoADs. I can second the biggest change in the cultural dif-
ference has been with the Indian ladies that come through. I will say
this: when an Indian lady does decide to come into the center, I have
never seen anybody make so many behavioral changes so quicklv and
be so convinced and committed to getting healthier ways, too. And it
must be because they go through such a cultural change.

The second change that I see, and not to the magnitude of the Indi-
an, is the Chicano. The Chicano lady coming in. Again, they are going
through a lot of cultural things, particularly with their religion. Many
Chicano women are Catholic and to leave and contemplate divorce to
them is something that goes so much against what they were brought
up to believe in. That is another problem that I think we found
predominantly in Chicano women.

So. again, their kinds of counseling and their kinds of recovery plan
are written up somewhat differently from. say, your Caucasian lady.

Ms. LyoN. I would also say-

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. There is one matter that I would like to fol-
low up-on, but our time is virtually—it has expired really for this
panel. But there is one matter that I would like to follow up on and
get into the record.

I noted one comment—I think it was Ms. Rhoads—that talked about
a waiting list. in effect. I assume that that also applies, Ms. Lyon, to
vour operation also?

Ms. Lyoxn. Very definitely.
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CHairMAN FLEMMING. I'd like to ask both organizations what your
plans are for expansion of your program and where you feel you may
get support in order to expand your programs. 1I'd like both organiza-
tions.

Ms. LyoN. With the limited resources that seem to exist in this
State. at least, we are having difficulty just staying on top of the ser-
vices that we presently have.

What we have done is utilize students, volunteers whenever we can.
to get students from Arizona State University [ASU] to keep an
evaluation component of our program going, because I think it’s very
important that we monitor what it is we are doing.

We are also trying to get some community development block grant
money, HUD money. from the city of Phoenix in order to renovate
and build space for 25 more beds for women and children in our area,
which I think would be very important.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Where does that stand?

Ms. Lyon. I think it stands that we have got a chance of possibly
getting one-eighth of what we are asking for, which is not enough to
make—it will impact on two beds, essentially, is [ think what we will
be able to do. and that is still in process.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. At the moment you would like to be in a
position where you could expand your facility to provide for 25 add-
tional beds?

Ms. LyoN. Where we could provide for 25 additional beds and also
provide adequate space where we could have people who are trained
in child development working with kids.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What is your price tag on what it would cost
to do this?

Ms. LyoN. On the ideal?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes.

Ms. Lyon. On the absolute?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. No. What do you estimate it would cost you
in order to achieve tlat particular goal?

Ms. LyoN. The building for 25 extra beds and adequate space for
an adequate program with children just for the construction alone
would probably be about $400,000. But I am a social worker. I don’t
know about construction. but I think it’s somewhere around there.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. $400,000. And that would be a capital invest-
ment then that would call for expansion of your staff also?

Ms. Lyon. Yes. Operating cost. We would probably—we could
probably get by on a budget of $350.000. That includes an intense
program. That is not just shelter; that is 24-hour services.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. At the present time, what is the breakdown
in terms of your support from the public, from public funds as over
against private funds? Just roughly. And if you don’t have it available,
you can supply it for the record.
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Ms. Lyox. Our program has only been in existence. only been serv-
ing clients for a little over a year and a half. so we have initiated a
strong business community private sector drive to raise funds which
start—we started working on a plan. initiating a plan in December of
79 to raise $60.000 from the private sector this vear. So far we have
raiced a little over $20.000. Next year we will need to raise. if we pro-
ject just to keep the program going we have now. we would need to
raise about $80.000 and we are getting closer. We are trying.

CHaikMAN FLEMMING. Ms. Rhoads. do you get the nature of my
questions? If you would just apply them to your orzanization.

Ms. RHOADS. Our present plans at the moment. we just recently
purchased the land that our facility is on. Our present plans at the mo-
ment are to expand space because we have expanded our program. We
have recently gone into—we have just become licensed as a foster care
home so we can start to take abused children without their parents.
along with their parents, which is something new.

We are planning on putting a building up that would house at least
another 20 more. We also would like to go into some satellite areas
and put some shelters in and then dc transportation into the center for
treatment. and one of our long-term goals is to open a training center
in training personnel and training other staff members how to open
agencies, how to run the agencies, and how to counsel the people that
come to the agencies.

We piesently have a grant in to HEW for a research project that
will determine emotionally—the impact of alcoholism and child abuse
on the children.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In terms of your current operating budget,
what percentage of it comes from public funds. what percentage comes
from private funds?

Ms. RHOADS. 1 would say probably that one-seventh of it comes
from private funds and that is money that we raise.

We have presently gone into running bingo gair :s and that is what
we do to—anybody vells bingo, I am ready to make a payoff. But that
1s our major source of raising money at this point.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Sixth-sevenths comes from public funds?

Ms. RHOADS. Right.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. At the present time.

Taking your current operating budget, Ms. Lyon, what percentage
comes from the public and what percentage comes from the private—

Ms. Lyox. I was just trying to do the math.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Just roughly.

Ms. Lyox. Probably about. currently about one-eighth is coming
from private.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. The rest are from public.

Well, may I—I'd just like to make this statement. | feel that the
testimony that vou have presented here today has not only been help-
ful to us. but it has certainly demonstrated very effectively in the com-
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mitment of both your organizations to dealing with what we regard as
a very serious problem in the light of our day.

And 1 recognize that even though those organizations have been
going for 6 years, you are all pioneers, really, in dealing with them.
And we appreciate your sharing your experience with us and you cer-
tainly have helped to underline the fact that our society, in both the
public and the private sector. have not recognized this need to the ex-
tent that it should be recognized. I personally feel it's the kind of a
program that should command support from both the public and the
private sector.

Commissioner Freemar. had one point.

ComMissiONER FREEMAN. 1 just have realized that our time has
passed and I agree with, and I also support, what the Chairman said.
But I want to ask one further question. because | have a picture of
a profile of an individual who is totally defenseless, and I wonder if
you could answer the extent to which your counseling includes any as-
sertive training or maybe training in karate or somehow to take care
of yourself, how to use that frying pan if it’s in the kitchen.

Ms. Ruoabps. First of all-

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. That is a good practical question to end on.

Ms. Ruoaps. First of all, when we are talking about a battered
woman we are talking about a victim, and one of the ways we start
our counseling is to help her see herself not as a victim but as a sur-
vivor. That is number one. And start to see herself as someone who
is capable of taking care of herself and starting to take the responsibili-
ty of her behavior.

We have yet to—we do do assertive training and we do have—we
have lectures open to the public every day. And part of our lecture
series 1s that the police do come over and they do a lecture once a
month on how to defend yourself, how to make your house safe, things
of that nature. So we cover that also. But we do not have—I have
often thought that we ought tc include that in our program, you know,
take them out to trap shooting and things of that nature. But, unfortw -
nately. we haven’t been able to whip up enough enthusiasm among the
staff.

And I would like to say one more thing while I have an opportunity.
The question was asked before about how much alcoholism and drug
usage do you see in domestic violence, and I did not get an opportuni-
ty to answer that and | really feel that I want this on record.

Our stats show that it’s anywhere from 95 to 99 percent where there
is alcoholism and/or cther drugs used. Now, I am not saying that the
beating occurred while the alcohol was being used and I am n »t saying
that the man was drunk when he beat her. But we can show patterns
of alcohol usage during and somewhere in that Kind of interaction.

Go ahead.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Ms. Lycen, do you want to respond to Ms.
Freeman's question about karate?
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Ms. LYON. About karate, we haven't gotten into karate, but we do
talk about body posture and how to stand and respond in ways that
are more intimidating than intimidated and what an impact that has
and we do show and tell. And we do some nonaggressive self-defense
with some of the staff and some of the women.

Ms. MAGRATH. We also do a whole lot of assertiveness training.

Ms. RHoAaDs. The whole thing is‘assertiveness training.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you. Again we are deeply indebted to
you for your testimony and thank you very, very much.

Ms. RHoADs. Thank you.

Ms. LyoN. Thank you for the opportunity.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Counsel wi. call the next witnesses.

Ms. STEIN. Richard Twitchell, Glenn Sparks, and Donald Lozier.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. If you will please stand and raise your right
hands.

[Richard Twitchell, Glenn Sparks, and Donald Lozier were sworn. ]

TESTIMONY OF DONALD LOZIER, ASSISTANT CHIEF, FIELD OPERATIONS
DIVISION; CAPT. GLENN SPARKS, TRAINING BUREAU:; AND LT. RICHARD
TWITCHELL, EIGHTH POLICE DISTRICT, PHOENIX POLICE DEPARTMENT

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I appreciate your being with us.

Ms. Hoorks. Starting from left to right, would you all please sta:z
your name and title for the record.

MR. TWITCHELL. My name is Richard Twitchell. I am a police lieute-
nant for the city of Phoenix Police Department.

MR. Sparks. I am Glenn Sparks, police captain, city of Phoenix Po-
lice Department, training bureau.

MR. Lozier. I am Don Lozier, assistant chief in charge of field
operations, Phoenix Police Department.

Ms. HoorEes. Thank you.

Beginning with you, Lieutenant Twitchell, can you tell me please
how many officers you supervise on a shift?

MR. TWITCHELL. On a shift right now there is between 70 and 75
officers and sergeants.

Ms. Hoopres. And which shift are you supervising?

MR. TwiTCcHELL. I work shift 2. The hours are from 2:30 in the af-
ternoon until 11 at night.

Ms. Hoores. Thank ycu.

In your estimation how much time can an officer in your district ex-
pect to spend on problems related to domestic violence?

MR. TwiTCHELL. Probably the average officer will spend, depending
on the day of the week, anywhere from 20 percent of his time up to
as much as 80 percent of his time.

Ms. Hoopres. How do most of your officers feel about answering
such calls?
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MR. TwitcHELL. The police officer. basically. by and large. does not
like answering domestic calls of that nature. He is confronted with two
things. When he receives the call by radio. the designation is a 415F.
which is a family fight.

The two things he feels is probably fear. because more officers are
killed in family situations than probably anything else, and thc other
thing is frustration.

Ms. Hoopes. What types of things make an officer feel frustrated
when dealing with family fight calls?

MR. TWITCHELL. Many times it’s a recurring of the same problem.
The names and the faces change. but the problem remains the same.

Maybe I can point it out to you and give you a hypothetical situa-
tion. You take a 21-year-old police officer who has been a police of-
ficer for approximately 6 months, and he responds to a family
disturbance, a family fight. There may or may not be a large amount
of violence involved, but he is responding to it.

When he gets there, the people he deals with are a married couple
that have already celebrated their 45th wedding aniversary, so they
have been married twice as long as he has been alive; and in 30
minutes he is supposed to correct this problem. He knows more than
likelv he won't be able to do anything but just stay the problem for
a while.

Ms. Hoores. I'd like to address the options that the police officer
has when he answers the call.

First, the officer can arrest and detain the suspect. What circum-
stances would indicate that an arrest is necessary?

MR. TwitcHELL. All right. One of the options opened to him, if
there is, in fact, a violation provided, which is usually an assault, he
may arrest for a felony. And this is an aggravated assault. There are
certain things within the Arizona State law that specifically, by
codified law, state what is a felony, what is an aggravated assault. And
in that given situation he can arrest on his own merits, on the laws
of arrest that have given him the power to arrest.

This deals, if you want me to go down some of things that make it
an aggravated assault—seriousness of injury is one; whether a weapon
was used, two; the fact that he entered into someone else’s home to
commit this assault. It’s a felony regardiess how much injury is in-
volved. Then we get into age of the victim. Is the victim capable of
taking care of themselves? We even have a section if the victim is
bound it’s aggravated assault, no matter how hard the assault is.

Ms. Hoopes. In what cases would a citizen’s arrest be indicated?

MR. TwiTcHELL. We’d ask a citizen’s arrest be made by the injured
spouse if the injuries were not severe, they were in their own home,
or if we weren’t able to testify on our own behalf exactly what hap-
pened in there.

There is physical evidence to indicate one of the two were injured,
but we don’t know exactly how and the injury wasn’t that severe. Then
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we'd go for a citizen’s arrest. which would mean the injured spouse
would be the one that would make the arrest and we would supply the
transportation for the suspect.

Ms. Hoores. Are officers instructed to describe to victims the way
that they can make a citizen’s arrest and the requirements for a
citizen’s arrest?

MR. TwiTcHELL. If the situation calls for it, the officer will explain
the requirements of law for a citizen's arrest to be consummated.

Ms. Hoores. Do officers frequently recommend that victims seek
noncriminal remedies such as filing divorces or seeking peace bonds?

MR. TwitcHELL. Yes, they do. Quite often.

Ms. Hoopres. Can an officer make an arrest if the suspect is found
to be in vioiation of a peace bond or a restraining order?

MR. TwiTCcHELL. Well, I have to tax my memory. We did away with
one of them. I think it was peace bonds. I think we still have restrain-
ing orders. To make an arrest for that. it’s a contempt of court. The
injured person goes, after the violation of the court order, goes to the
court. The court issues a warrent for the man’s arrest or the woman'’s
arrest. and then with that warrant we make the arrest. But we do not
make an onview arrest in a situation of that type.

Ms. Hoopres. Do the officers under vour supervision have a general
idea of how many domestic assault cases get all the way to prosecution
and what is their—

MR. TwiTtcHELL. I think they have a ballpark figure. A lot of their
information comes from just exactly where your information comes
from, news reporting. They read articles. They are interested in this
sort of thing. They stay current because it is their vocation.

They also, where they do make an arrest for a serious assault, by
one person upon another, this sticks with them because these are bat-
tered humans. When they have seen another battered human being,
this sticks with them and they have a tendency to follow through with
it.

To answer your question, when it is not prosecuted, yes, they know
about that one, and when it is prosecuted, yes, they know about that
one also in the more severe of the cases.

Ms. Hoorpkes. Is there a feeling that prosecution in a domestic assault
is more or less likely than prosecution in an ordinary assault between
strangers or those not related?

MR. TwiTcHELL. Let me answer the question by the way you define
them. They are two different things. They are looked on by the police
officer and by many people as two entirely different types of assault,
a domestic assault and then a regular assault.

And. ves. the officer feels that there is less prosecution and less con-
viction on a domestic assault than there is a regular assault for many
reasons.

Ms. Hoorkes. Does this perception change the way the ofiicer is like-
ly to respond when he is called to handle a domestic assault?
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MRr. TwiTcHELL. T think that is one of the considerations that goes
through his mind when he responds to a call. and it probably is a
deciding factor in the manner in which he is going to approach the
situation.

Ms. Hoores. Does it make it less likely that he will decide that an
arrest is necessary’?

MR. TwiTcHELL. I don't think I can fairly say ves to that. I'd say yes.
it probably has a tendency to, but that isn't normally the deciding fac-
tor by a police officer. whether an arrest is made or is not made.

Ms. Hoopes. What factors would be important considerations in
deciding whether or not to arrest?

MR. TwitcHELL. Understanding that he is there on the battle line
when it happens. he sees the injured. He knows pretty well what is
going to happen from there on. The deciding factors, the number one
deciding factor. is how badly injured is the injured party. That is the
number one thing that he looks at.

At the same time. and probably paramount, is what is the possibility
for this problem to continue. Are we going to have a continuation of
this assault? Those two things right there.

Then. thirdly, the attitude of the victim; and those three things are
probably the major deciding factors on his course of action.

Ms. Hoores. From the patrol officer’s standpoint, is the criminal law
an effective weapon against domestic?

MR. TwiTCHELL. | can answer that best by saying it’s the only one
we have got. That is the only weapon we, as a police officer, have at
this present time. Effective is relative, I would say, for what we use
it for. If you consider it’s the only one we have got, yes, it’s effective.

Ms. Hoorkes. Considering the fact that prosecutions aren’t very like-
ly in these cases, does this encourage the officer to try to make refer-
rals or try to encourage a victim to pursue civil remedies rather than
going through the criminal system?

MR. TwiTCHELL. Except in cases where there is a serious assault by
one human being upon another. the officer sees himself as Solomon,
and he is going to solve the problem with those tools that are there
at his hand. And, yes, if he feels that recommending counseling will
work he will do so. If he feels that separation will work he will do so.
If he figures in the short 20 minutes that he has been there that
divorce is the answer, then he will condone their divorce.

The mentality of a police officer, 99 percent of the officers that we
have on the police department, [ can’t speak for any other department
because | have never been on any other department, but almost to a
man and a woman the people that join the police department join to
serve. They join to really honestly help other people. And the domestic
situation is one of the ones where there is not a whole lot they can
do. So they do whatever they can, hoping in the long run— from lend-
ing money to the wife to giving cab fare, to anything tiiey can to help
solve this problem.
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So. ves. they'd use any other avenue besides the criminal justice
system that was legal.

Ms. Hoores. What do think might be done to maximize the police
officers’ ability to make referrals and to intelligently decide which
route a victim should take to solve her proble n?

MR. TwitcHeLL. Okay. Number one. you have to give him some al-
ternatives. You must supply him or her some alternatives besides ar-
rest.

Once these alternatives have been supplied on a 24-hour, 7-day a
week basis—because that is where we run into the problem. There are
some agencies that we can deal with normally 8 to 5 and they are
closed on Saturday and Sunday. and I'm not finding fault with them,
please, I'm just stating that that is what we are up against.

If vou supply for the officer some, what was the statement, *‘viable
alternatives.” if you give him some viable alternatives he will use them.

Then the next thing you do is you train him on the parameters of
these alternatives and he will use them. Necessity alone will dictate
that he uses them, and very. very aptly.

Ms. Hoopres. Do you believe that shelter facilities help the police of-
ficer to do the job?

MR. TWITCHELL. Anything that helps remove the two combatants
into separate geographical areas helps us. And, yes, the shelters do
help. They heip the victim, but, yes, your question was do they help
the officer in his routine job. Yes. they do.

Ms. Hoores. Have you had any experience with crisis intervention
specialists?

MR. TwiTcHELL. I think probably the closest contact I had was with
a group called Rainbow. and about a year and a half ago they got a
Federal grant and they came into a geographical area, which was a
housing area much like I live in, probably, originally $10.000 homes
that are now worth probably $40,000 to $50.000 dollars. Average in-
come, heavy density, some government funding on homes. This sort of
thing.

And they came in and were really a super-run organization. They
came to the police department knowing how we feel about outsiders
and said, ““Here’s what we want to do. Can we meet with your officers
and explain to them what we intend to do?” They did. They then made
themselves available to come to the scene of a domestic problem 24
hours a day. 7 days a week. And it was amazing.

I-have never ever seen police officers by and large accept a group
the way they accepted this group. I watched them after the trying
process of, "“Are you really going to be available 24 hours a day or
are you just telling me that?” [ watched them on more than one occa-
sion call the people from Rainbow to the location and then step back,
which was not what a policeman is trained to do, step back and let
somebody take over the situation and quietly sit in a corner.
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And I have asked officers. "Hey. can we go now?" and they would
look at me and say, ""No, let’s wait until Jim’s done.” In other words,
they didn’t want to leave Jim, the crisis worker. there all alone, and
it was just a really extremely well received, functioning program.

The next question is what happened to it. To the best of my
knowledge it ran out of money.

Ms. Hoores. Okay. Do you know of any crisis intervention project
now in operation in Phoenix?

MR. TwiTCHELL. Not that we use on a regular call-out basis, no.

Ms. Hoores. Thank you, Lieutenant.

Captain Sparks, I'd like to address. first, what vital facts about
domestic disputes the training bureau tries to impress upon police
recruits. Do you believe that it is important to stress that the domestic
disputes are more dangerous than other types of calls?

MR. Sparks. Well, depending on what other kinds of calls, but, yes,
we do try to train the officer that the domestic disputes can become
violent. :

Ms. Hoores. Are there specific steps that an officer can take to pro-
tect himself in handling these calls?

MR. SpaRrRkS. Obviously, working within the framework of the law,
what they provide and what they don’t provide, there are steps he can
take.

Ms. Hoores. Do you attempt to teach the recruits ways that they
can deal with the frustration inherent in handling these calls?

MR. SpPAaRKS. Yes, we have our own training staff within the depart-
ment and we have training staff from without the department. They get
into various subjects in this area.

Ms. Hoopres. Do you believe that family fight calls are always
criminal in nature and always call for an enforcement response from
an officer, or do you train the officers to also make use of other
responses such as referral systems?

MR. SparksS. Well, the first part of your question, Are they all viola-
tions of the law? Absolutely not. Obviously he is trained to look for
violations of the law. Without any violations being present, yes, he is
trained in the alternatives that he has available, which we agree are
limited. But, yes, he is also trained for the referral services.

Ms. Hoopres. Do you agree with what Lieutenant Twitchell has said,
that domestic dispute cases are prosecuted less frequently than other
assaults?

MR. SparkS. Obviously there is no other answer to that. Two stran-
gers get together and there is battle, one upon the other; the stranger
is more likely to file a complaint than is a spouse.

Ms. Hoopres. In your experience as a police officer, have you ever
been called to testify at a trial of an abusive spouse?

MR. Sparks. No. Let me clarify that somewhat. In my 23-year-plus
career, I have never gone to a family dispute between a spouse,
between spouses I should say, and the result of which ever went to
court.
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Now. | have gone to tamily disputes where T have been assaulted,
where | filed a complaint. and. ves. | have testified in court. But not
where it is one complaint filed by one spouse upon the other. I have
never testified in court upon that.

Ms. Hoores. What effect do vou think this has upon the police of-
ficer who has to answer the call? Does it change the way he responds?

MR. SparksS. I am not sure. Obviously there are some people. includ-
ing police officers. that with enough cries of the wolf and no actual
wolf appearing become somewhat immune. But. as Licutenant
Twitchell stated. most of our people are here to serve others, and we
train in that area of not becoming complacent. because the 105th time
1s usually that person’s first time that they have called the police, and
they need us to respond as the first time.

Ms. Hoores. If an officer answers a call at the home of a couple
that he recognizes. perhaps a couple who has called the same officer
several times in the last few months, will it be less likely that he will
take police action in the last call?

MR. Sparks. | would say, again, depending on the circumstances ex-
isting. If there is no obvious sign. or even not so obvious sign. that
there has been any violence occurring. and this is the fifth, sixth. or
seventh call. he is probably not going to look any harder than he did
on previous calls. But if there is obvious signs on the sixth call that
he didn't see the first five, he probably will take more action.

Ms. Hoopres. 1 see. Does the training bureau offer academy units
specifically focused on battered women?

MR. SpPARKS. Yes.

Ms. Hoopres. Who teaches those units?

MR. Sparks. We have two groups coming out now from Sojourner
House and Rainbow Retreat. They teach at the acaderay along with
some other subjects that are very closely related that is taught by a
sociology professor from ASU and a psychology professor from ASU,
among some of the other items that are closely associated.

Ms. Hoores. In what related units do you also talk about problems
with battered women. if you could just name a few?

MR. Sparks. Well, I will start off —I will just read through the list,
and some of them are more applicable than others.

“The Laws of Arrest and Criminal Law.” obviously. We have field-
related problems. In other words, we put them in a hypothetical situa-
tion using trainers in actual domestic violence sort of field problems.
We have training in juvenile problems. which- obviously affect the
home. We have training in perception of danger in answering calls
such as of this nature. The “*Battered Wives™ is, of course, by Rainbow
Retreat and Sojourner. “Sociology for Peace Officers.” that would be
applicable in some cases. how to talk to people. **Child Abuse,’” again,
related to the home setting. ““Assault Detail”” comes and instructs on
the necessary elements for an assault complaint. “*Stress Awareness,”
so that the officer is aware of his own problems with stress in answer-
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ing these calls. “Human Communications,” taught by the people from
the sociology department in dealing with all people, all types of han-
dicap and distressed people. "Sex Crimes.”” which may be involved in
the home.

We teach on referral services that are applicable to the situation, sex
assaults that may be occurring, and patrol procedures dealing primarily
with the family crisis and the protection of the police officer.

Ms. Hoorpes. Thank vou.

Some of the training materials provided to the Commission by
Assistant Chief Ortega originated at the Regional Criminal Justice
Training Center at Modesto Junior College. California. Does the con-
tent of these materials accurately reflect Phoenix Police Department
policy?

MR. SpaRKS. No. When [ say no, obviously there are some materials
that we use. Any materials we get from any organization are con-
structed to meet the constraints of our own State law and the policies
and procedures of our police department.

Ms. Hoorpes. Thank you.

For example, one outline that I would like to have introduced into
the record at this point is entitled “"Domestic Complaints.” It is from
the Modesto Junior College West.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, it will be entered in the
record with an appropriate exhibit number at this point.

Ms. Hoores. The outline states that arrest is to be avoided in
domestic crisis situations if possible. Is that your understanding of de-
partment policy?

MR. Sparks. Well. it is the department policy if there isn’t an ap-
plicable law being violated to the extent that a complaint could be ob-
tained. and there you start to go into the constraints not only of law
but of prosecutional procedures, which I understand will be discussed
at a later panel or one previous to this.

When it says “‘avoided.’” obviously if we can avoid putting somebody
in jail and still solve the situation that is exactly what we want to do
1IN MOost cases.

Ms. Hoores. Thank you. In your opinion, is an arrest always in-
dicated when there is probable cause to believe that one party has as-
saulted the other?

MR. Sparks. In my opinion, personally, not having particularly
viewed the training procedure, but personally, no, there is not always
an imminent arrest when there has been some type of an assault.
Again. it has to be a decision made on what you see, hear, and what
vou can find out.

Ms. HoorEes. Can you name any specific factors that might make an
arrest undesirable?

MR. Sparks. Well, again I will refer—I can’t give a specific instance,
but. again. if the situation can be taken care of where the family life
is preserved without putting somebody in jail, because 1 don’t see jail
as a panacea for every problem.
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Ms. Hoores. 1 see. I would like to address departmental record-
keeeping for just a moment.

In vour opinion are officers instructed always to complete a depart-
mental report when there is probable cause to believe that an assault
has been committed?

MR. Sparks. If I may. due to the length of time that I haven't been
on the street. so to speak. I'd like to refer that to either Lieutenant
Twitchell or Chief Lozier.

Ms. Hoores. That's fine. Thank you.

Chief Lozier. in your opinion, how serious a problem is domestic
violence for the police department?

MR. Lozier. From my perspective, it’s a fairly serious problem and
for two reasons. One, it takes up an awful lot of the police officers’
time and our resources. And, secondly, every one of them has a tre-
mendous potential for injury to the officer. So, I'd have to say as
problems go. and we face many of them in the police department, it
is one of our more important ones.

Ms. Hoopes. What role can the police play in helping to protect the
victims of domestic violence?

MR. Lozier. Well, just recently ! have been giving that a lot more
thought. As you know from a previous conversation. | just took over
the field operations division on January 7. I am thinking, in terms of
the officers, for a long time have thought that we really could not
prevent crimes of violence.

There is strategies we can employ in other types of crime where we
feel like we can impact them, but for the longest time many officers
have felt that the crimes of violence are very difficult to prevent. And
I'm beginning to think that maybe there are some strategies that can
be emploved by taking advantage of other things that may be outside
of our realm of control to impact recurring crimes of violence or
violence that escalates to the point where it results in a very serious
assault or perhaps a homicide.

And what I am talking about is using more of the type of counseling
and shelter care facilities and trying to interact more with those kinds
of people so that we can come up with some maybe cooperative state-
gies to bear on the problem.

Ms. STEIN. Excuse me. Could I ask you to speak a little closer to
the microphone? | understand some people are having trouble hearing
vou.

Ms. Hoores. Can the police officer’s ability to make appropriate
referrals be improved? Has the police department done anything along
those lines?

MR. Lozier. Yes. I think we have made some good efforts along
those lines, except that I think we can do some more. In fact, while
Lieutenant Twitchell was speaking here I was making some notes
because | am thinking in terms of the whole area of family fights. We
need to really study a little more closely because I think we can get
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some better data by studying the number of family fights where per-
haps an assault occurred—we belicve assault occurred—but we don't
have enough information to verify an assault. That maybe we can do
something in that area with some kind of further followup.

That happens quite frequently where the victim or the spouse is not
cooperative and won't give the officer any information and there is no
obvious evidence of the assault. although maybe there is good reason
to believe that one occurred.

And then there is how many of them really drop out of the system.
We give estimates quite frequently on that, and I think most detectives
that work assaults can give you a pretty good feel for how many of
them drop out of the system for lack of prosecution.

Ms. Hoopres. How many do they believe do drop out of the system?

MR. Lozier. Well, I checked on that again just recently and talked
to Lieutenant Schnautz, who oversees crimes against persons. and he
tells me that assaults overall, about 30 to 35 percent are not
prosecuted. Now, with the domestic type., he says that will run
anywhere from 10 to 15 percent higher with a domestic assault. And
I would have estimated higher just based on past experience. 1 would
have said 50 to 60 percent do not come before the court.

I'm also concerned about, maybe by analyzing that data to some
degree, that we may come up with some better strategies, you know.
We have to look at the why. Why are they dropping out of the system?

Ms. Hoores. If a way could be found to encourage the victims to
cooperate with the police investigation and not drop charges, in your
opinion. would that iead to more cases being prosecuted?

MR. Lozier. Yes. And I should qualify that, you know. Probably not
our biggest goal is to prosecute as many people as we can if there are
other remedies, but 1 think there are a lot of them that should be
prosecuted and for one reason or another they are not. The victim
declines prosecution and there are as many different reasons for that.

Ms. Hoopres. Can you tell us a little about the experimental referral
project that has now started in the four district? 1 believe we spoke
about it in the interview.

MR. Lozier. Yes. That was just started a few weeks ago and these
people operate out of the LEAP [Leadership and Education for the
Advancement of Phoenix] organization, which is a city of Phoenix
funded program, and it is kind of a pilot program that we are experi-
menting with in the south portion of Phoenix, where they have coun-
selors available to us. And, unfortunately, it’'s not a 24-hour-a-day
operation yet, but they are working Thursday, Friday. Saturday, and
Sunday from 2 in the afternoon until midnight. They are working right
in the southern district station and they are available to go out of the
station as well and respond to officers’ requests in the field in that dis-
trict, and it seems to be working out quite well.

In the beginning there didn’t seem to be much of an awareness of
their availability and now it seems to be catching on. Of course, one
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ot the biggest benetits 1 see of the program is that the counscelors have
developed @ very good working relationship with the officers there.

Ms. Hoores. Can crisis intervention counselors also be useful to the
police officer?

MRr. Lozier. Very much so. And I think that there is a city program
there that's really supposed to be available citywide. 1 think it’'s a very
small program. That was originally started mainly for alcohol-related
tvpes of crisis intervention and. of course. as somebody previously
testified here, and I certainly wouldn’t question the figures that were
given. alcohol is a big factor in the family fight situation.

Ms. Hoores. Let me ask you a bit about recordkeeping. In your
opinion. is an officer always required to file a DR [department report]
when there is probable cause to believe an assault has been com-
mitted?

MRr. Lozier. Not really. There is not a written established policy that
says that you will and there is not one that you won't. Some discretion
1s left to the officer to determine was there an assault. Do I have suffi-
cient information? Are the elements present to make some kind of an
assault report?

And in some situations. where either the witnesses or the victim is
not cooperative, probably, he may have a good idea that an assault oc-
curred but not feel he has enough to verify that assault did occur. So.
consequently. he will not make a report other than maybe what we call
1 combination report, which is just a small report of the incident.

That kind of thing happens, I think. quite frequently and it’s hard
to say exactly how often, except that then. if an assault did occur,
many of those assaults would not be reported as a crime incident on
their uniform crime reports.

Ms. Hoopres. Mr. Chairman, [ have no further questions at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. All right. Commissioner Freeman?

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Mr. Lozier, I would like to pursue the
point vou made that some discretion is left to the officer whether to
make a report or not.

Is this discretion described i1 a manual of operations?

MR. Lozier. Well, it’s really kind of a combination of some of the
things that Sparks spoke to. All of the training that he has becn pro-
vided as to making a determination—has the law been violated? Does
he have sufficient elements nresent to make a comprehensive report
that could be prosecuted or 2ven could be followed up on prosecuted?
If he doesn’t have those things it’s fruitless for him to make a report.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. If you had received information that an of-
ficer or a number of officers exercised discretion only with respect to
these types of cases of female victims of abuse. and even though they
had seen evidence of injury had, over a period of a long time, not
made any report, would this be considered to be unprofessional con-
duct on the part of the officer?
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Mg. Lozier. I think vou are asking me to make a conclusion on kind
of reaily a vague thing. I'm sorry, but to say something is unprofes-
sional conduct in an officer, T think you have to look at all of the fac-
tors and review it very carefully. I can’t make that judgment just based
on what vou said.

CommisstiONER FREEMAN. One of the concerns that has been ex-
pressed by previous testimony is that in individual cases that the com-
plainant did not. that there was selective enforcement with respect to
the victim of domestic violence: that the police officer and even the
system. the whole system itself. tended to say. "Well. there was
something wrong with the victim rather than with the system.” That
i1s what I'm asking vou about, and if this discretion that i1s offered an
officer i1s abused or if this is part of the system that the Phoenix Police
Department permits.

Mgk. Lozier. There definitely are problems with the system. [ will
have to agree with that. And [ think the system probably in some
respects discourages people from prosecution.

On the other hand, I think that you have certain limitations on the
part of the police. They can be very aware of all the available facilities
and counseling and that and then make those known to the victim. try
to explain the system to the victim, make as much available as you
possibly can and it still really comes back to whether or not the victim
wants to pursue it. And that is a lot of the problem, too.

So it’'s a combination of both. I think. I am not sure I answered your
question.

CoMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. Well, 1 was referring to the case in which
the police had been called. He is there on the scene. There is a situa-
tion there in which that person may be injured and you are say-
ing—and may even need treatment—and you are saying the officer has
the discretion not to do anything about it.

MR. Lozier. Oh. no, that is not what I am saying because. first of
all, we have to talk about what is the role of the officer. First of all,
when he gets there, he or she, it’s their responsibility to kind of defuse
the situation and stabilize 1t. And then, secondly, to render any kind
of first aid or physical aid to see if anybody is in need of medical at-
tention.

Then after that. try to determine, Has there been any criminal viola-
tion and does he have, you know, adequate information to make a re-
port to be submitted for prosecution?

So. that is very basic and fundamental from the beginning of the
traning of the officers in the police academy and reinforced
throughout the inservicc training.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Do you see any need for improvement in
this procedure?

MRr. LoziEr. Well, there is always room for improvement and that
is what I was speaking to earlier, that some of these things I think we
need to study a little bit more so that we have a better handle on
developing some other strategies.
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The one thing T was thinking of. that [ touched upon earlicr. was
the fact that maybe there would be a way that we could reach some
of the women in the situations where the officer comes to the door
and. you know. she is not obviously bleeding and black eyes and that,
but she is very emotionally upset. The neighbors have called in about
the family fight. She may have some signs of redness on her face
where mavbe she has been slapped around and she won't tell the of-
ficer anvthing. That maybe we could work together in cooperation
with some other agency to follow up on that later on. at some time
when the husband is not there. to see if we can help them in resolving
the problem. And I think a lot of those are basically right now ignored,
and primarily because the officer is not equipped to carry that on, zud
I don't think the officers are aware of any particular agency that will
carry that on.

CoMMIsSiONER FREEMAN. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Ruiz?

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. Yes. In the evolving and developing of police
services throughout the country, specialized teams have come into ex-
istence in order to deal with special police situations and problems.

The Rainbow group, a volunteer citizens’ team, was mentioned by
Licutenant Twitchell. This success. this alternative ran out of steam
and ran out of mo-ey. Apparently, a special family crisis intervention
team seems to be .ne answer. A crisis intervention team need only be
composed of two or three adult persons, probably with extensive
marital background. Say, a psychologist, a nurse, and some other per-
son. Budget-wise. it might be cheaper than to divert police officers
with multiple duties to fight crime into an area of interspousal violence
and become peacemakers.

If this procedure was successful, and Lieutenant Twitchell said it
was, why was it not made a regular component of the police depart-
ment budget? Do you have an answer?

MR. TWITCHELL. Are you asking me, sir?

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. Yes, sir.

Mgr. TwitcHELL. Okay. First of all, the group that we dealt with was
an established group on the east side of town. They came over, they
had to train people to handle the problem. The group came in and
they were established for 1 year in our area as a target group.

Your question is. did the police department—why did we not divert
funds to a specially trained group of this nature?

COMMISSIONER Ruiz. Yes.

MRg. TwiTcHELL. I don't object to that. Let me run a parallel, if I
may. to possibly answer your question. We constantly deal with people
who are mentally ill and we make contact with the people who are
mentally ill. We defuse that emergency situation and then we pass
them on to people who are trained to handle this situation.

The police department’s role within society is pretty well determined
at this time. People are now beginning to say and permitting us to go
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out other than just enforce the law. I am not sure the poiice depart-
ment is the place to have this happen.

A city budgetary item. possibly in ore of the other arcas better
structured for this type of thing. that’s fine.

CommissioNER Ruiz. No. I'm talking about a backup. a backup as
a police component. I'm talking about a mentally ill patient. I'm refer-
ring to a sociologist as a member of the team that would specialize.

For example, let us say that during a period of time. during a period
of the week there were five calls. This special team would go to those
five places instead of having 5 or 6 or 10 different patrolmen go to
different places to be a peacemaker. You would have. just like vou
have a backup with respect to your SWAT [Small Weapons Assault
Team] team. When somebody is crazy in an apartment house you have
them there because it's a specialized matter. Now, this has developed
into a specialized area, interspousal violence.

MR. TWITCHELL. Yes, sir.

ComMissioNER Ru:z. They are all the same, substantially speaking?

MR. TwiTCHELL. By and large, yes, sir.

ComMmissiONER Ruiz. By and large. So you can have a specialized in-
tervention team to back up every police call. Maybe if you had five
or six in one night you couldn’t do it, but generally speaking, it would
be valuable.

Now, why couldn’t you check into that because, budget-wise, I have
a feeling it would be cheaper for the police department and for the
city.

You gave an example of some people that were volunteers. Well,
that’s fine. [ don't think it’s a volunteer proposition. But you have a
success story, why not capitalize on it?

MR. TwitcHeELL. Okay. The answer to that question is, Why not? |
think it’s probably something we should look into. There is no—as you
well know, you are much more versed in this as a panel member than
I am- there is no one single answer. That may be part of the answer,
1S in very serious cases we have an emergency backup team that we
can call out trained to handle this.

The number of five or six a night would be, sir, minimal in a city
this size. We will run—and I am shooting from the hip right now—I
would say that we probably, citywide, will answer a hundred a day.

ComMmiIssIONER Ruiz. Well, it could be a start, couldn’t 1t?

MRr. TWITCHELL. Yes, sir, it could.

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. Because you could feel your way along.

MR. TwiTcHELL. That’s right.

ComMmissioNER Ruiz. And now, who would you go to for such a
budget suggestion?

MR. TWITCHELL. Who would I go to?

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. Yes. Pardon me. The chief of police?

MR. TwiTcHELL. Yes, sir. That is who I would—I would write up a
paper on it with my recommendations. Then it would go to the police
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chict who would have it statffed out to find costs, cost effectiveness,
implementation possibilities. And upon completion he would put it in
his budget as a budgetary item and then the city would finally decide
on it.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Saltzman?

CoMMISSIONER SAaLTZMAN. | sce differences in the situation between
a bank robber and abuse of a woman by her husband. one of them
being that sometimes it’s difficult to get the woman to prosecute, for
various reasons. But, nonetheless, do you feel that in the situation of
a bank robber. a criminal violation, that prosecution and jail is a deter-
rent to the bank robber?

MRr. TwiTcHELL. That i1s the whole concept of our criminal justice
system, is that it is. Let me carry that point on one further and I think
you make a good point. It's the fact that the criminal act is just that.
The man has a criminal intent to rob the bank.

The police officer responds to the domestic problem. He is seeing
an outcropping of a much more deep-seated problem. He only con-
fronts himself with the crack of the whip, the tip of the whip that
cracks. And yet the whole whip is there. And the problem is in many,
many cases not a police, not a police—it’s a police problem when we
deal with it but the cause is not a police problem.

COMMISSIONER SAaLTZMAN. Well, I don’t know that the cause of
criminality is a police problem either; but there is a certain point at
which it becomes a police problem because it becomes a criminal
violation. and the theory is that prosecution and penalties are a deter-
rent.

But now, at which point—is there a definition of when abuse
becomes a criminal violation and the criminal justice system is there-
fore obligated to say, *We will take the measures that the law provides
for enforcement in this kind of a situation’? Is there a point, a defini-
tion, by which a police officer determines this is a criminal violation?
I mean, how much damage must be done to a woman?

MR. TwiTCHELL. I see your point. I think it goes back to what Mrs.
Freeman was, I think, referring to in her question: If we had a police
officer who happened to be of the mentality to believe that if the wife
would have cooked the dinner the guy wouldn’t have had to beat her
with the pot, so because of this he reacts by saying, “‘It’s her fault, not
his.™

And to answer your question, I think what you were referring to,
yes. that would come to light and the officer would—that type of ac-
tion is not condoned. If it is a routine situation where an obvious viola-
tion of the law occurs, we would have checks and balances and we
have checks and balances built in to make sure that this doesn’t hap-
pen again and again and again, and his prejudice in these matters what
he is doing.

To answer your question, does the law specifically say at what point
does it go from a misdemeanor to an assault, and if it will help you,
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[ will read to you what the Arizona Code says in that one little area.
the way they refer to it. Would that help. sir?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. We may have it but, please, I think it
should be in the record.

MR. TWITCHELL. It's going to answer your question.

“Intentionally, knowingly, or recklessly causing any physical injury
to another person.”” Now, for it to be a felony: "'If such person causes
serious physical injury,” serious being the key word and being in-
terpretable by the person viewing it.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Is that material in the record?

Ms. STeEIN. We intend to question the prosecutor more closely on
that because he determines in the end what the charge should be in
this case.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. But let me pursue it one moment more,
if [ may.

There is guidance then in this ambiguous, as you pointed out, term,
“serious.”” There must be some guidance by which a police officer
determines that this is an assault case.

MR. TWITCHELL. Yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Okay. Fine. What is that?

MRr. TwiTcHELL. It's an individual thing with each officer. and in
saying that, I can see that that is a frightening thing, that we leave that
much to the individual officer. but not really. Because serious injury
is, to me, pretty much what it is to all officers or what you would con-
sider serious injury.

A slap, a black eye can be serious depending on the way that is in-
terpreted by the person who received the black eye. But a severe
laceration, a broken nose, any maiming, teeth knocked out, beaten
with a frying pan, beaten with a club, stabbed, hit, any object in the
house has probably bean used, these things are graphic and I am an-
swering now, sir, dramatically as an officer who has been there and
has seen it. And when it’s serious, it’s serious. It’'s the difference
between a minor automobile accident and a serious automobile ac-
cident. That you judge by dollars, and it changes on people.

CoMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Can you take us through the steps of
what would happen? A police officer comes upon the scene. Let’s say
a husband has a brick. He has obviously hit the woman with this brick
and there is blood coming from her head and she is apparently seri-
ously bruised. What does he do?

MR. TwiTcHELL. Okay. With the officer that responds—

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Yes.

MR. TWITCHELL. —in this type of call, we’d have that and two of-
ficers would respond because of the nature of the physical violence.

The first officer would arrive on the scene and he’d gain entry into
the house, which in its own way can sometimes be pretty difficult. You
can hear the woman crying and sobbing in the back room, and he is
standing at the door telling you that you don’t have a search warrant
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sO you can’'t come in. So vou solve that problem and you gain entry
into the house.

You now observe her. She has got a large laceration above the eye,
maybe a fracture to the bone just under the eye, and he is standing
there, in the routine case, inebriated, belligerent, and aggressive.

The first thing you do, is you render him unable to injure anybody
else, with that force allowed ycu by the law. You have him sit down
or if necessary handcuff him. Then you go to the victim and you
render the immediate and temporary first aid. You check her over. If
you need the fire department paramedics, you call the fire department
paramedics.

You now have separated these two. You have talked to her and she
advises you that he came home, he was inebriated, he had had a bad
day at work, and she had cooked liver and he hates liver. So for no
reason he picked up a brick, and it’s just about that much reason for
it, he picks up a brick and smashes her in the face.

We then say, ‘“What do you want to do about it?”” And she says,
“I am tired of this. This is the third time he has come home drunk.
I want to prosecute him.”” And we say, *"Will you prosecute him?”’ And
she says, ““Yes.”” And at that point he is arrested and taken to jail.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Suppose she says, ““No, I don’t want to
prosecute him’™?

MR. TwiTcHELL. Okay.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Yct here is, you know, a criminal act.

MRr. TwiTcHELL. We would not, if she is a reluctant victim, we will
not arrest him. We will make a report on it, but we will not arrest him
if she is not desirous of prosecution.

Now, they have been separated at this point so that he is no longer
intimidating her because we—basic people—we understand the in-
timidation that he is there. If she does aot wish prosecution, we are
not going to force prosecution on her. We then go to the other
avenues of separating, so we don’t get called back, and make sure that
she gets the medical treatment.

CoMMISSIONER SaLTzMAN. Will the police officer suggest at that
point any counseling help or available resources as alternatives in the
place of proceeding with prosecution?

MER. TwiTcHELL. That may be—well-

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. That he is familiar with?

MR. TwiTtcHeELL. Well, he is familiar with some of them, but he
doesn’t know all of them.

He would suggest that she contact an attorney, or, if it’s a drinking
problem, that she get ahold of Alcoholics Anonymous; Alanon, I think,
is the other half. He would definitely separate the two.

Now he has got the kids to worry about, too. Now we go to the
husband who says, ‘‘Hey, you have got a bad situation here. We would
like you to leave because there are still two kids in the house.” And
he refuses to leave. He says, ““This is my house and I am not leaving.
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I am staying here and after you are gone | am probably going to smash
her in the head with a brick again.”

So we go back to her and say, ‘‘Hey, let us get you someplace.”

“I don’t have any money.”

“Well. let me take you in the police car, I will drive you to your
sister’s house.”

“No. I don’t want to make my sister part of this.”

*“What do you want to do.”

“It will work out. You can leave now. I just didn’t want him to hit
me anymore.’’

And that is why the officer, and I know it must sound like a frustrat-
ing situation, but that is what the officers come across.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. I am sure it must be frustrating to the of-
ficers and, therefore, after some numbers of experience, they, 1 would
assume begin to remove themselves as quickly as possible from the
situation unless they are—

MR. TwiTcHELL. No. They may mentally desensitize a little bit on
the routine thing, but where a woman or a man or a kid or anybody
had been hit to that degree—and it’s back to the seriousness that we
talked about, sir. His empathy for that woman or that man is great.
It’s where he gets desensitized. Where the woman who calls and the
husband says, “‘I didn’t hit her.” There is not a mark on her and we
become the bad guy in the situation to give her the power to run her
household. That is where we desensitize a little bit.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Horn?

Vice CHAIiRMAN HORN. Commissioner Ruiz asked the key question
I would ask, which I think is a very good one, as to the need for hav-
ing a unit within the police department that is made up of a type of
interdisciplinary team that can back up the officers.

It seems to me with our broadened concept of public safety, rather
than police, this is a natural function that ought to be done in a city
and not simply depend upon welfare services that are not tied to police
or community-based clinics that have a struggle keeping alive.

The other question I want to lead to, which I raised with the earlier
panel and which several of you have mentioned, is the degree to which
alcoholism seems to be the cause, contributing cause, whatever, re-
gardless if there are deeper causes before the alcoholism—we could all
argue that—but how many of these cases do you really find that al-
coholism is behind the immediate incident of wife abuse?

MR. Lozier. A figure was given earlier about, I think, 95 percent,
but I can’t say that alcoholism is always the case. Alcohol quite
frequently is. It’s hard to determine, you know, how many of those
really is alcoholism. But I think most officers who work in the field,
that have responded to family fights, will tell you it’s a very high per-
centage where alcohol is involved, either by one or both parties.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Is that the comparable feeling of the other
two panelists?

MR. SPARKS. Obviously.
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MRr. TwiTcHELL. | would be hard pressed to remember a situation
of this type that I went to where one of the two parties had not been
drinking.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Nunez?

MRr. NuNEz. No questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I'd like to ask Captain Sparks, you have
responsibility for training of recruits, do you also have an inservice
training responsibility?

MR. SPARKS. Yes, sir, I do.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You have testified that you have been in-
volved with the two, or representatives of the two organizations that
testified here earlier, the Rainbow Retreat and the Sojourner Center,
in the training progran for recruits.

MR. SPARKS. Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Dealing with problems in this particular area,
have you thought about involving them in inservice training programs
for members of the force?

MR. SPARKS. Yes, we often do, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You do?

MR. SPARKS. Yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. So that you regard that or this as an impor-
tant aspect of the inservice training program?

MR. SPARKS. Yes, we do.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Fine. I would just like really to ask all three
members of the panel about your evaluation of the role that communi-
ty organizations such as the Rainbow Retreat and Sojourner Center are
playing, car play in dealing with this very important problem that con-
fronts the life of any community. You have had contact with them, all
three of you, and it’s something new. I mean as far as your community
is concerned. I understand the oldest one is only 6 years old and the
other one I gather is about a year and a half or 2 years.

How do you see this as fitting into the life of the community and
helping to deal with this very serious problem?

MR. Lozier. Well, I would have to say, from my perspective, it’s a
very important element of the community. It’s a community-based pro-
gram, and the only drawback I see is that at the time that they had
this experimental program out in what we call our 800 district they
had the capability under the funding then to respond at the officer’s
request. Now it’s primarily we have to take the spouse to one of the
centers where they can perhaps receive some counseling there or some
shelter care.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Could I interrupt there just to clarify it in my
mind?

That was the Rainbow Retreat that ran that particular program, was
it?

MR. TWITCHELL. Yes, sir, it was.
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CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. That is the same organization that was testify-
ing earlier, but this was a special program that they had, but they had
to abandon the program, apparently, because of lack of funds?

MR. TWITCHELL. Yes, sir.

MR. Lozier. That is my understanding.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Pardon me.

MR. Lozier. I think probably we need more resources like that in
the community, whether they be community-based programs or ac-
tually a part of a governmental agency. And 1 am sure you are very
acutely aware that most governmental groups, including our city coun-
cil, is very concerned about dollars today and there is quite a con-
troversy over whether or not these kinds of programs should be funded
by tax dollars. To my knowledge, programs—one part of the police de-
partment has not been recommended or suggested here in the city of
Phoenix, although that is not to say we wouldn’t have something like
that.

There is nothing like that in our proposed budget for 1980-81. And,
of course, our budgetary problems are very real. The budget that we
had to submit for 80-81 is a very lean one. And to fund some kind
of program like that we would have probably had to cut out some base
police services that we are supplying now. But it’s certainly something
to consider.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Captain Sparks and Lieutenant Twitchell?

MR. SpAarRkS. Well, my opinion, obviously, is in the same areas. The
big problem I see, and I have followed quite closely the last few years
the child abuse laws and things that have been going on especially on
the west coast, you are dealing with a family situation, and I go back
to Commissioner Saltzman’s statement about the bank robber and the
person who abuses his wife. I don’t think you can draw any type of
a real situation where those two equal—because you are dealing with
family, and dealing with family you have got to be a little careful of
abusing the laws and rights guaranteed to those people.

It would be very simple for an officer to walk in and see a red spot
on a wife’s eye and say, “‘l have got probable cause to make an ar-
rest,” and jerk the husband out of the house, when in fact it may have
been self-inflicted and you are not told the right story. Then we are
back into lawsuits.

But, yes, something has to be done and something has to be done
on a 24-hour basis.

My own personal, if you will, problem is that we have had a lot, a
great number through the years, of people with well intentioned ideas
and solutions but it was between 8 a.m. and 5 p.m. The other 16 hours
of the day, the police cfficer is left to his own resources.

Yes, we need help. I am not sure of the idea of a specific team
within a police department because you get specialized, you hire spe-
cialized people, and what do they do when they are not answering
calls, if there isn’t enough business for them? What happens to your
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budget then” So, there is all sorts of problems and I certainly don’t
pretend to have the answers and 1 hope you people come up with all
of them.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Lieutenant Twitchell?

MR. TwiTcHELL. My feeling, I have to equate it to something we just
took a diiferent point of view on in the last 10 years and that is al-
coholism. For a long time the only thing that ever happened to the
person who was under the influence of alcohol is the police depart-
ment was called and handled the outcropping of a sickness. Then we
got into the LARC [Local Alcoholic Reception Center] programs here
in the city and other funded programs identifying a more deep-seated
problem.

In most cases, not in all, but in most cases domestic problems are,
again, outcropping of a deep, more deep-seated problem. And I think
that is one of the major answers that is going to come out of your
committee, is the fact that there has to be some services supplied on
a 24-hour basis to identify and start correcting because, if not, we are
just going to go back as we have been doing now, again and again and
again to the same house.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In other words, just summing up the com-
ments, I would gather that y.u do see a role, based on experience, for
an organization such as the Rainbow Retreat and Sojourner Center,
but your hope would be that an organization of that kind might be in
a position where they could operate on a 24-hour basis, 7 days a week
in order to be of maximum assistance to the police department in deal-
ing with these kind of situations.

MR. TwitcHELL. I wish I had said it that way. Yes, sir.

MR. LOzZIER. Yes, sir. A good summary.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. We are very appreciative.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Excuse me. Can I just add one question to
follow up and clarify something?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What percent of total police calls in Phoenix
do you think are represented by the type of cases we have been
discussing, primarily spouse abuse? We won’t get into child abuse,
although that might be part of it. What percent of your manpower is
tied up in this? A hundred cases a day? What does that really boil
down to?

MR. Lozier. I think some recent collection of data indicated there
are- something like 16,000 each year. Now, I don’t know what that
figures out to percentage wise.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. 16,000 spouse abuse cases?

MR. Lozier. Yes. Sixteen, yes.

Well, I would have to classify them as family fight calls.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Okay. Out of how many cases of total police
activity?
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MR. Lozier. And the police department receives, 1 think, around
10,000 calls per month, so you are talking about 120,000 calls per
year, that is approximately.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. You get 10,000 calls a month, so that is
120,000 a year. And out of that 16,000 spouse calls, which is one-
seventh, roughly, of the calls.

The reason I raised that, it seems to me, on a cost-benefit analysis,
one might ask himself within the police department as to whether gear-
ing up in resources in a transition period, even though it meant a cut
in some of your uniformed forces on the street, might not in the long
run reduce substantially one-seventh of the calls that the department
faces that ties up your manpower so you could be dealing with the
bank robberies and all the rest of it.

MR. Lozier. Well, yes. I see what you are saying and 1 certainly
agree that there may be some possibilities in reducing the amount of
time officers spend, although I am not sure that we can take that out
of our existing base budget because that would mean that we can’t
respond to some other things like—

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. No, I agree with you on that. But it seems
to me the city fathers and mothers, or whoever make these decisions,
ought to look at that perspective, of not what it costs the police de-
partment, but what it costs the community of lost opportunities for the
police department to be more effective in other areas if they could get
at the solution of some of these problems.

MR. Lozter. Yes. And that is assuming, that, of course, that the pro-
gram would be effective.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. That’s right.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMNG. There is one other question I did want to ask.
I am sure you don’t have the statistics on this, but do you have any
experience of family disputes that involve physical abuse of older per-
sons? Is that something that you have identified or noted at all here
in this kind of a setting? Would you answer that?

MRr. TwiTCHELL. Answering from—responding as a street officer,
that where it’s family related is not a problem that I am familiar with.
We have an occasional situation arising, but it’s very, very minimal.

MR. Lozier. And, of course, I should add that that may be a
problem that is bigger than we are aware of because we might not be
aware of it.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, that is the reason, or one of the reasons,
I asked the questicn. That is a little bit aside from the subject matter
of this hearing, but the Commission does have responsibilities in the
area of aging. There is some indication that we have a problem nation-
wide on this, that there is a physical abuse of older persons emanating
from family relationships. I was just interested.

Well, we are again grateful to you for spending this time with us and
providing us with this very helpful testimony. Thank you very, very
much.

MR. TwiTcHELL. Okay. Thank you.
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MR. Lozier. Thank you.

MR. Sparks. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Counsel will call the next witness.
Ms. STEIN. Lawrence Wetzel and Robert Kornegay, please.
[Lawrence Wetzel and Robert Kornegay were sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF LAWRENCE WETZEL, FORMER CHIEF OF POLICE; AND
ROBERT KORNEGAY, ACTING POLICE CHIEF, PHOENIX POLICE DEPARTMENT

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much. I appreciate your
being here.

MR. WETZEL. Thank you.

Ms. STEIN. Would you please state for the record your name, busi-
ness address, and position, beginning with you, Chief Wetzel. And I
guess in your case it will have to be your recent position.

MR. WETZEL. My name is Lawrence M. Wetzel. I am retired as of
1 month from the Phoenix Police Department where I spent almost 32
years as a police officer, the last 11 years and approximately 3 months
as police chief of the Phoenix Police Department, and now I am in-
tending to go on to another job in the State govenment.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

MR. KORNEGAY. My name is Robert G. Kornegay. I am an assistant
police chief for the city of Phoenix, temporarily assigned as the acting
police chief and still employed by the city of Phoenix Police Depart-
ment, 620 West Washington in the city of Phoenix.

Ms. STEIN. Can you tell us what your position was immediately be-
fore becoming acting chief?

MR. KORNEGAY. For the month of January, I was the assistant chief
in command of the division of investigations and the acting executive
officer. For the 3 years prior to that I was the assistant chief in com-
mand of the technical services division.

Ms. STEIN. And how long have you been with the department?

MR. KORNEGAY. A little over 21 years.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Chief Wetzel, in your experience during the time that you were chief
of the Phoenix Police Department, is it your conclusion that domestic
violence presented a serious problem for the police officer?

MR. WETZEL. Yes, it does, not only for the police officer but the
people involved in the situation and also the children that are involved
in these kinds of situations. I think that the ramifications of domestic
violence are extreme and have great impact on the delinquency rate,
the crime rate, and the time involved by the police officers in their
day-to-day operations.

Ms. STEIN. What role can the police officer play in protecting a
woman from abuse by her husband?

MR. WETZEL. Well, that is a very difficult thing to give a specific
answer to because the variables on the family violence can be anything
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from a family argument, which is called in by a neighbor, to a very
serious violent thing where a homicide is the objective but maybe not
completed by the individual man.

But the basic requirement that the police officer has as a police of-
ficer is to—I heard Lieutenant Twitchell say a little while ago, stabilize
the sitaation, and I say keep the peace, get things under control, and
to attempt to determine if a law in fact has been violated to the point
where we can prove it or that there is in fact intent by the part of
the woman to follow up on prosecution.

But I think the best thing he does right off the bat is he gets there,
stabilizes it, provides an environment that is not going to escalate
further into criminal acts, and attempts to start providing some
guidance to the people involved and the children involved in this kind
of a situation.

Ms. STEIN. How should he go about doing this? In other words, what
do you think the officer should do upon responding to the scene?

MRg. WETZEL. Well, first of all, get it under control as much as possi-
ble, in terms of violence. You may not stop the yelling and screaming
at each other, but you can at least stop the violence that might be per-
petrated, in terms of physical violence.

Questioning the people individually, trying to find out what hap-
pened, trying to figure out an answer at that time. Perhaps he has been
there three or four times before, too. Sometimes these are just weekly
situations and, as was indicated by the previous officers, alcohol is a
big factor. Daddy gets drunk on Friday and stays that way all weekend,
so you have a fight all weekend. So the officers almost know what is
going to happen. They also know that the woman in these kinds of
situations probably isn’t going to prosecute. All she wants is somebody
to straighten this person out.

If the officer, it appears to him that there is no great physical harm,
and most cases they don’t have a lot of physical harm like the kind
we were talking about earlier, about the brick and so forth, involving
a lot of arguments and that type of thing. The next move he will try
to do is get one of the parties out of the house, because obviously their
being together is the mixture thair causes the flame here on the
problem.

And he starts with the husband, and a lot of times the husband will
go stay with someone else, because he figures that is the best thing to
do that night, because he is not quite sure what the officer might be
able to do in terms of his power.

If that doesn’t work then perhaps they take the woman to some
facility where she can receive care and also take care of the kids. My
feeling about that part of it is that that is the most important thing that
we can get to the police officer, on a day-to-day basis out there, to
recognize that family situations are tough ones to handle.

Blood is thicker than water is a true thing out here, and it’s hard
to get the woman to come forward and sign complaints and follow
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through on it because in many instances it is her source of re-enue
to keep the family together. And in many instances she loves him. She
still does love him. He is the father of her children and these kinds
of things are heavy emotional things to be able to sever that quickly.
So, many times they go through a lot of hassle before this thing ever
reaches that kind of a situation.

So the best thing the officer can. do is attempt to stabilize and get
some professional help to the people that are involved here.

And as I said earlier, to me the quickest thing that can happen, and
this is a short term thing, is the immediate ability to get that woman
out of that household, if she will go, into an environment where she
can receive counseling and help and the kids can receive a normal en-
vironment and not having the screaming and yelling and threatening
around them, and then the follovup by that organization if they are
capable of doing it.

If there is a serious crime had been committed, obviously a woman
is hurt, the first thing we want to get is get her help, medical help.
As | say, these are the exceptions, generally speaking, and if there is
evidence to indicate that a felony has in fact been committed, and
maybe the woman is unconscious, the officer can take the prerogative
of signing and making an arrest on that basis of a felony, particularly
if he has some admissions or something to indicate that the man did
1t.

In some instances the man will deny that he did it. He will say, “I
didn’t touch her. She fell down.” And then the officer is left holding
the bag in terms of which one is telling the truth, whether in fact she
was hit by him or did she fall down as a result of the swing she took
at him or whatever.

So, you people have taken on a very tough situation in terms of all
the little ends and angles that are involved in one of these family
fights, but I think, looking from the police standpoint, our job is to get
there, stabilize it, attempt to provide medical assistance, if that is
needed, and attempt to get the people separated or into an environ-
ment of at least one party or the other where it will be controlled for
that evening until the sobering up situation happens or until she can
get counseling and decide how she wants to go.

Ms. StTeIN. If the officer were concentrating on separating the
parties, getting the woman out of the house, would he suggest that she
go to relatives or would he suggest that she go to a shelter? Which
would he pursue first?

MRr. WETZEL. Well, I don’t know what an individual officer would
do. I would think that he would first ask her does she have family here
that she can go to. That would seem like the most logical environment
for a person to go to. And if not, then he could advise her of those
alternatives we have in the community that she can go to and we can
take her there if we have to.
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But I would think that the normal chronological way of handling this
thing would be to talk about family because they are the most im-
mediately involved and more immediately concerned and the one that
she could probably feel the most comfortable with at the outset.

Ms. StriN. If the officer felt he did not himself have reasonable,
probable cause to believe that an offense had taken place, ought he
to explain the citizen’s arrest procedures to the woman, in your
opinion?

MR. WETZEL. If she is intending on getting him out of the home or
having him arrested, I would think he has that obligation at that point
to tell her that she—that the alternative she has is a citizen’s arrest,
if in fact a breach of peace has happened. In other words, a threat of
violence or some violence has happened to her.

Ms. STEIN. So you feel he should explain that alternative to her?

Mgr. WETZEL. Yes. If those things I indicated— Is this better?—Sure
is, I can hear myself now. Yes, as a general statement. Yes, I would
say so. If she indicates violence and indicates the desire to have him
arrested.

Ms. STeIN. But if she does not ask about having him arrested, then
you don’t think it is appropriate?

MR. WETZEL. That is a tough one to answer right off. I think she’d
have to determine if that is what she wants. She may not want him
arrested. She may want him out of the house that night. I think you’d
have to determine whether she really wants him put in jail, and then
the next stage would be the alternatives that we have, and the one of
them being her alternative on a citizen’s arrest type situation.

Ms. STeIN. Did I understand you to say that you thought the officer
should arrest only in case of a felony or only in case he had reason
to believe there was a felony committed?

MR. WETZEL. As a general statement I would think that is probably
true.

We are working in an environment where, number one, we don’t
even know if this is the wife. She says she is the wife, number one.
We have got a story where she is saying he beat her. She has had some
physical damage. He says he didn’t.

When you get those kinds of things it’s kind of tough to move for-
ward, where you don’t have a witness, a third party, to corroborate
one story or the other.

As a general rule, I would think that the officer probably would
want that felony, or a reason to believe that a felony had been com-
mitted, before he will proceed any further in this, a domestic situation.

Ms. STEIN. Are there any ways in which you feel that an arrest could
worsen the situation?

MR. WETZEL. Sometimes they do. An overreaction by the officer in
terms of an arrest that he makes might create a problem in terms of
the family turning on him, and that has happened.
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The other thing is that the arrest situation, if the family fight 1s a
spontaneous type thing and has a lot of background in terms of a long
term problem, arresting him might very well cause him to become very
adamant in his attitude towards his wife and upon release may be even
more dangerous to her.

And the other thing is that, ever though the officer arrests this in-
dividual, he is subject to bail and could very well be out in a few hours
and be back in the same environment. So that possibility is minimal
but it potentially could happen that it could get worse.

Ms. StTeIN. Earlier you indicated that a shelter might be a good alter-
native to separate the parties. In your opinion, are the shelter facilities
that exist here in Phoenix adequate to the need?

MR. WETZEL. | have to rely on things that were told to me and I
have not specific knowledge in terms of it, but my impression is that
we probably do not have enough of this kind of facility available. That
on a bad holiday season—holiday seasons are our biggest family fight
type things—these facilities are taxed beyond their limits to control the
problem.

Ms. STEIN. What is your opinion of crisis intervention teams that
might be available to come to the scene and offer some type of coun-
seling or assistance?

MR. WETZEL. Personally, 1 think they are probably a good idea.
Professionally trained people who then—I think you have got the im-
mediate problem that they could work on—but then you need some
ability to get these people into a long term counseling situation to
straighten out their marriage problem or figure out what the answers
really are.

I think the key to this thing is their accessibility. They have to be
available quickly to the police officer. If you have to wait around for
an hour before they get there, or whatever, it’s not going to be a very
successful program. But being immediately available to respond either
about the same time the police officer goes or right after he gets there.
I think in many instances the officer is going to have to go anyway
because the violence is so great you are probably going to need a po-
lice officer there. But it has to be where it actually enhances the of-
ficer’s ability to get the job done. That is a quick response in getting
there and making the decision to have to be made beyond the initial
combat that might be involved.

Ms. StTeIN. Thank you.

Chief Kornegay, would you agree with Chief Wetzel that domestic
violence presents a significant problem for the police and for in-
dividuals here in Phoenix?

MR. KORNEGAY. Yes, I would.

Ms. STEIN. Can you give us an idea of what the general, overall pol-
icy of the police department is in handling this type of case?

MR. KORNEGAY. Our general direction in domestic disputes are
geared around stabilizing the situation, preventing any further violence,
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if there has been violence, separating the parties that are at odds with
each other, taking enforcement action where deemed appropriate if we
have violations of the law, and then trying to keep the situation cool;
make reference to appropriate referral agencies and someone to han-
dle it beyond the need for the direct police intervention into the situa-
tion.

Ms. STEIN. In your opinion, how should the officer determine
whether or not to make an arrest?

MR. KORNEGAY. He should probably make that determination based
on his knowledge of the State laws and also on his knowledge of the
potential for the arrest to not serve as the best solution to the underly-
ing problem that caused the dispute to start with in the first place.

And he must consider past experiences that law enforcement has ex-
perienced in these cases and the fact that in such cases it’s rather com-
mon that prosecution is not pursued by the injured party and, there-
fore, beyond the mere physical arrest no criminal complaint is issued.
The person arrested is merely released without formal charges. And
the impact that this could have on the family situation that existed
when he originally intervened.

Ms. STEIN. You think, then, it’s appropriate for the officer to take
into account the likelihood that this arrest would end in prosecution
and conviction in deciding whether or not to arrest?

MR. KORNEGAY. Would you repeat that question, please?

Ms. STEIN. Were you indicating that it’s appropriate for the officer
to base his decision on whether or not to arrest, at least in part, on
how likely he thinks it is that this incident will end in prosecution and
conviction?

MR. KORNEGAY. Yes. In part, that is one thing that I think he must
consider in light of the individual situation that he is involved in and
each one is somewhat different in and of itself.

Ms. STEIN. And the other thing you mentioned, the second one was
how likely it is that this would be a good resolution to the problem.
What did you mean by that exactly, the family’s problem?

MR. KOrRNEGAY. The police officers are called in to intervene in
situations such as domestic disputes usuaily have developed for some
period of time. And that is the case in many areas where police are
called, usually as a last resort or whenever the particular problem,
whether it be alcoholism, drug abuse, spousal abuse, child abuse, men-
tal illness, has reached a point of violence or confrontation.

It’s difficult for any police officer to really identify, in the short term
involvement that he has, the long-term development of this particular
problem, and I thick they generally become aware that a criminal
prosecution is not the solution of all of the ills of our community.

Ms. SteiN. How much weight, if any, do you think should be given
to the victims preference about whether or not the man is to be ar-
rested?
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Mr. KorNEGAY. Considerable weight should be given to the in-
dicated desire of the injured party to have the person arrested. How-
ever, from. a realistic standpoint, the officers have to realize that minds
are changed in these types of situations after the heat of battle, if you
will.

During a family dispute, it’s my personal opinion from years of ex-
perience of seeing the deepest, most ingrown emotions come out dur-
ing this type of dispute, emotional things happen that people don't
necessarily want to happen. I think that things are said that they don’t
mean, once they have gotten over this particular emotional or angered
area and, as Chief Wetzel mentioned earlier, as a followup it appears
that the injured spouse often has to consider the long-term responsi-
bilities faced if the other party of the family is arrested as far as in-
come, keeping the family together, financial support, and things of this
nature. These two areas, 1 think, are very instrumental in the develop-
ment of what we find to be a lack of followup on behalf of the person
injured in these types of disputes, which contribute to the lack of con-
tinued prosecution, and merely create the kind of revolving door effect
as far as the person going into and out of jail without the formal
criminal charge being pursued.

Ms. STEIN. So you are saying that while the woman may express a
desire for arrest on the spot, it’s, in your expericnce, likely that later
on she will change her mind?

MR. KORNEGAY. | think that is my experience and I think that has
been the experience of many police officers that have been involved
in the family dispute problems for many years.

Ms. STEIN. And you think it’s appropriate for the officer to take that
into account in deciding whether or not to arrest?

MR. KORNEGAY. I think it is appropriate to consider that as one of
the many factors and many complexities of the role that we play.

Ms. STEIN. Police Operations Order C-3 says, and I quote, *‘in cases
where the elements of a felony are obvious officers may make an ar-
rest.”

Does the use of the word ‘“may” imply that it’s up to the officer and
that he can decide not to make an arrest even though the elements
of a felony appear to be present?

MR. KORNEGAY. I believe that’s correct, yes.

Ms. STEIN. Do you agree with Chief Wetzel’s opinion that if the of-
fense appears only to have been a misdemeanor that it is generally not
a good idea to make an arrest?

MR. KORNEGAY. Well, not only is it a good idea, there are some
other complications from my view. I am not in disagreement with
Chief Wetzel, but in addition to, and that is the requirements of a
citizen’s arrest versus the requirements of a citation in lieu of deten-
tion. [.i some cases, under certain conditions, our authority to arrest
is followed up with a statutory requirement to cite the person into city
court or the proper jurisdiction and release that person right there. I
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believe that every officer should consider the potential for further in-
flaming the situation by making an arrest of one party in a dispute and
not removing that party from the location or from the scene of this
problem, merely issuing them a citation, handing it to him, and making
them promise to appear in court at some future date and then leaving.

I would feel that, myself and many officers would feel that this
wculd not tend to stabilize that particular situation.

Ms. STEIN. There is a specific subsection, subsection 7 of Operations
Order C-3 forbids an officer to arrest for violation of a restraining
order. Is that right?

MR. KORNEGAY. | believe that’s correct.

Ms. STEIN. Wouldn’t it be true that under Arizona Revised Statutes
13-2810, paragraph 2, it is a misdemeanor to resist or disobey the law-
ful order of a court and, therefore, the person in that case, the ele-
merts of a misdemeanor would be present?

MR. KORNEGAY. There is differences of opinion amongst legal staff
within the city and the police department on the authority granted to
police officers under that statute, and I am not an attorney and I am
not prepared to argue the legal points.

There are some practical problems also that I am perhaps more
qualified to respond to. And that is that family disputes, when it gets
into the hands of legal assistants and in the courts and what have you,
a lot of things can happen very quickly. It would not be uncommon,
I don’t believe, to have two different sets of court orders very closely
related in time and what have you.

If I may cite an example of some types of problems we have had
that doesn’t directly pertain but does, [ think, illustrate problems with
court orders. At one time we had a demonstrating group within the
city and the restraining order was issued by a local court of proper
authority restricting the number of demonstrators to 12. And they
showed up with 13 picketers and we were asked to make the arrest.
We did not feei we had the legal background or could look into the
judge’s mind to determine such perhaps silly tnings as which of the
demonstrators is the 13th one and which one is in violation of the
court order.

We have taken the position in the past that because it is an order
of the court, and because a violation of that order is in contempt of
court, and because in my limited legal experience the general
procedure for a violation of a court order is for the judge that issued
the order to call the person in to show cause, even before the judge
himself would have the man incarcerated. That we would not be on
good ground in making arrests on court orders, that we don’t always
have all of the facts or all of the current issues of that particular order
or of any of the followup documentation on that paiticular issue.

Ms. STEIN. So, as I understand you, that is the reason for the police
department policy of not arresting for an apparent violation of the
order?

MR. KORNEGAY. In general, yes.
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Ms. SteIN. Finally, I'd like to ask you one question about depart-
mental recordkeeping. The departmental report, which is mandated
under Operations Order C—4, is it your understanding that officers
should always prepare a departmental report when the victim alleges
that she was assaulted?

MR. KORNEGAY. No, it is not my understanding.

Ms. STeIN. When should the officer make a departmental report
and, in the alternative, when should he make a number 2 disposition
on his daily log?

MR. KORNEGAY. Probably, in a general sense, the number 2 disposi-
tion, which means no documentation was made, no further action
needed, would probably be appropriate in, what I might call, a low-
key family dispute. A disagreement where perhaps no more than a dis-
interested third party is called in as an arbitrator, where there is no
particular violence involved, no one has been assaulted, things of this
general nature.

I don’t think all of our family disturbances involve physical violence,
bloodshed, and what have you, and occasionally we are called in as
a third person and an objective observer, an arbitrator, and in many
cases we are called in because at the particular time of day or the day
of the week we may be the only ones available to do this type of ser-
vice.

In these cases I am not in agreement that we should go into a long,
lengthy reporting system on the criminal report form.

Ms. STeIN. In light of the recurring nature of domestic violence
though, wouldn’t filling cut a DR in each case more fully protect the
police department’s interest in preserving the peace and preserving the
officers’ safety?

MR. KORNEGAY. | heard the word ‘‘might” and that broadens the
scope of the question to some extent and I would say yes, it might help
us in having background data at a later time.

Ms. STEIN. But you feel that consideraticn is outweighed by the ones
you have just itemized?

MR. KORNEGAY. In cases that, and as has been discussed by other
panel members, the police officers do have some discretion and some
latitude.

There is such a wide variety of potential situations that our officers
can get involved in, it’s very difficult to draw hard lines for them to
follow. We do have to allow their discretion. And I think it’s safe for
them to use discretion to the point that this is the type of situation
that may reoccur and, therefore, document this particular contact or
intervention by the police department in either a combination report,
which is available, but not cross indexed to the same extent that a
criminal report is, or in a complete criminal DR.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions
at this time.
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However, 1'd like to have Operations Order C-3, Operations Order
E-2, and a copy of Arizona Revised Statute 13-2810 introduced in the
record at this time with appropriate exhibits number.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection that will be done.

Commissioner Ruiz?

ComMmissiOoNER Ruiz. Chief Wetzel, Lieutenant Twitchell related to
a success story of a family crisis intervention team in Phoenix. It was
suggested that perhaps such a team could be a backup component of
the police presence on a regular basis.

What is your opinion concerning the Rainbow group crisis interven-
tion team and whether the concept of utilizing such a component as
part of the police budget might be feasible?

MR. WETZEL. Well, 1 think the concept is all right. I don’t know &s
a part of the police budget. I would think that these people could be
attached to a county agency that provides maybe other—

CoMMIssSIONER Ruiz. How would they respond to an immediate call,
then, if it’s a separate thing?

MRr. WETZEL. Well, they would have to be available through our po-
lice radio to be called from a county facility.

I was thinking about, and perhaps since I have been chief as long
as 1 have, I have been thinking in terms of getting the 8-hours work
out of the individual here. But if they were in an environment where
they were performing some other act—maybe it’s a conflict situation
until they are called out—this would be a lot more cost effective.

CommissioNER Ruiz. No, this would be a specially trained team
within the police department. If you have split authority and would call
on another agency where that agency would have other duties besides
police duties, don’t you believe, sir, that it would be more feasible if
it were to be a part of the police personnel, a special team, like you’d
have other special teams within the police department?

MRr. WETZEL. Undoubtedly they would be much more manageable
and much more—as a police administrator, I would be able to make
sure that they performed on a regular basis. The only thing I was thin-
king of is the utilization of these people on a full-time basis, not just
responding to individual calls. We’d probably try to put them on at the
time of day when the frequency would be the greatest, that would
probably be in the afternoon time. But I was trying to think of another
way of utilizing these people in terms of times when they weren’t tied
up on this kind of activity.

CoMMiIsSIONER Ruiz. Well, I can understand from the testimony that
this particular type of activity is continuously going on. That is to say,
crisis interventions in domestic relations cases, which my opinion is, to
the effect that that would be something that would be continuous
within the department and available at once with an office in the de-
partment.

Mr. WETzEL. Well, I couldn’t quarrel with the concept. I think that
it would be a viable thing in terms of the support of the police officers
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if we can keep these people busy, put them on with the proper timing
as far as the greatest frequency of events, which would be weekends
primarily and evenings. I don’t see anything wrong with being able to
turn some part of the situation over to them.

CommissiONER Ruiz. I understand the sensitivity of a chief of police
with respect to the word ‘““budget”, and I understood your—that im-
mediate reaction when I said ‘“‘budget’’—well, let’s take this over to
another agency.

I am aware of that sensitivity because once you go before the city
fathers and say, “Well, we want some more money,” you have a
problem and you immediately reacted in that fashion, in my opinion.
But don’t you believe that overall that such a thing could be a correct
and feasible thing to further look into?

MR. WETZEL. Yes, it has merit.

And to clarify one thing, 1 didn’t respond about the other agency
because of my budget. I responded in terms of giving them an 8-hour
job. What I was thinking about was a situation similar to some of the
county facilities that operate and heip us on specific type things. Men-
tal health is one example that comes out and gives us support in a
mental health situation, and yst they have a routine job that they must
do for the county during the rest of the time. I was only thinking in
terms of that.

CommissiOoNEk Ruiz. Well, then you have no real quarrel with the
concept?

MR. WETZEL. No, no.

ComMissiONER Ruiz. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Saltzman?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. No questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Horn?

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Chief Wetzel, with your concern for what
they do for the full 8 hours, I'd hate to be at lunch with you and the
fire chief. '

Obviously there is a certain advantage of having personnel ready,
whether you need them or not, all day long.

Let me ask you, Chief, in your years as an officer and then later
chief of the Phoenix Police Department, how many officers were killed
or badly injured as a result of being involved in a spouse abuse in-
cident or disturbance?

MR. WETZEL. Off the top of my head, I don’t recall any being killed,
but in the last couple of years the violence has escalated in all areas
of our police activity. And I can’t give you specific numbers, but I
would say without a doubt that the assaults on the police officers and
the injuries to them have increased and some of it has been related
to domestic problems, domestic quarrels.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Most of the testimony here and elsewhere
would certainly say that that type of volatile emotional situation is a
very tense one in terms of the likelihood of officer injury.

MR. WETZEL. Yes, it is.
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Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. I gather you confirm that, based on your ex-
perience?

MR. WETZEL. Yes. | say that for one reason is that normally 50 per-
cent of the situations you are going into, they don’t want you there.
The husband probably doesn’t want you there. So you are entering a
situation that automatically is resisted by 50 percent, of you being
there. And then you have the emotional aspects of it. You have got
two people who may have been in combat or right up to the point of
that. You have drinking in most instances involved wirere the thinking
and the rational judgments are nct apparent or are going to be used
by the husband, who many times is very angry by the police presence.
So you put all this together and the potential for extreme violence to
a police officer or anybody coming into that household is great.

VicE CHAIRMAN HORN. One part of the testimony here interested
me, that the General Counsel pursued, and that is the degree to which
a police officer when he sees, or when she sees, the elements of a
crime does not prefer charges because there is the thought that the
prosecutor will not prosecute. Are you aware of any other category of
crimes where police officers make that decision other than in spouse
abuse cases? What other types <f categories of crime generally do of-
ficers just sort of throw up their hands and say, ““Well, this will never
reach court. Why waste the time filling out the paper?”

MRr. WETZEL. I don’t know that their reaction is that extreme in
these kinds of situations. I think that the average officer, if he even
thinks he has a felony that has a potential for great violence, he is
going to take some action. I think he is going to make out a police
report.

I think the only other thing that does frustrate policemen, that I'm
aware of, on a constant basis is the handling of juveniles. They seem
to be an endless problem sometimes in terms of getting them turned
around. But you 1ook at that problem and it’s probably a result of the
problem we are talking about. So that is why this thing is so closely
aligned to many other problems that we deal with as a police agency.

The reason that the handling of the juveniles is ineffective is because
the family environment was ineffective. I don’t think that the criminal
justice system is ever going to be able to supplant the family environ-
ment in terms of the training of the individual and control.

ViICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Chief Kornegay, you made that statement as
to the attitude of officers based on what their perception is of the lack
of prosecution of these crimes. Do you bhave any suggestions as to any
other category of crimes which ranks with spouse abuse crimes that
in the judgment of officers not much is going to happen?

MR. KORNEGAY. Yes, sir, I do. I was hoping to be able to respond
to your question to Chief Wetzel.

One specific area, not in the large volumes perhaps, that we do have
the same concern and that is assaults on police officers themselves,
and whether or not that will be filed as a felony or as a misdemeanor
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or not filed at all, because it goes with the job. And 1 think in that
area police officers make the same level of determination on whether
it should be pursued or not.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Is that the only other area?

MR. KORNEGAY. That is the first one that came to mind when you
voiced your question to Chief Wetzel, the one that most clearly came
to mind. :

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Is this because the only witnesses are the
person assaulted, in this case the police officer, and the assaulter?

MR. KORNEGAY. Yes. There are some similar elements both in
domestic violence situations, in general assault type situations, bar-
room brawls or other types of assaults, assauits upon police officers,
to where there i1s some relationship between the two parties, and both
parties will likely have different stories as to how this thing came
about.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. I just wonder on reflection if you feel that
it’s wise policy for the police to prejudge what the prosecutors will do.
Why can’t the police department take the stand of, “We will clog the
prosecutor’s office with these cases and try to arouse public opinion,”
if they feel that something should be done about it?

Why is the policeman, although I recognize that the policeman does
play judge in most instances as to ‘‘Do you make the charge”—why
doesn’t the policeman simply say, “There are the elements of a felony
and we will file the charges™?

MR. KORNEGAY. When you refer to filing the charges, that is one
complete separate act. When you make a physical arrest and then file
the charges, that is, as I say it, a little bit of a different situation. There
would be no particular problem on us submitting the departmental re-
ports on almost everything. As far as how the county attorney or the
city prosecutor’s office would handle it, they would still have to make
some determination on what they are abie to handle. That I don’t see
as a major problem that is insurmountable there.

The other problem, however, deals with making the physical arrest
under situations where it is patently clear to the officer from his past
experiences that without the support of the injured party there will be
no completed prosecution. I don’t see where that serves to accomplish
anything towards the goal.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Are statistics available in Maricopa County
as to the category of charges filed by the police and their ultimate
disposition by the prosecutor?

MR. KORNEGAY. I believe they are.

ViICcE CHAIRMAN HoORN. It just seems to me that if there was a gap
between crime, arrest, prosecution, that certainly could become a
political issue for anyone that ever wanted to challenge an elected
prosecutor; but first you have got to have the charge.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Are you done?

VicE CHAIRMAN HORN. Yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?
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ComMmMmissiONER FREEMAN. Chiefs, I want to pursue the questions that
Vice Chairman Horn raised from another point of view, and that is
with respect to the example that was given this morning about the
woman that had been beaten in the face by a brick. The police officer
came and saw this, and there was no dispute as to the fact the husband
had done it. And he asked the woman if she wanted to prosecute him.
He did not cause the arrest.

Under the laws of the State of Arizona would this beating by the
brick be considered a felony?

MR. KORNEGAY. | believe it would, yes. But that is without really
seeing the injuries and what have you. As you described it, i think it
would be.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Assuming that she was banged up, her face
was all bruised, would the police officer have the right under the law
to have caused the arrest without her consent?

MR. KORNEGAY. | personally believe so, yes.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. So then, to the extent that the police de-
partment acquiesces in the failure to cause the arrest, then you have
a dual standard of law enforcement?

MR. KORNEGAY. I will respond first on that question and statement.
I see a difference between dual standards and discretion in dealing
with an area with so many different aspects that we find in being the
first line in the law enforcement area.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Let me ask you another question. How
many police officers are there on the Phoenix Pelice, on the force?
What is the total number?

MR. KORNEGAY. | think in the area of about a little under 1,800
sworn members of the department.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. How many of them are women’

MR. KORNEGAY. 49 as of the end of January.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. 49 females out of 1,8007?

MR. KORNEGAY. Yes.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Maybe this is part of the problem. Maybe
if you had more women that you would probably—that would be some
sensitivity training for the other members on the force. Is that
something that you could consider?

MR. KORNEGAY. Was that a question? If that was a question, I'd have
to agree that this could be part of the problem; and we are expanding
the use of women in our department.

ComMiIssIONER FREEMAN. I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Nunez?

MRr. NuNEz. No questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In my opening statement this morning, which
you did not hear, I said this: That our opportunity to conduct this case
study, mainly here in Phoenix, of the legal system’s response to the
needs of women who are victims of domestic violence has been greatly
aided by the complete cooperation Commission staff has received from
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all levels of Arizona’s government and particularly from the Phoenix
Police Department. The Commission deeply appreciates and gratefully
acknowledges this assistance.

I felt that both of you should be aware of the fact that 1 did make
this statement at the opening of the hearing. and I again want to ex-
press our appreciation for the cooperation and also our appreciation
to both of you for coming here and sharing with us your insights,
growing out of an indepth experience dealing with this issue. Thank
you.

MRr. WETZEL. Well, on behalf of myself and the poiice department
at the time | was there when the Commission staff originally came
there, I felt that the problems you were addressing were a very critical
one in our society, as I said earlier, because it involved more than just
the people involved at the time of the combat. It involved young peo-
ple and it involved a whole society out here.

And if you could come up with some answers or some iogical ap-
proaches to helping the police officers do their job, beyond just jail
being the only alternative, it would sure be an advantage to the police
department. And 1 appreciate the interest you have had in this
problem. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you both, very, very much.

Also, this morning, before most of the people who are in attendance
now were here, Commissioner Freeman, in explaining the rules for the
hearing, said this: that after the conclusion of the scheduled testimony
at 3:30 on Wednesday there will be an open session for members of
the public who wish to bring information concerning the subject
matter of the hearing to the Commission’s attention. The time availa-
ble will be filled on a first-come, first-served basis. If anyone wishes
to testify at this open session, please consult our staff in Boardroom
A of the Adams Hotel.

There are three Commission requirements concerning such open ses-
sion testimony. Testimony must be limited to 5 minutes. It may not
defame or degrade or incriminate any person, and it must be directed
to the legal system and its response to the needs of women who are
victims of domestic violence.

We will now be in recess until 1:45.

Afternoon Session, February 12, 1980

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Counsel will call the next group of witnesses.
Ms. HUBER. Yes, Mr. M. Louis Levin, M:. B. Robert Dorfman, and
Mr. Joseph Tvedt, Jr.
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{M. Louis Levin, B. Robert Dorfman, and Joseph Tvedt, Jr., were
sworn. ]

TESTIMONY OF M. LOUIS LEVIN, CITY PROSECUTOR; B. ROB<RT DORFMAN,
ASSISTANT CITY PROSECUTOR; AND JOSEPH A. TVZDT, JR., SPECIAL
ASSISTANT TO THE CITY PROSECUTOR, PHOENIX, ARIZONA

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Appreciate your being with us.

Ms. HuBeR. Beginning with Mr. Tvedt, will each of you please state
your name and your position?

MR. TVEDT. My name is Joseph Tvedt. I am special assistant to the
Phoenix city prosecutor.

MR. LEVIN. My name is Louis Levin and I am the Phoenix city
prosecutor at the present time.

MR. DORFMAN. My name is Bob Dorfman, assistant city prosecutor.

Ms. HuBgeR. Mr. Levin, will you please describe briefly your jurisdic-
tion and responsibilities as Phoenix city prosecutor?

MR. LEevVIN. Yes, we have the responsibility to prosecute all
misdemeanors committed within the city of Phoenix; that includes
criminal cases, petit theft cases, and driving offenses from minor traffic
to major traffic, which includes your drunk driving charges.

Ms. HuBER. Approximately how many cases does your office handle
a year?

MR. LEVIN. T would approximate between 75 and 80,000 cases a
year in total.

Ms. Hugker. Sir, how long have you been in your position as Phoenix
city prosecutor?

MR. LEVIN. A little over 5 years.

Ms. Husz=Rr. Mr. Tvedt, will you please summarize the nature of your
duties in the office of the Phoenix city prosecutor?

MR. TvEDT. I occupy a rather special position with relation to Mr.
Levin, involving dealing with many of the Federal grants, assisting in
accounting procedures that go on with relation to the Federal grants.
When the timing is appropriate within our fiscal cycle, I assist in the
preparation of grant concepts. I have a lot of small splinter duties. I
have occupied the position of surervisor in the past of each of the sec-
tions in our office.

Ms. Huser. Thank you.

Mr. Dorfman, can you summarize briefly your duties as assistant city
prosecutor?

MR. DorFMAN. Yes. I currently supervise the charging section of our
office and the special prosecution section of our office.

Ms. HuBER. Thank you.

Mr. Levin, in your experience as Phoenix city prosecutor, does the
prosecution of cases arising out of incidents of spousal violence give
rise to any particular circumstances or difficulties, as distinquished
from the prosecution of other types of cases?
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Mrk. LeviN. Well, we—those cases are treated basically like other
types of criminal cases that we receive and review in the office.

What we have done in the last few years, not conly with spousal or
domestic type violence cases, when there is a battery, an assault, a
one-on-one situation, we have found a number of years ago that we
had witnesses or victims who wanted to use the law for some one
reason or another, either they were upset when this happened or they
wanted to have someone arrested or hold that over their head and we
had problems that later on a lot of these witnesses or victims being,
especially in the related areas, were reluctant to come down and testi-
fy. Many things happened in the interim between the act and the time
that it came to trial. What we did in those-

Ms. HuBer. Excuse me, was that a problem in cases arising out of
domestic assault situations?

MR. LEVIN. It was not limited to domestic assaults. It was limited—
for example, it was limited to trespassing in certain areas, where you
had certain citizens groups that wanted the police to come down and,
so to speak, arrest all the youngsters who were hanging out at a certain
place, but they didn’t want to follow up and come to court and to tes-
tify. What they wanted to use was the arm of the police for a quick
arrest and get them away, but they weren’t helpful in coming down to
court and testifying.

Ms. HuUBER. Mr. Levin, the focus of our hearing here today is on
the handling of incidents of domestic violence and spousal abuse in the
criminal justice system. We would be interested in your comments on
any circumstances that those type of cases might present for you as
a prosecutor?

MR. LEVIN. That’s what I was trying to direct my answer to. That
in those types of cases, as others, we’ve required the victim, because
of their reluctance to come down and testify, we’ve required of them
to be involved in the case from start to finish, meaning coming down
and swearing to and signing the criminal complaint against the defen-
dant.

Ms. HuBer. Mr. Dorfman, or Mr. Tvedt, couid you explain how
your system works for assuring that a victim in fact is firm in her
resolve to prosecute?

MR. DorFMAN. In all cases that are submitted to our office through
a police departmental report, and 1 stress in that area because there’s
three different ways a criminal complaint can be initiated in this State,
but in all those cases that involve a report coming to our office for
our review, leading, if filed, to the issuance of a summons or a war-
rant, when that complaint is ready to be signed by an individual. Those
cases, the assault cases, are assigned on the direct knowledge of the
victim, the person who is the complaining witr=ss.

Ms. HuBer. Does that mean that the victim must come down and
personally sign the complaints?
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MRr. DorrFMAN. That’s correct; they are contacted by our office and
told to get in touch with our office to arrange an appointment so that
we can set up a time that they can be walked down to the court and
swear out their complaint in front of a magistrate.

Ms. Huger. In which types of cases do you put that policy into ef-
fect?

MR. DorRFMAN. Well, it applies generally to all assault cases, but our
reviewing attorneys, the attorneys working in the charging section,
have the option of requiring that type of procedure on any case where
they may not feel that there is enough corroborating evidence, where
the story is believable and the elements of the crime are there, but we
want to make sure, we want to have some assurance that the victim
still wishes to follow through.

We also require this procedure on such things as dog barking peti-
tions where somebody in the neighborhood has complained about
noise created by animals. They also would have to come in and sign
as a matter of policy.

Ms. HuBer. What about complaints for the offense of threatening
and intimidating?

MR. DORFMAN. It would also apply to that situation.

Ms. HUBER. Are we correct in understanding that under Arizona law
a misdemeanor complaint need not be sworn to personally by the com-
plainant and that an officer is permitted to sign a complaint upon
reasonable belief?

MR. DorFMAN. That’s correct.

Ms. HuBeRr. This is a practice you have adopted that is not neces-
sarily required by law but that you feel is desirable?

MR. DorFMAN. That’s correct.

Ms. HuUBER. Mr. Levin, and you can turn to either of your assistants,
if you wish to, for assistance—if a woman victim of domestic violence
in a case in which you have filed criminal charges comes to you and
says that she wants to drop the charges that she previously made, how
would you respond?

MR. LEVIN. Well, my first response is that, though she being the vic-
tim, the State is the one that is pursuing the matter for a crime com-
mitted upon that individual. But in most of the cases 1 feel that if
you’re going to have an unwilling victim to testify, it is going to do
your case damage.

Most of the time we talk to the people. If in fact someone is— say,
they don’t want to testify because they’re afraid of something else hap-
pening to them, more times than not we have to go along and abide
by the victim’s wishes and simply because of their ability as a witness.
If it’s diminished, it does hurt the whole case; so more times than not
we try to talk to them, tell them it’s not really their case, it is the State
that’s pursuing the matter. But more times than not, if they just simply
refuse to testify and don’t want to have a part of it, we generally will
not proceed with it.
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Ms. Huser. Do vou have any means of providing support services
to a fearful or reluctant witness, for example, emotional counseling or
obtaining social services?

MR. LEVIN. No, ma’am, the only support that we can provnde in a
situation like that would be, you know, through the police department
in the way of protection, if it’s—if the individual fears more oodily
harm, but we have no ability to send these people to any specific types
of counseling services.

Ms. HUBER. In your experience as a prosecutor, is fear of reprisal
at times a factor in a woman victim of domestic violence’s decision not
to proceed with prosecution?

MR. LEVIN. I think it is in a number of cases. I would not want to
say what I believe to be the percentage but I think it’s high enough
or significant.

Again, you keep in mind the incident has occurred and a lot of peo-
ple, reailly, what they want is the police to step in and somebody to
make an arrest, maybe, and that will show the other person or it will
tame them down. A cooling period happens, and their problems are
as significant as they were before, and the reprisal of action, I’m sure,
is—has a great affect on these people. Assuming they’re siill living or
in the same household with that individual.

Ms. HuBer. Do you find any effect of the emotional or financial de-
pendence of the woman victim of domestic violence on her alleged as-
sailant; does that appear to effect?

MR. LEVIN. I missed that question.

Ms. HuBer. In your experience as a prosecutor, do factors of emo-
tional or financial dependence ever come into play in a victim’s decid-
ing that she wishes not to continue with prosecution of a case that she
has previously initiated?

MR. LEVIN. I’m not aware of it. Maybe Bob or Joe is aware of it.

Ms. HuUBER. Perhaps Mr. Tvedt could respond to that.

MR. TVEDT. In most cases where a victim comes in indicating in a
charge of this nature that they are no longer willing to prosecute, if
at all possible, a staff attorney will talk to them and try and get into
the reasons behind what’s going on. | have spcken to people who have
indicated, not so much the emotional dependence, as the financial de-
pendence on the family breadwinner.

I can’t count the number of cases but I have had women who have
come in for that purpose indicate, ‘“Well, he can’t bring money home
to feed me and the kids if he’s sitting in jail.”

Ms. HuBer. We understand that the Maricopa County attorney has
adopted a policy of declining to initiate proceedings under the peace
bond statute of the Arizona Criminal Code.

What impact has this policy appeared to have had on ycur office?

MRg. LEVIN. T think that Mr. Dorfman probably can give you more
information on that. I think that his philosophy was not to use the
peace bond and go under the threatening and intiinidating statute; and
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the complaints section gets many phone calls on the peace bond area,
and 1 think that Bob probably could give you more accurate informa-
tion on that.

Ms. HuBer. Mr. Dorfman, could you please describe the character
and volume of these types of requests for assistance that you may
receive from women seeking protection from abusive conduct by their
husbands or mates?

MR. DORFMAN. We estimate that we get anywhere from 12 to 15
phone calls per week from women that have been initially attempting
to get what used to be called a peace bond prior to the enactment of
the new Arizona Criminal Code in October of 1978, and generally
they want me to call the police department, or they will call the coun-
ty attorney’s office and they will be referred to our office.

The county attorney has taken a position that instead of a peace
bond procedure, the applicable procedure is to file a crimiinal com-
plaint under the threatening and intimidating statute, which did not
exist prior to the enactment of the new criminal code.

Ms. HuBer. Well, how does your office respond when you receive
these types of calls, requesting peace bonds or things like that?

MR. DOrRrFMAN. When we receive the typical call, we have to explain
to the individual calling that we no longer—the county attorney no
longer has a peace bond procedure; that instead of peace bond
procedure, there are a couple a'ternatives. They can contact the police
and have a police report made or investigation made, and the results
of that investigation submitted to our office for the review of the
criminal complaint; or, if they are currently about to initiate divorce
proceedings as a result of their domestic diffi ilties, they can seek a
restraining order through the civil courts.

Ms. HuBer. Mr. Tvedt, do you have anything to add about the
response your office makes to these types of calls for assistance?

MR. TvepT. No. Our charging section under Mr. Dorfman consists
of two attorneys; we do meet frequently, attempting to maintain con-
sistent approaches to p.oblems. I believe Bob’s description is accurate.

Ms. HuBer. All right. Mr. Levin, Section 13-2810 of the Arizona
Criminal Code proscribes as a misdemeanor offense to resist or dis-
obey the lawful order of a court. Would your office initiate
proceedings under this statute for violation of a restraining order or
an injunction issued in a domestic relations proceeding?

MR. DORFMAN. May I answer that question?

Ms. HuUBER. Yes.

MR. DoRFMAN. We have never, at least since the new criminal code
did go into effect, we have not received any calls or any reports from
the police department requesting that that action be followed.

It’s been our attitude, and I would imagine the attitude of the courts,
that if there was a restraining order in effect at the time, that restrain-
ing order would have, of course, been initiated from a superior court
judge, civil in nature, that the judge himself would take the ap-
propriate recourse.
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You have to understand the way our criminal justice system is struc-
tured. We do not practice in superior court. We practice in Phoenix
City Magistrate Court which does not have the jurisdiction over
divorce proceedings or restraining orders. So, in the past, the contempt
was treated as a direct contempt of the court in which the restraining
order was initiated, and for that reason we have not had any com-
plaints submitted to us on the basis you’'re asking.

Ms. Huger. If the police were to make an arrest and submit such
.. complaint to you, what action would you take?

MR. DORFMAN. We would review it to see if all the elements that
are required by the statute that you mentioned were contained in the
complaint, and then—as I said, you’re asking me to deal in a
hypothetical situation because we have not been faced with that be-
fore—we would—it technically could be filed as a criminal complaint
if the judge of the court whose restraining order had been issued
desired it to be handled as a criminal complaint. It technically falls
within the elements of the charge you’re discussing.

Ms. HUBER. Mr. Levin, or either of the other gentlemen, do you
have any comments on the standards of serious physical injury used
by the Maricopa County attorney in determining whether to file a case
as a felony, aggravated assault, or send it to your office for a
misdemeanor prosecution?

MR. LEVIN. I personally do not have any comments. They have their
own standards and I'm sure they are well thought out in their own
way. We have, 1 will say this, that on occasion, Bob has an open line
of communication with the people at the county attorney in their
charging section, and occasionally cases that are sent us are discussed
and many times they will take them back. On their degree of injury,
I don’t know how they arrived at that. I just couldn’t comment on it.

Ms. HuBer. Are there any resources or programs not presently
available to your office that you would find of value in responding to
the needs of women victims of domestic violence?

MR. LEvIN. Well, I would like to see programs available to us for
all types of crime, including domestic violence, and at the present time
there are none available.

Ms. HuUBer. What sort of programs would you see as of valuc?

MR. LeviN. Well, I'm not a behavioral scientist but in the area of
domestic violence, as other crimes that we handle, I would like to be
able to encourage those offenders to go through the program with the
hope that it will provide them some insight and understanding, and
wheiher it be a domestic thing or shoplifting thing to help, whether it
is rehabilitation, so we don’t have to process them through the
criminal justice system. We don’t have any type of diversion program
except for drinking drivers.

As far as the domestic violence situation goes, I'm sure that the
behavioral scientists have, with the projects that they have done
throughout the country and the information that they have in their
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specific field, have ways and means that they could deal with or help
alleviate a problem that we're talking about. I peisonally would not be
able to comment on the course of therapy.

Obviously, the end resuit would be to have the situation stopped and
the persen would not do that anymore.

Ms. Huger. If your office prosecutes, at the present time, and ob-
tains a conviction in a case arising out of an incidents of domestic
violence, what sentencing options are available to the court with its
present resources?

MRr. LEvIN. Well, if —the alternatives that I believe are present to the
court besides the traditional sentencing, whether it be jail time »r a
fine, is probation department, which they have. It’s the only thing that
I know other than to sentence or the jail time or a fine, money fine.

Ms. HuBer. Does the court have the ability to provide rehabilitative
treatment or counseling as a condition of probation with its present
resources?

MR. LEviv. Again, I hesitate to answer. I think the court probably
could give you a much better answer, but I know that they are very
overworked and they are carrying a great deal of cases, and 1 do not
know if they could provide any type of counseling service to these in-
dividuals

Ms. HuBer. Finally, does your office as Phoenix city prosecutor ad-
vise the Phoenix Police Department on the elements of offenses and
what action they may legally take?

MR. LEvVIN. Sure. We interact a great deal with the police depart-
ment when either they have a problem or we have a problem. Most
times it comes up when we review reports, and if certain elements
aren’t prescnt by way of our turndown, saying that X-element is not
there, when the case is reviewed by our officer and we turn it down
and send it back to them, they get it.

And then other times, we will sit dewn and discuss certain things.
We don't provide them with day-to-day guidance in that area. The;
have two legal advisors, I think, who probably do more of that.

Ms. HuBer. Mr. Tvedt, I understand that you have brought with you
the monthly statistical reports for 1979 of cases presented for prosecu-
tion and acuon taken?

MR. TVEDT. Yes, ma’am.

Ms. Huger. Mr. Chairman, [ would request that these documents be
entered into our record at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, that will be done.

Ms. Huger. I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Saltzman?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Mr. Levin, is there any record or indica-
tion of the general ratio between police calls and prosecution by your
office in cases of assault other than in domestic cases?

MR. LEVIN. | am not aware of any ratio, are you?

MR. TVeDT. I’'m not aware that we have made any attempt to corre-
late cases referred versus the requests for assistance they receive.
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COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Do you have any statistics about how
many assault cases you deal with, or-

MR. TVEDT. Yes, sir, those figures are in the folder I provided to the
Commission’s Chairman. I did a very quick summary. During calendar
1979, through all three vehicles through which we receive cases from
the Phoznix Police Department, we reviewed 1,909 assault cases. Un-
derstand, sir, that we do not currently make an attempt to distinquish
between spousal or ronspousal assaults.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. 1,909?

MR. TveDT. To the best of my recollection, yes, sir.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Were these all prosecuted?

MR. TVveDT. No, these are the cases which were referred to us for
consideration.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. | see. How many of these did you carry
through?

MR. TVveDT. I don’t frankly recall the breakdown. They are in the
statistics 1 provided.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. They are. Okay. Do you feel that there
is a more constructive way to cdeal with domestic violence, situation
of the battered woman in the family, than putting it through the
criminal justice system? Would you recommend other alternatives?

MR. LeviN. Well, I think that other alternatives should be explored
to try to alleviate and reduce the problem. I don’t think that any type
of assault should be excised from the criminal statutes, and under
some exception, if it’s done without provocation, and it is a crime, so
defined by the State code.

I think that maybe there could be other alternatives along with this
to help a person not repeat that type of action, but, no, I don’t think
it should be removed at all from the criminal code.

CoMMISSIONER SALTzMAN. This is the strongest indication that we, or
at ler=* I've heard-—from the earlier witnesses this morning, there was
a lot of hedging about prosecutions in assault cases, and though the
police officers this morning indicated that prosecution had an impor-
tant—the philosophy of our criminal justice system is prosecution and
nenalties are a deterrent.

Nonetheless, in this instance of spousal abuse, there seemed to be
some fudging on that issue of prosecution. There were various reasons
they gave, and I wonder how you might characterize, in your ex-
perience—anyone who feeils qualified to respond to this—the attitude
of the police officer as you’ve experienced it toward the battered
woman.

I'll give you a multiple choice. Maybe you want to add another alter-
native—she deserved it; two, frustration on the part of the police of-
ficer of the history of the failure to prosecute on the part of the
woman and, therefore, he doesn’t really want to suggest that; or, three,
that he has a limited responsibility to stabilize the situation and get out
without moving toward any other process within the criminal justice
system.
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Would you see these as characterizing the attitude of the police of-
ficer, more often than not? Do you have another alternative?

MR. LEVIN. I can’t speak for the Phoenix Police Department. I think
that maybe Bob and Joe can give you a better feel of what we get
through telephone conversations with a lot of victims. I couldn’t even
tell you that this police deparument goes out and says, ‘““Well, this is
a civil problem. Go see your civil attorniey tomorrow.”

They do refer some up to us. I think, as I say, they best can tell
you through contacts with either parents or relatives or the victim
themselves as to what they were told by the police department.

MR. DoOrrMAN. [ think it’s probably a little bit of all three alterna-
tives you've mentioned, coupled with probably the prime determinitive
is the officer himself, and the attitude of the individual officer on each
case in respect to how he views the scene when he arrives upon it,
and the severity of the problem that exists at the time.

He’s investigating but it’s a little bit of all three of the alternatives
you mentioned, coupled with, at times, a hard-line approach to
prosecution.

MRr. TveDpT. Mr. Saltzman, one specific fact that I'm aware of
through our office that may shed some light on your question, as Mr.
Levin indicated, we certainly can’t speak for the police department,
but in our experience, when we contact a victim in assault cases, once
again across the board, indicating that ‘“a complaint has been
prepared, ready for you to come down and sign,” we’ll try contact first
by phone. If that’s not successful, then by letter, holding the matter
for 30 days and then referring it back to the police for lack of victim
action.

We find that probably just under 50 percent of those victims come
down and sign. '

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Do come?

MR. TVEDT. Yes.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Only under?

MRr. TVveDT. It is very, very close to 50 percent. The other 50 per-
cent we never hear from. We have to assume someone has given up,
moved away, or for some other reason simply chooses not to act.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. What happens with this almost 50 percent
who do sign a complaint?

MR. TveDpT. They enter the traditional criminal process, arraignment,
trial, sentencing.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Do you have any idea how many go
through the process to the point of sentencing of the assailant?

MR. TveDpT. No, sir, I don’t.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. No further questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. No questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Horn?
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VIcE CHAIRMAN HORN. Let me ask you, gentlemen, Is the spouse
abuse category of cases, or that group within the assault cases—
because it is going to be impressionistic as I look at your statistics—the
principal categories of cases that are dropped prior to going to trial?

MR. TVeDT. Since we make no distinction in gathering our stats at
the capture points, I don’t think we can give you an answer to that,
Sir.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What category of cases are in the categories
of those that are dropped, where most of them are dropped before you
g0 to trial, of any categories that you have?

Are there certain types of cases that just naturally are difficult to
get witnesses and you seem to see a tendency or trend to just not go
through with them because you know they are sure losers, you’re going
to get into court, a lot of work, witnesses don’t show, etc., and you
say, “Look, let’s clean out the docket here.”

MR. LEVIN. Are you saying because of that premise or—

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Or any others. I'm trying to get a feel for
what your problems are, and I'm trying to figure out, Are there catego-
ries of cases that regularly come into the city prosecutor’s office that
they just are very difficult to prosecute and you decide, well, let’s drop
them and do something else?

MR. DorrMAN. First of all, we generally—if we’ve screened the case
and felt that the required elements are there to support a charge, we
will not generally make that determination after the charge has been
filed, absent a request by the victim to dismiss it or absent the victim’s
cooperation, such as appearing in court when subpenaed. We won’t
drop the charge without that, but you asked impressionistically and I
will give you an answer impressionistically; there is a much, much
higher degree of lack of cooperation on the part of a victim in the
domestic violence type assault cases than any other type of charge that
we handle.

ViIce CHAIRMAN HoORN. Okay, so the answer would be, since cf all
the cases that come before you by categories, since this seems to be
the area where the principal and usually only witness is very reluctant
to pursue it, that your impression is that this is the category of cases
where it’s really not likely that you will be pursuing it, based on the
behavior of the witness involved?

MR. DORFMAN. I would say—rather than say not likely, I would say
less likely as opposed to other types of charges.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What’s your second category in that type of
situation?

MR. DORFMAN. I would suppose it would be the regular assault cases
after the domestic assault cases, although we do not, as it has been
made known to the Commission, we do not break down for statistical
purposes a distinction between domestic assaults and regular assaults.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. When we use the phrase ‘‘domestic assault,”
are we strictly thinking of male-female, man-wife, live-in, whatever,
versus parent-child?
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MRr. LEVIN Spousal assault would be the one that you referred to.
Domestic violence situations, as you were speaking before—we have
many cases where a mother has a child and she might be living with
an individual who might beat the child. We see cases like that, too,
and we consider that all in the domestic area.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. So, I guess, as a layman—I'm not an attor-
ney—one can conclude that when we’re dealing with a highly charged
emotional atmosphere of a live-in situation or some sort of close rela-
tionship, whether by contract of marriage or otherwise, that these
become very difficult to pursue in a prosecutorial sense?

MR. LEVIN. Especially so, if that particular individual goes back to
that household, which in many cases that is done, and the likelihood
there is nil that they will proceed through with this prosecution.

VICeE CHAIRMAN HORN. Would you say it’s a fair perception of the
Phoenix city police that even if they did arrest the person in a
domestic violence situation, that really the city prosecutor wouldr:’t do
much about it? Is their feeling misplaced? Is it not the city prosecutor
but the circumstances of the parties in the action that they ought to
be concerned about?

MR, LEVIN. Well, I don’t know what the police have said to you
today but I don’t believe that’s so at all. We review the case, and if
the elements are there, we’re going to proceed with it as far as we can
go with it.

As you know, for years and years, it’s domestic violence or other-
wise, the police are out arresting people and prosecutors never
prosecute them; and whether you’re talking about domestic violence
or speeding tickets, whatever, that’s universal since I've been indoc-
trinated into this system, and I certainly would disagree with that state-
ment.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, I agree with your next statement or the
statement you just made that the attitude across the country in many
situations has been that the police have blamed the prosecutors, the
prosecutors have blamed the judges, probably everybody has blamed
the correctional officials, etc.

Is this simply another example of that, or do you see laws that ought
to be enacted or processes that ought to be developed to solve this
particular protlem that we’re here today talking about?

MR. LEVIN. Weli, as | said in answer to Mr. Saltzman’s question, I
think there could be other measures taken by way of letting these peo-
ple find a place where they can be given some help, or some statutes
enacted that would provide them with a little, some quicker relief from
the problem that they have.

I read an article where in Michigan they’ve done that. I think that
once the problem is identified and the severity of it, I think certain
areas of legislation can help; but as to your original question, I dis-
agree from my perspective that they are arresting and prosecutors are
not prosecuting.
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Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Do the prosecutors feel that in certain cir-
cumstances the police could have filed the charge based on the
evidence they have seen, and it might not have mattered whether the
spouse was willing to testify, and yet the police have failed to file the
charge?

MR. DoORFMAN. If 1 may answer that. We would see very few in-
stances of that, or that situation would rarely, if ever, be drawn to our
attention. The only way that would come to our attention would be
if the police officer failed to act and the victim, upset with the manner
in which the police officer acted, called our office and complained
about it; otherwise, we do not review each and every police investiga-
tion into a domestic violence situation. We only review, for purposes
of prosecution, the cases where an arrest has been made, where a
ticket has been issued in lieu of an arrest, or where a report has been
submitted to us by the police department to review for the issuance
of a summons or warrant at a later date.

We do not—unless it is drawn to our attention from an outside
source, and 1 say outside the criminal justice system; in other words,
unless the victim or a relative of the victim draws that situation to our
attention, we would not be aware of it.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Based on your experience with crime,
criminality, motivations involved, suppose a city was to take a stand
in its criminal justice forces—prosecutor, police, etc.—that ‘“‘Look, in
this city the spouse beatings, whatever, are going to come to a halt as
far as we're concerned, and we’re going to throw the book at people
that conduct themselves in this manner.” We all know that given the
limited resources people have to make choices in the criminal justice
system.

Some days, some years, this or that Federal, State, or local agency
will make a crusade out of auto theft, out of this or that. Suppose you
made a crusade out of spouse abuse; do you think that type of coor-
dinated effort, putting the heat on, if you would, would really make
much difference in behavior in the city?

MR. LEVIN. Behavior of individuals abusing their spouses?

Vice CHAIRMAN HoORN. If they really know they were going to be
hauled off to jail, if they really knew they were going to be prosecuted,
if they really knew it was going to cost them a bundle or the public
defender a bundle to have to defend then,, or whatever. Do you think
that would provide deterrence, or whatever you want to talk about,
that whatever it is that criminal justice effectively enforced provides?

MRr. LEVIN. My personal opinion, it might have some effect, but I
don’t think it would have a landsliding effect that everybody will say,
“I can’t do this anymore because I’'m going to get prosecuted and put
in jail,” but I think it would have an effect with some people but not
a resounding effect.

MR. TVeDT. I don’t perceive it would make that much difference in
the attitude of the victims who are coming to us saying, ““My bread-
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winner, my physical and emotional support is taken away from me and
I want it back.”

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Ruiz?

ComMissiONER Ruiz. Isn’t it a fact that the difficulty of prosecution
and prosecuting domestic violence cases is simply a policy determina-
tion when there really is no difficulty of prosecuting under existing
laws?

For example, Mr. Levin, in sentencing of criminals who have broken
the law, as part of their sentence, oftentimes sanctions, such as restitu-
tion of damages suffered by the victims, are imposed by the court; is
that not true?

MR. LEVIN. Yes, sir.

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. As an attorney, would you not state that such
type of sentence, that is, restitution for damages occasioned to a victim
is in fact giving the victim an enforceable remedy for damages suffered
by the victim? Is that not true?

MR. LEVIN. Theoretically, it is.

CoMmmissIONER Ruiz. Very true theoretically. Now, the sentencing
option available to a court, criminal court, in a domestic assault case
is extensive, irrespective of what the victim may say.

Are you able to state why a criminal court could not as well impose
sanctions in a domestic violation case, irrespective of the victim’s
desires, given physical evidence of injuries to the victim, suffered by
the victim, which are provable, and the inference which could be
drawn from the physical evidence, without reference to the victim’s
testimony or desires, why sanctions could not be imposed?

Do not the people of the State of Arizona present criminal cases in-
stead of the victim’s desire? Is that not true?

MR. LEVIN. Sure. We present the case on behalf of the State of
Arizona to the court.

CommissioNER Ruiz. That’s correct. Now, isn’t this just a policy
determination? 1 have seen for many years on policy determination
cases that are now prosecuted that were not prosecuted 10 years ago,
and I've seen other cases by virtue of policy determinations that are
just thrown overboard, not paid much attention to on the fundamental
proposition that it is the people of the State of Arizona that prosecute.

Now, why couldn’t that be done with respect to your criminal
courts?

MRr. LEviN. Well, I think that one thing we have to remember is,
prosecutors in presenting a case we have to have—we have proceeded
with cases where we have had unwilling witnesses who did not want
to testify. When they get to the stand and they are forgetful or they
make a poor witness, we have not succeeded in doing much but ag-
gravating them more and leaving them with a taste in their mouth that
they don’t particularly treasure.

You are right, we can pursue any case regardless of what the wit-
nesses feels, but through our experience, especially when that spouse,



87

if we're talking about a spouse, is back into that house, living with that
person, | think that we have to consider his or her outlook on the
situation, too.

CoMMissIONER Ruiz. Then it is a policy determination; it is not a dif-
ficult decision?

MR. LEVIN. I think it is a practical determination.

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. All right. Let’s get to the word ‘““practical.” Is
it impractical to pursue a case in the criminal court when you can
prove it, irrespective of the victim’s desire, unless it be a policy deter-
mination?

MR. LEVIN. If we can prove the case without the victim’s testimony?

CoMMiIsSIONER Ruiz. Yes.

MR. LEVIN. We would proceed with it.

CommisslONER Ruiz. This is the hypothetical case that I have given
to you and which is always evident in violations of this type of a crime
where the victim is black and blue, is semiconscious when any court
can draw an inference that a battery occurred irrespective of, and an
impeachment, even of your own witness, who said, “I was beaten up,
now I’ve changed my mind.” Isn’t it simply a policy determination?

MR. LEVIN. I think so.

CoMMissiONER Ruiz. That’s true, isn’t it?

MR. LEVIN. | would agree to that.

ComMiIssIONER Ruiz. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I'm not going to ask for a direct—or an
answer at this time to this question, but I'm impressed with the fact
that all members of this panel aie up against this issue on a day-to-
day basis. You have become familiar not only with your role but with
the role of other institutions in our society in dealing with the problem.

If you have any suggestions to make as to how society—other in-
stitutions in our society—that deal better and more effectively with this
problem than we’re dealing with it at the present time, we’d appreciate
having it.

As I say, I'm not going to ask for an off-the-cuff response to that,
but just think about it, and if some ideas have occurred to you or do
occur, give us a memorandum on it and we wiil make it a part of the
record of the hearing, and it would be very helpful to us; but we’re
very appreciative of your ccming here and sharing your experiences
with us. Thank you very, very much.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Counsel will call the next witnesses.

Ms. STEIN. Charles Hyder and Alan Johnson, please.

[Charles Hyder and Alan Johnson were sworn. ]

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES HYDER, COUNTY ATTORNEY; AND ALAN JOHNSON,
DEPUTY COUNTY ATTORNEY, MARICOPA COUNTY

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Appreciate your being here.
Ms. STEIN. Mr. Hyder, would you state your name, your business ad-

dress, and your position, please?
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MR. HYDER. My name is Charles Hyder; I'm the Maricopa County
attorney. My business address is 101 West Jefferson, Phoenix.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Johnson?

MR. JOHNSON. My name is Alan Johnson; I'm bureau chief, charging
bureau, Maricopa County Attorney’s Office, 101 West Jefferson,
Phoenix.

Ms. StEIN. Thank you. Would you please briefly describe, Mr.
Hyder, your jurisdiction and responsibilities as Maricopa County attor-
ney?

MR. HYDER. Yes. My responsibilities generally are prosecuting all
felony charges, or those charges which carry a penalty of imprison-
ment in the State prison committed within the boundaries of Maricopa
County and all misdemeanor crimes, those which carry up to a year
in jail that are committed outside of the incorporated cities of Mar-
icopa County, namely, within the county limits.

We also handle all juvenile prosecutions, and I am advisor to all
county officials and the board of supervisors and represent the county
in all civil litigation.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Johnson, would you briefly describe the nature of
your duties with respect to the charging bureau?

MR. JOHNSON. Yes, ma'am. All the cases that come into the Mar-
icopa County’s office for filing, with the exception of organized crime
cases or special operations bureau cases, and except for major felony
type cases and juvenile cases, we review the offense reports submitted
by local prosecution agencies, or law enforcement agencies and make
a decision as to whether or not to file those charges. In some instances
we have responsibility for preliminary proceedings through preliminary
hearings or grand jury proceedings.

Ms. StEIN. Thank you.

Mr. Hyder, could you tell us whether in your experience cases that
arise out of interspousal violence present difficulties or problems that
you don’t find in other types of criminal cases?

Mrg. HYDER. Yes, they do.

Ms. STEIN. What type of problems do they present?

MRr. Hyper. Well, 1 think generally the biggest problem, of course,
is getting the aggrieved spouse to agree to prosecute. As | explained
carlier to the staff, we’ve gone through an evolution of trying to handle
these cases over the last 10 years.

We found early in the 1970s that when we tried to get the spouses,
for the most part women, to prosecute that they refused to testify or
didn’t want to testify. What they were looking for was some immediate
relief from the situation that occurred immediately, so that when we
filed the case, they were all enthusiastic about the filing until it came
time to testify or carrying through with it.

This happened repeatedly, even with the same victims. We also
found that where peace bonds were given in those situations, that that
did not give us any relief or help sclve the problem because, even



89

though the peace bond was issued, they would take the abuser back
into the house with them; they were living together and they would
stay together for some time only to report some later incident.

We've tried a number of things: one was to talk to the women, try
to encourage them to recognize the problem that they had, especially
in those cases of repeated abuse, that this was a dangerous situation
that was existing, and that by failure to prosecute, they were just en-
couraging this type of conduct to continue.

That didn’t seem (o work too well in the majority of the cases. We
came to the conclusion that it was either for love or money that
women didn’t want to carry through with these types of cases or that
they were in fear that, if they did, some type of retribution would hap-
pen.

Ms. STEIN. When you say ““‘money,”” do you mean fear of loss of sup-
port on the part of the husband?

MR. HYDER. Loss of support or the husband would lose his job, and
that was a great concern of theirs; but we found that we had a great
majority of women who were chronic complainers. We used to keep
a file, which we don’t now, which was a list of women who filed these
types of charges, and we found that we’d get many repeats over
periods of years, many of them, not only with the same individual but
with various individuals. And it became so acnte, we eventually
evolved a 3-week waiting period before filing in any case in which it
appeared that there was not any danger of serious bodily injury or not
a threat of serious bodily injury.

Surprisingly enough, we found that about the same ratio of women
who wanted to carry through with the prosecutions would do it after
the 3-week waiting period, but the majority of them still didn’t want
to prosecute. We had urged them during that time to seek some type
of counseling.

Our experience now is that probably the 3-week waiting period, in
view of the change of the law, is not neces.ary, but that nevertheless,
we’re trying to give them some type of counseling through the victim-
witness prcg:am. We do file those charges when there’s a serious bodi-
ly injury that has resulted.

Ms. STEIN. Let me go back for a minute. Now, you say you in-
stituted a 3-week waiting period. Did you use that just for women who
you say would appear on this list of repeater complainers, or did you
use this 3-week waiting period for everyone?

MR. HYper. No, we used it for all of them, with the exception of
those women who had suffered some serious bodily injury.

Ms. STEIN. Well, since you only prosecute felonies, as I understand
it, wouldn’t that be most cases?

MR. HYDeR. Well, you have to understand, there’s been a change in
the law, and though we stiil have that policy, the exception of that pol-
icy is now that it doesn’t apply to any woman who suffers, or for any
man, for that respect, who suffers from any serious bodily injury or if
there’s any threat of serious bodily injury.
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In the old days, before the law changed, where part of the ag-
gravated assault was man upon a woman, everybody, with the excep-
tion of that category, came under that, period.

Ms. STEIN. So, do I understand that at present, if the charge you
would be filing is aggravated assault based on the fact that the woman
suffered serious bodily injury, you do not impose a 3-week waiting
period?

MR. HYDER. That’s correct.

Ms. STEIN. And how long has that policy been in effect?

MR. HYDER. Since I've been the county attorney, 3-1/2 years.

Ms. STEIN. In what cases, then, do you impose a 3-week waiting
period?

MR. HYDER. Well, we don’t have those anymore. Those go to the
city because normally they don’t qualify.

Ms. STEIN. So you don’t have « 3-week waiting period?

MR. HYDER. No. As I said earlier, it really doesn’t have any sub-
stance anymore since they had the change in the law. I was trying to
give you an evolution of what we had done over the past few years.

Ms. STEIN. [ see. What was the date in the change of the law?

MR. HYDER. I couldn’t give you-

Ms. STEIN. Was it 1978, sometime in 1978?

MR. JOHNSON. I think it was around 1973.

Ms. STEIN. 1973?

MR. JOHNSON. Thereabouts, yes.

Ms. STEIN. So you have not told a woman that you would not file
charges for 3 weeks since 1973?

MR. HYpeR. Not to my knowledge.

Ms. STEIN. Can you tell me why the 3-week waiting period would
have been described as your policy in the annual report of your office
in 1978?

MR. HYDER. It’s still there. This is one of those policies that is under
consideration. That was the policy that we had that we just haven’t
changed, though it is not in practice.

Ms. STEIN. Well, when the police refer a case to you for charging,
do you wait 3 weeks before filing the case or not?

MR. HYDER. No, we either—we review them now, and if they are
filable as felonies, and the evidence is sufficient to file, we file.

Ms. STEIN. Without waiting 3 weeks?

MR. HyYDeR. That’s true. If it appears to be the normal nonserious
aggravated battery situation which might be a misdemeanor, we send
it to the city.

Ms. STEIN. Suppose, it was an aggravated assault by reason of being
an assault with a deadly weapon; in that case, do you apply the 3-week
waiting period?

MR. HYDER. No.

Ms. STEIN. Even if there was no bodily injury?

MR. HYDER. That’s true.

Ms. STEIN. You do not apply it?
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MR. HYDER. No.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Johnson, if a woman, victim of an active interspousal
violence, comes to you and says that she no longer wants to continue
with the case or wants to drop the charges, how do you respond?

MR. JOHNSON. As a practical matter, that situation doesn’t nor-
mally— well, it might arise with me. It depends on the situation. A lot
of times we’ll go along with the victim’s desires, but it may be a result
of coercion of some kind.

Ms. STEIN. Let me just interrupt for a minute to ask why you said
it doesn’t very often occur.

MR. JOHNSON. Well, it doesn’t very often come to me. In other
words, once we file a case, just as a procedural matter within the of-
fice—I mean, once we file the case and the case is assigned usually
to a preliminary hearing deputy, or to a deputy who has trial responsi-
bilities and he’s responsible for handling the case, and we don’t verti-
cally prosecute those types of cases. We prosecute vertically some
types of cases, child abuse cases, but not the normal aggravated assault
case, if there is such a thing.

Ms. STEIN. I'm not sure, were you saying prosecute vertically?

MR. JOHNSON. Right, some offenses we prosecute vertically; in other
words, we—the deputy who receives the offense report does the
screening of the case and makes a charging decision.

He will then take the case through the grand jury process if ap-
propriate, the preliminary hearing if appropriate, and then through
trial, and we do that, there are numbers of categories, major felony
offenses we handle that way. One attorney from start to finish; child
abuse cases to the extent possible. We have one attorney who will
screen all of them. She won’t try all of the cases, but she will be able
to take the majority of the child abuse cases, anyway. Those that have,
you know, they have particular difficult legal issues she might be
familiar with.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Hyder, is there a policy in your office as to what
an attorney should do if the woman—if a woman victim of interspousal
violence whose case is being handled by that attorney comes to the
attorney or tells the attorney she does not wish to continue prosecu-
tion?

MR. HYDER. Well, there’s no policy, per se. Attorneys have discre-
tion. All the cases are different. What we try to do is long before it
reaches that stage through our victim-witness program is to give the
victim counseling so she understands exactly what the purpose of the
prosecution is, why it’s important for her to carry through with it. We
try to give them counseling, if needed, or recommend counseling if
they—if it appears to us that they need it, and if after all that fails,
they still do not want to carry it through, we have tried in the past
still to convince them to do otherwise. Sometimes it is just impossible.

We have had some cases where the victim has refused to testify but
we have, through negotiations with the defense, obtained a plea of
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guilty, either to that charge or to that charge for the most part with
stipulation of no prison time or a plead to a reduced plea.
Ms. STEIN. Do you ever proceed with the prosecution in spite of

their request to drop it and subpena her as a witness to testify?
MR. HYDER. Not as a matter of policy. It has been done.

Ms. STEIN. But your policy would be otherwise?

MR. HYDER. No, there’s no policy with regard to do or not to do
in that situation. As [ say, we leave it up to the attorney’s discretion.
He’s most familiar with the case.

Ms. STEIN. Can you give us any idea of how frequently it would
occur that the attorney would proceed and subpena the victim as an
unwilling witness?

MR. HYDER. No, I couldn’t. I don’t think that it’s a common occur-
rence.

Ms. STEIN. Is your policy—is there any way in which you would treat
an unwilling victim in an interspousal violence case differently from
another unwilling victim in another type of case, such as a rape case,
where the victim did want to proceed?

Mr. HYDER. Well, we have. Again, to give you a general yes or no
is impossible. It depends really upon the case. You know, over the past
few years we've had a number of rape cases where victims did not
want to testify, which we did prosecute because of the dangerous na-
ture of the defendant, one perhaps that we had on repeated charges.

Ms. STEIN. Was your experience in those cases that the woman
would lie on the stand or when she was subpenaed and forced to testi-
fy, would she tell the truth?

MRr. Hyper. Well, the ones that we were able to subpena to bring
into testify, for the most part, we had good success with; they told the
truth. A lot of them avoided subpenas when they knew we were going
to proceed with it by either leaving the jurisdiction or remaining in
hiding and so forth.

Ms. STEIN. But those who are subpenaed went ahead and testified
truthfully for the most part?

MRr. Hyper. Weli, again, to the best of my recollection, I would
answer that question yes, but I'm basing that on my own experience.

Ms. STEIN. What about in a case of child abuse by a father or a step-
father? It seems to me in that case there are—many of the same con-
siderations would weigh upon the mother, fear of loss of support, per-
haps love for the man, perhaps fear of him, and even the child might
have & reluctance to see the father or stepfather prosecuted.

Do you treat those cases in any way differently, or do you drop
them if the victim or witness doesn’t want to proceed?

MRe. HYDeErR. No, we don’t drop those cases. In fact, we have at-
tempted to establish—because of the acute problem of child abuse in
this jurisdiction, we’ve attempted to establish a specialized prosecution
program to handle those cases.
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I think the difference between those cases practically is that with
spouse abuse you're dealing with adults for the most part who are not
reliant upon somebody else for their existence. In the case of child
abuse you’re dealing with people who are relying upon the parents or
those adults who are caring for them for their existence.

In many cases those children, of course, are too young to testify. We
were successful, I think, in the early, or the late sixities in having the
law changed in Arizona. Prior to the change, we have—we have wwo
laws or two privileges in Arizona: one is the spouse disqualification
privilege which prevents one spouse from testifying against another,
period; and the other is the marital communications privilege which
protects those communications made during the marriage which are in-
tended to be confidential.

Because of the child abuse situation and the crimes against members
of the family, we were successful in pushing through the legislature a
change in the law to show that, if there is abuse or criminal conduct
toward the immediate family of one of the spouse members, that
privilege, the spouse disqualification privilege, is waived.

But with regard to child abuse, even though we didn’t get the pro-
gram, that does remain a top priority with us. As Mr. Johnson said,
we have one attorney who is specially trained in handling those cases.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

Mr. Johnson, could you tell us what standard you employ in decid-
ing whether an injury arising out of an interspousal assault is serious
enough to be aggiavated assault as opposed to misdemeanor assault?

MR. JOHNSON. To a certain extent, the question is difficult because
there are some unresolved issues. The law speaks in terms of serious
physical injury as being an injury which is creating possibly a reasona-
ble risk of death or serious impairment of a bodily function or organ,
and protracted impairment of bodily function or organ.

And one thing that hasn’t been resolved by the courts is definition
of ‘‘protracted” and also, interestingly enough, a definition of
“impairment.” And what’s also—I don’t know if this is of any particu-
lar interest to you, but the word ‘‘impairment”—there’s some doubt
whether or not medical testimony is appropriate or whether or not, if
the doctor or medical expert testified—whether or not he would in-
vade the province of the jury.

To give you a practical example of why it’s a problem, we had a
situation where somebody suffered a, oh, say an injury calied a frac-
tured jaw, and I don’t know what various peculiarities are of fractured
jaws, but much to our surprise a physician told us this was not an im-
paired—she did not have an impaired condition, if you will.

I expected the doctor to come back and say, “We have a protracted
impairment here.” The doctor said, ‘‘No impairment.” He’s using im-
pairment perhaps other than the way I’m using impairment.

Also, there was something peculiar, about one fact situation as far
as the nature of the injury, which perhaps put it outside the definition
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of serious physical injury. whercas another fractured jaw might have
been. But there is a little bit of question regarding one of the subeccc-
tion definitions of assault, but that cuts across sex. age. or anything
else.

Ms. STEIN. Is it your practice to make the decision based on medical
advice as to whether something is a protracted injury”?

MR. JoHNSON. To a certain extent, yes. In other words, not so much
protracted, although that’s not defined by the legislature and the
definitions. If there were an impairment, we’'ve been utilizing medical
assistance on it. We've usually been going back to the victim’s physi-
cian and asking for his diagnosis, prognosis, etc.

Ms. STeEIN. Do you have any standards for deciding what is a deadly
weapon or a dangerous weapon sufficient to make a crime an ag-
gravated assault?

MR. JOHNSON. Well, it depends on—a deadly weapon is practically
well defined, a gun or knife or thing of that ilk. The dangerous instru-
ment depends on the manner and method of use, and that can be a
lot of different things depending on how it’s used and what it is, a jury
question of fact.

Ms. STEIN. Can you give us any impression of how frequently it oc-
curs that the police will forward a charge to you recommending ag-
gravated assault and you will decide that that’s not substantiated and
only a simple assault prosecution -ould be warranted?

MR. JOHNSON. Okay. Are you talking about aggravated assault
generally or in any particular area?

Ms. STeEIN. Well, if you can give me an impression limited to the in-
terspousal violence field, that would be better.

MR. JOHNSON. Okay. Well, usually there are various, you know, dif-
ferent ways an aggravated assault can be committed. One of the ways
is by the use of a deadly weapon, another way is through serious physi-
cal injury; another way is entry into a home with the intent to commit
the assault. That latter category is normally difficult to prove.

The use of the deadly weapon—well, use, again, can—means a lot
of different things. It may mean as little as exhibition as opposed to
the actual firing of the weapon or threat to use the weapon. Serious
physical injury is, unless you have these gray areas of what is
protracted imrairment, what is not—we don’t send those back if
they’re serious physical injury.

We file the cases with broken arms, serious physicial injury. Display
of the weapon, a gun or a knife, slashing motion of the knife, firing
of shots, display of the weapon. A lot depends sometimes on the men-
tal state of mind of both the victim and the suspect, you see. In other
words, you talk aunut the elements.

If the individual is intoxicated so that he cannot act intentionally or
knowingly, supposedly, then his state of mind is reckless and reckless
only fits some of the subdefinitions of the assault; he may have to go
under endangerment theory. Could be a felony or misdemeanor de-
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pending—or some other type of misdemeanor. There’s a lot of varia-
bles involved.

Ms. STEIN. With regard to the dangerousness of the instrumentality,
what would you say of beating with a stick, let’s say, 5 inches long,
1 inch thick by 1-1/2 inches? Would you consider that to qualify?

MR. JOHNSON. Without more I wouldn’t even know. If it were bal-
sam wood, it probably wouldn’t be much of a club or weapon. It really
depends on the individual situation. We filed one case as a stick, the
offense report described it as a stick, and we got to the preliminary
hearing and it was a twig, basically. I mean, it looks like a stick and
you have a vision of something akin to a nightstick.

Well, when you get to court, it ends up being a twig or an elongated
branch of some kind. And there’s a difference then between the two
as far as what types of injuries it can impose.

It really depends on the individual item and when you get down to
things that aren’t well defined, like guns or knives, you are talking
about pieces of wood or stick or clubs or things that can be used as
clubs.

You really have to have specific; you really need to know a lot
about the specific item. A pencil can be used as a deadly or dangerous
instrument. It depends on the manner and method of use. Each in-
dividual case is peculiar to s facts.

Ms. STEIN. So you would say that that is a decision that has to be
left to the individual attorney to decide?

MR. JOHNSON. Yes, ma’am.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Hyder, we understand that you have adopted a pol-
icy of not seeking to initiate proceedings under the peace bond statute;
is that correct?

MR. HYDER. That’s true.

Ms. STEIN. What considerations led you to adopt this policy?

MR. HyDer. Well, when we had pursued that policy, what would
happen is that the defendant, so to speak, would be taken in front of
the court. The peace bond was issued if we could show that the person
who requested it was under imminent fear for their life or under fear
of death or serious bodily injury.

Normally, they’d come in and relate to us, the women would, ex-
actly what was said to them. ‘“He said he’s going to kill me. He’s tried
to beat me,”” what have you.

When we got the peace bonds, we found that the majority of those
cases, that the individuals who had the peace bonds against them
moved right back in or continued to live with the woman, or she con-
tinued to see him, and would never report to the police that she was
being harassed or threatened or bothered until perhaps she was abused
again.

In many of those cases, it had no effect at all. We felt that on our
ievel with the justice courts that it just wasn’t an effective deterrent
at all. And I think with regard to when the law was changed, with re-
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gard to making misdemeanors. making part of these crimes
misdemeanors that the city could handle, that we adopted the policy
that we felt that the city would deal with them much more severely
than the justice of the peace courts would and probably be much more
effective than the peace bond route through the threatening statute.

Ms. STEIN. Through the threatening statute, the misdemeanor of
threatening and intimidating?

MR. HYDER. Yes.

Ms. S1EIN. That is what you propose as the alternative?

MR. HYDER. Well, that’s the way we feel wouid work out the best.

Ms. STEIN. In your opinion, does the criminal justice system deal
adequately with the problem of violence between spouses?

MR. HyDER. No.

Ms. STEIN. Are there any alternative programs or resources that you
feel would enable your office to deal better with it?

MR. HYDER. Just spousal abuse or the whole family?

Ms. STEIN. Just spousal abuse, and part of my question is, If the
answer is no, where do you think it should be dealt with?

MR. HyYDeR. Well, I believe that it depends on what your  sal is. If
your goal is to reduce spousal abuse, I think the criminal justice system
i1s probably, as I say, the last stop on the railroad. It should probably
be the last alternative.

I would like to see in between the complaining stage the police of-
ficer and, before it reaches the prosecutor’s office, some type of mar-
datory intervention, either by the court or some body set up where
both the abused and the abuser would have to go through some type
of counseling, and that the problem should be examined closely to
determine whether or not prosecution in that particular case is even
deserved, whether or not it is a prosecutable case. Certainly, I have
no quarrel with the cases in which there is serious bodily injury, or it
appears that we have a weapons being used, and what have you.

But I don’t think that that’s going to stop domestic abuse, prosecut-
ing. I think that anybody who has dealt with this over a period of time
can see that prosecution is not the answer. That should be the last al-
ternative available. There are some district attorneys’ offices in this
country who have specialized programs set up for spousal abuse. Now,
we don’t have one at this time. I believe Los Angeles does, Colorado
Springs.

Ms. STEIN. There are some jurisdictions that claim to have reduced
the rate of women who do not follow through on these prosecutions
to less than 10 percent by means of assuming the full responsibility for
the decision whether to prosecute, subpenaing the woman if she is un-
willing to testify, asking for sentences such as incarceration in the
evenings and on weekends in order to take into account her fear of
loss of support, and giving her supportive counseling during the
process.
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Are you familiar with those studies and, whether or not you’re
familiar with those studies, do you think that is a workable alternative
that would have good results?

MR. Hyper. I'm familiar with some of those studies. I think some
of them have had good results. There are certain questions that I don’t
know if they have answered: One, I don’t know whether they have
decreased spousal abuse or just a decrease in reporting, and I don’t
know if the decrease in reporting is because they have to go through
certain mandatory counseling types of events, or whether or not the
threat of having a spouse being subpenaed in has caused some of them
not to come forward.

I've heard from district attorneys in those jurisdictions that have
some of those programs that they think that might be a result, too; I'm
not sure.

Ms. STEIN. Is it your opinion that’s what the result would be?

MR. HyYDER. I don’t know, because I haven’t—I don’t have a pro-
gram like that. I haven’t had the opportunity of really reviewing it. It’s
just what I read.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you very much.

I have no further questions at this time, Mr. Chairman; however, I
would like to ask leave to introduce the statutes concerning assault
and aggravated assault, Arizona Revised Statutes 13-1203 and 1204,
to be placed on the record as exhibits in this place at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, it will be done.

Commissioner Horn?

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Mr. Johnson, we’ve had a little discussion
between you and counsel and the county attorney on that 3-week wait-
ing period policy. To what degree is that policy still in effect in the
charging units of the county attorney’s office for any type of case?

MR. JoHNsoON. It is still in the policy manual. There’s an exception
in the policy manual, the situations where there is anticipated harm or
danger of some imminency, and those cases are filed.

Now, the aggravated assault statute involves those types of cases in-
variably; so, as a practical matter, the 3-week waiting period isn’t the
rule anymore because we deal with serious physical injuries, or the
deadly weapon.

Now, we have had cases, and we do have cases, where we do ask
for a 3-week waiting period, and they are a minority, but there are
cases that we do still have in that particular period, but it depends on
the peculiar facts of the situation.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Mr. Hyder, as I understood your testimony,
you said you weren’t really following the 3-week waiting period any-
more since the change in the law. Should it still be ‘n the policy
manual, or what is the policy of the county attorney?

MRr. HyDer. Well, it is still in the policy manual. That manual and
those policies are undergoing possible revision at this time. We’ve left
it in there because, as Mr. Johnson says, though it is not followed now
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for, I would say, the majority of the cases, there are some rare in-
stances when it has arisen.

Vice CHAIRMAN HorRN. Well, I must say as the administrator of an
organization, I find it strange that when the policy changes, the policy
manual doesn’t. When I change my policy, I change my policy manual.
I don’t wait to reprint the whole edition.

Is there a problem there, or a difference of opinion in the county
attorney’s office, or what?

MR. HYDER. No, that’s a policy that we have decided pragmatically
which should not be followed for the majority of the cases. It has
remained in there because there have been some cases, rare as they
may be, that it has been used in.

I don’t know what type of organization you administer. I can only
tell you for us to get our whole policy manual revised and reprinted
does take some time. There are editions that are always added to it
and notices of deletion. That’s one policy that has not been deleted
but not been followed, for the most part.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, I administer an organization of 3,500
employees and we make frequent changes in policy and we just send
out a notice, and I guess my query would be the kind of signals the
3-week policy sends out. If it is not followed in a majority of cases,
it seems to me the simple thing to do is take it out of there, and if
somebody does not want to act, to seek an exce’:tion from a supervis-
ing attorney.

MR. HYDER. As I said, that’s the procedure we’re undergoing at this
time.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Let me ask you, Mr. Hyder, you are an
elected county official. You, obviously, and your staff deal with the
problem of spouse abuse. Do you see a role for the Federal Govern-
ment in this area, and, if so, what is that role?

MR. Hyper. Well, I think the Federal Government might have a role
in being able to fund studies to determine what the causes and possible
alternatives to prosecution might be, if any.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What are some of those alternatives that you
think make sense?

MR. Hyper. Well, I think, as I said before, there has to be or 1 think
there has to be, some step in between the reported incident of abuse,
some type of procedure, before it gets to the prosecutor’s office, to
determine whether or not prosecution is the alternative that should be
taken. Just perhaps counseling might solve it. Maybe one of the parties
need, or both of them mneced, psychiatric care. Maybe they have
problems that are facing them in their marriage or their relationship
that has continued or is something that has continued even prior to
their marriage or prior to their relationship with others.

I think those things have to be explored. I just don’t think that the
criminal justice system is a panacea for society’s problems, and I think
that the legislature, for the most part, whenever there’s a problem that
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nobody can define or knows how to handle it, if it involves some type
of violence, they make it a crime. I don’t necessarily think that’s the
right approach.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. You mention studies. I wonder how much we
need to study. As I listened to some of the witnesses this morning, I
asked several of them the degree to which alcoholism was a cause of
spousal violence. One could argue, perhaps, it is not a cause, that’s just
another symptom, as is spousal violence, of deeper troubles.

You mentioned counseling. It seems to me we know a lot of the
ways to help alleviate, get at the problem, or provide options to the
victims of the problem. It is just a case of getting down to the will and
the resources to do sometliing about it, whether you’re providing crisis
intervention teams, whether you’re providing shelters to separate the
victim from the abuser, whether you’re providing educational opportu-
nities, or whatever. What are we talking about? Lack of will? Lack of
resources? Both?

MR. Hyper. Well, I think, first of all, you have to define what your
objectives are. If your objectives are just to prosecute those who com-
mit crimes, then admittedly prosecution and thz criminal justice system
has a role to play.

If you’re trying to prevent this from occurring, I think that there are
other programs, and I can’t tick them off—you’ve named a lot of
them— that should be looked at prior to getting to prosecution. I don’t
think that prosecution for offenders does anything except to stop the
problem with regard to the particular offender.

VIcE CHAIRMAN HoORN. Well, but that isn’t a bad goal. I guess one
of my concerns is what we call almost a ‘““Catch-22" situation, that one
reason we do not prosecute and cannot get witnesses to prosecute
spouse abuse situations is that there’s really no other place for the vic-
tim of the abuse to go than home, as much hell as that home might
be. So, therefore, if you could set up a system of shelters to get pecple
out of the homes so they would nst have to live there, take the abuse,
and forget for a moment all the other weird psychological attachments
that the couple might have in some love/hate relationship, at least then
the prosecutor could go ahead and prosecute the abuser, just as you
prosecute anybody else that beats up somebody. You know, what
shocks me in this whole affair is that, if a policeman walked into a
situation where he found blood all over a person, somebody standing
there with a brick, there wouldn’t be much argument about what you
did, but the minute you find out they are living together, either in mar-
riage or out of marriage, all of a sudden there’s a great reluctance to
throw the book at the person. And I must say, I just keep thinking to
myself, I realize people are fickle in this world, whether they are
spouses or not, people live in fear of somebody that’s going to go after
them, prevent them from testifying, kill them, but how do you isolate
that problem so you can prosecute them and, if you know they’re
prosecuting them, it seems to me that is some deterrence to future

deviate behavior.
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You know, if we all know we can drive 70 miles an hour and the
Arizona State Police aren’t going to do anything about it, most of us
are probably going to drive 70. But, if we know they are going to pick
us up at 56 miles an hour, most of us are going to be driving 55. And
that’s what throws me as [ listen to the discussion.

MRr. Hyper. Well, I don’t think that there’s been a reluctance to
prosecute at all with regard to these crimes in the last few years. 1
think it’s a matter of pragmatically looking at the problem. Ideally, you
would like to have a situation where all victims want to have the de-
fendant prosecuted, and maybe if you had the situation where some-
body hits somebody over the head with a brick, you'd have it.

Pragmatically, with regard to these cases, our zeal to prosecute still
cannot offset the fact that the victims many times do not want to
prosecute, and I think you can talk about forcing the victim to
prosecute, subpenaing the victim in, cajoling them to testify, and again
I think it depends on what your goal is. If it is just to prosecute that
offender, you can say you’re very successful. If it is to get to the
causes and prevent it, with regard to that individual who was convicted
of that crime, perhaps, if he gets a jail sentence or prison sentence,
you'll prevent it during the time he’s in there. That doesn’t necessarily
mean the victim is going to be protected. We found many victims who
have had that who go live with somebody else, who come baci: in with
reported abuses in those cases.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, again, 1 just point out that when the
abuser goes out and commits an assault on someone else, and the
county prosecutes successfully, and the abuser is sent off to jail, and
that person might also have been a wife beater, the fact is the wife
who is the victim is still living at home, minus the support of the
abuser, possibly, etc., etc., and I just again fail to draw the distinction,
although | realize the psychology involved.

Let me pursue one last question. Have you had an opportunity to
study the local bar association report that was critical of the way the
domestic violence cases were handled in the county prosecutor’s of-
fice?

MR. HypDEeR. | read it.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What’s your reaction to the allegations?

MRr. Hvyper. I think it is indicative of somebody who doesn’t un-
derstand how the prosecutor operates or what the problem is in the
system.

Vice CHAIRMAN HoRrN. Did that group ever sit down with the
prosecutor’s office to elicit statistics and examine the situation? What'’s
the basis for their findings?

MRr. HypeRr. I don’t know if they talked to anybody in my office.
They didn’t talk to me about it.

MR. JOHNSON. They talked to me.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What's your conclusion, Mr. Johnson, as to

their findings?
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MR. JoHNSON. Well, as far as possible alternatives, I suppose to a
certain extent I have a little disagreement. 1 was critical of the study
because it, like so much of what we’re saying, is based on intuition and
experience without empirical data because of requirement of difficulty
of getting that type of data.

I know when they dealt specifically with the prosecution function,
they examined the policy and they dismissed it by saying they were
cited to particular episodes that seemed to discount that.

I don’t think that’s terribly scientific or empirical or anything else.
It certainly wasn’t discussed with me, and I have no idea how they
formed their conclusions. So, you know, I don’t want to be nitpicking
about it, but I didn’t care for the line. But, as far as the—I thought
the concern was good about the area. And I know they interviewed
the police and got their viewpoints, and I know they talked to the city
prosecutor and indicated a concern for handling the situation other
than, you know, the present way it’s being handled, alternatives to jail
and release and things of hat ilk. To that extent, I thought it was help-
ful and people were interested and concerned about the area.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Mr. Chairman, I would like that report to
which I refer included at this point in the record.

Ms. STEIN. We will have further testimony about it later on.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, but [ want it cross-referenced to this
question and in the record.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, it will be entered in the
record.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. One last question. I'm curious—has the
sheriff of Maricopa County, the chief of police of Phoenix, the county
prosecutor, the city prosecutor ever sat down to discuss a common
coordinated policy as to how one might deal with spouse abuse cases
in this area?

MR. HYDER. Not that I know of.

MR. JOHNSON. Well, as part of their process involved in Maricopa
County Bar, 1 was involved; Chuck was not. I went over with the city
prosecutor, the police department—that was one, I suppose, part of
the process. I know Debbie Jaquin, head of our victim witness program
from our office has had contacts with the city of Phoenix and their
program, seeking to possibly have some type of alternatives to the
present ones we're using right now, so there has been a process. It’s
been informal, I suppose, but there are a number of people involved
in the system.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What I'm pressing for is, does it make sense
if maybe the chief officials, elected and appointed, in the respective
criminal justice areas could sit down and see if they could work out
a coordinated approach in the area, making it perhaps a model,
because, as you and I both know, all over America different segments
of the criminal justice system have spent a good part of their time
blaming each other, which is a very sad commentary. [ mentioned
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earlier today, the police blame the prosecutor who blames the judge
who blame the correctional system who blames the probation officer,
and I'm just wondering if that would be of some value, and I merely
throw it out as a suggestion.

MR. HyDEr. Well, I think that that suggestion is a gcod one. We
have tried to get, on the county level, a criminal justice planner so that
we could target and prioritize what we feel the most substantial
problems in law enforcement. I've tried to get that done through the
county, haven’t been successful. I think one of the problems is that
perhaps prosecutors have higher priorities perhaps than the police do,
and maybe higher priorities than the courts do, and I think that the
suggestion that we meet and set goals and set priorities is a good one.
It hasn’t been done.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Mr. Hyder, in testimony which we received
eariier today, witnesses indicated that the police officers and the
prosecuting attorneys, including the county attorney, gave a very low
priority to prosecution of charges for spouse abuse. Your testimony in-
dicates a tendency to sustain that because you have indicated that
there’s a distinction in your mind between aggravated assault generally
and a aggravated assault on a spouse, and then you follow it by saying,
“The criminal justice system is not a panacea for society’s problems.”

Well, what is the criminal justice system supposed to do?

MR. HYDER. Well, let me answer you this way. I'm not trying to con-
vey to you that it is not a high priority with us. I think the fact that
we have no longer utilized the majority of our cases, the waiting
period, the fact that the law has been changed, and the fact that we
have legislation which has now, in many respects, made it easier for
us to p: >secute as felonies some of those crimes, indicates to me, any-
way, that it is still top priority with us.

I cannot deny that perhaps with regard to other offenses, it doesn’t
rate way at the top, but to me it is a serious problem and I think that
we've demonstrated it by our programs that we think it is. We have
just been able to get a victim/witness program in the last year and a
half, and counseling those victims or those types of crimes is a top pri-
ority.

We have done something that most prosecutors’ offices haven’t
throughout the country and that is to establish a relationship with the
Center Against Sexual Assaults, which gets many complaints about
spouse abuse, and we have a working relationship with that organiza-
ticn. They, for the first time, understand the prosecution goals and that
is to successfully prosecute.

What I'm trying to tell you is that, again, it depends on what your
goal is. If it is to prosecute the offenders for these types of crimes, and
the elements are there, we’ll prosecute. If it is to stop this type of
thing, certainly, as Mr. Horn said, it could be a deterrent, but I don’t
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think that the criminal justice system—what I said was—is the panacea
for those types of problems, to get to the causes of that type of abuse.

We prosecute murderers but that doesn't stop people from killing.
I think that with regard to spouse abuse, because it’'s an emotional
thing, involves the family unit, that we have many conflicting aims
within the system. We have Department of Economic Security per-
haps, whose goal is to keep the family unit together, especially in a
case of child abuse. Instead of removing the child from the bad home
or bad environment, they are desirous to get the child back into that
home. On the other hand, my desire to prosecute the child abuser is
to keep that child out of that home and to prosecute.

We're working in the same system but we’re working in opposite
directions.

ComMiIssIONER FREEMAN. You indicated that you believe that there
should be less prosecution of a husband than there would be of the
beater of a child? Do you have any information to show the relation-
ship between the battery of a spouse and the battery of a child?

MR. HYDER. I'm glad you asked that question hecause that’s part of
the program that I was trying to get last year on my budget—was to
set up a special program which I believe will give us that type of infor-
mation. I don’t have it now. I can just tell you from prosecuting the
last few years that my gut reaction is that in many cases there is a rela-
tionship.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Well, would it not be, then, sound for you
to consider that, if you prosecuted that man, that you would be remov-
ing the person who would beat up the woman as well as the person
who would beat up the child?

MR. HYDER. In those cases where there was children and reported
cascs of abuse of children, I would agree with that.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. 1 also am concerned that you, as an
elected official, might have a double standard, and maybe when you
present yourself to the zlectorate they may want to know that you will
not be as interested in prosecuting a person who would be involved
in spouse abuse as one who would be involved in another less crime.

MR. HyDer. Well, I can’t argue with you about your concern. | can
only tell you that my consideration as a elected official based upon
performance is, really, I don’t care what the pressure groups think as
long as I think we’re doing right. I'm not letting go my-

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Do you consider that a person—that the
people who ask for prosecution of a female victim, that these people
are pressure groups?

MR. HYDER. Are what?

CoOMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Pressure groups?

MR. HyDER. In some respects. Depends on which group you're talk-
ing about. I have no complaint with anybody in the public who is con-
cerned about spouse abuse. I think that along with child abuse and
abuse of the elderly are some of the most serious things that we face
in the country today. serious crimes that we face.
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CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Do you have a program for carrying out
the duties of your office with respect to prosecuting the people who
are responsible for the act?

MR. HYDER. That’s true. We carry it out.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Ruiz?

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. Mr. Hyder, you just said a little while ago, with
a smile, there is no reluctance to prosecute in domestic violence cases.
Let’s go a little bit further.

Unfortunately, staff was unable to find female policymakers or
female patrol officers as witnesses. Excepting witnesses who have given
shelter to battered wives, the witnesses have been male witnesses—the
police, the prosecutors, the policymakers have aill been male witnesses
that we have listened to.

Now, will you agree with me, Mr. Hyder, that violence between
spouses is a serious social problem?

MR. HYDER. I'll agree with that.

ComMMissiONER Ruiz. Will you agree with me that there is an of-
fender and a victim in domestic violence situations?

MR. HYDER. Yes. :

ComMmissiONER Ruiz. Do you have a statutory duty to nevertheless
prosecute cases of assault even though the victim forgives his assailant?

MR. HyYDER. I have a duty to enforce the law, and that ofttimes
arises.

ComMissiONER Ruiz. That’s your statutory duty, isn’t it, even though
he forgives his assailant?

MR. HyYDER. That’s true.

ComMmIssiONER Ruiz. That’s true. Now, our system of social relations
between husband and wife is rapidly changing. The common law con-
cept of master and servant has changed. The common law concept
that a woman is a chattel no longer prevails in our society. The
Arizona concept is that man and wife are a community of equal status,
of equal dignity.

Now, does that really apply when the male victimizes the battered
wife, when the wife is told to ‘““hold off for 30 days and you’d better
reconsider or else, and have second thoughts before we will help you™?

Mr. Hyder, do you believe that justice delayed is justice denied? Do
you believe that?

MRr. HYper. No, I don’t believe that.

CoMMISSIONER Ruiz. You don’t believe it?

MR. HYDER. No.

CommissioNER Ruiz. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Saltzman?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. No questions.

CHAIRMA} FLEMMJING. Mr. Nunez?

Mr. NuN:z. No questions.

CHAIRM:A FLEMMING. I'm glad that my colleague, Commissioner
Horn, rais« d the possibility of the coordinated effort, here in this area,
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on the part of those who are playing a role in dealing with this particu-
lar issue. I noted that you responded affirmatively to that suggestion
and I want to simply express the hope that there could be a followup
on that.

I would like to ask both of you if you are acquainted with the work
of the Rainbow Retreat, and also if you are acquainted with the work
of the Sojourner Center?

MR. HYDER. No, I'm familiar with the Rainbow Retreat.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You are familiar with that?

MR. HYDER. Yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. But you’re not familiar with the work of the
Sojourner Center?

MR. HYDER. Not that I know of, no sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Johnson?

MR. JOHNSON. No, the name is not familiar. Is the location Phcenix
or Tucson or—is it Phoenix? No, I'm not familiar with it. Rainbow
Retreat, no sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. It is Phoenix. Both of them are shelters for
victims of domestic violence and we took testimony from representa-
tives of both shelters. Well, to the extent that you are familiar with
the work of the Rainbow Retreat, what is your reaction to the role of
a shelter of that type in dealing with this issue?

MR. Hyper. I think they serve a constructive place with regard to
this issue in that they offer a good service. We, if I'm not mistaken,
2 years ago, were involved with Rainbow Retreat. They were in our
office to counsel people with regard to these types of problems, and
they would interview spouses and make recommendations as to which
ones they would take as an experimental program when they were first
getting started to see whether or not it was a viable concept, and I
think they remained with us for over a year. I'm not sure, but it ap-
peared to be a very successful concept, a viable concept.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Johnson?

MR. JOHNSON. When it was in operation, I was in another section
of the office, but my understanding was that the idea was good and
unfortunately it didn’t work out as expected for a variety of problems.
One had to do, I think, with administrative or funding problems of
some kind. And, to a certain extent, there was some disappointment
with respect to the way everything worked out, and I think the efforts
of Phoenix now, for example, with respect to Mr. Levin, I think, is try-
ing to work something out, in respect to a Federal grant, to work with,
do something along the same line, but there was a disappointment of
some kind.

I don’t know exactly what the details were but I know there was an
administrative problem of some kind I heard about. But the idea was
one of those things that was hoped for to be a good idea, something
that would provide an alternative for the women, give them some
shelter.
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I don’t know to what exteat, you know, they interviewed the women
and found out, you know, if they had a classic battered female situa-
tion, or to what extent they got involved in therapy or couns!" 2, but
as an alternative, as a shelter, temporary abode, or counseling, I sup-
pose the emphasis was it was a good idea, certainly.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Any further questions?

If not, we appreciate very much your being here and providing this
kind of testimony and helping us as we try to come to grips with this
issue. Thank you very, very much.

Counsel will call the next witnesses.

Ms. STEIN. Mr. Chairman, at this point, before calling the next wit-
ness, the staff would like to introduce into the hearing record a
description of the methodology used to examine a sample of records
of the Phoenix Police Department, the Maricopa County attorney, and
the Phoenix city prosecutor. We request that this document be marked
as an exhibit and that the hearing record be held open at this point
for submission of the results of our analysis of the data obtained.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, that will be done.

MR. HARTOG. Would Anita Gutkin and Philip Bushard please take
the stand?

{Anita Gutkin and Philip Bushard were sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF ANITA GUTKIN AND PHILIP BUSHARD, FAMILY COUNSELORS,
MARICOPA COUNTY CONCILIATION COURT

MR. HarTOG. For the record, would you both please state your
name, your business address, and your title or position?

Ms. GUTKIN. Anita Gutkin, family counselor, Maricopa County Con-
ciliation Court, 201 West Jefferson, Phoenix, Arizona.

MR. BusHArD. Philip Bushard, family counselor for the Maricopa
County Conciliation Court.

MR. HARTOG. As counselors for the Maricopa County Conciliation
Court, would you please, Ms. Gutkin, explain what it is that you do?

Ms. GuTKkIN. We provide counseling service connected to the superi-
or court. The counseling service includes relationship counseling in
cases of divorce, or marriage counseling in cases where there is no
divorce. Anyone in the county is eligible to come in for marriage
counseling or relationship counseling; that is, we see couples also who
are not married. We also provide recommendations to the judges in
cases of pending custody decisions and we provide premarital counsel-
ing.

MR. HArRTOG. How often and for what length of time can you see
couples that come in to you for either premarital counseling, marital
counseling, or relationship difficulties?

Ms. GuUTKIN. Normally, we see clients, we see one spouse for an
hour, then another spouse for an hour, and the couple in a joint con-
ference. When the calendar permits, we may see a couple for another
orn= or two times if we deem that as in service to the couple.
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MR. HARTOG. Generally, what are your objectives in the counseling?

Ms. GUTKIN. Our main objective is to promote family life. If it’s
possible for the couple to come together in a new way so that their
life can be changed and they can live together in a way that’s con-
structive, that is our objective.

If it means that the couple will have to split and relate to each other
in a new way, in a divorce situation, then that is our objective. The
promotion of constructive family life.

MR. HARTOG. Mr. Bushard, what are the qualifications one must
have to be a counselor in conciliation court?

MR. BUSHARD. All of the counselors have master’s degrees and also
5 years’ experience in marriage and family counseling.

MR. HARTOG. Thank you. I understand that ‘n November of 1979
the conciliation court formed a domestic viole..ce committee which,
Ms. Gutkin, you chaired; is that correct?

Ms. GuTtkiIN. Correct.

MR. HARTOG. Could you please explain its origin and the purposes
of the domestic violence committee of the conciliation court?

Ms. GUTKIN. Yes. Sometime in the fall of 1979 there was a recom-
mendation by the ramily law section of the bar committee that affected
the conciliation court. When that recommendation came out, Judge
Cantor selected or appointed this domestic violence committee to try
to respond to that recommendation.

I would like to add that the response to this recommendation was
a formalization of a domestic violence program. Prior to that time, the
counselors on the staff dealt with this and continue to deal with this
on a day-to-day and case-by-case basis.

MR. HARTOG. Could yo>u please explain what you are trying to
develop and the prograri1 you are trying to develop, as a domestic
violence committee?

Ms. GUTKIN. Well, there are several ideas we’ve had about develop-
ing this program. One of the first things we needed to do was to beef
ourselves up and gather information and begin to focus as counselors
on this issue and become knowledgeable about that in tenns of
therapeutic kinds of things we can do and in terms of the problem as
a whole, social problem. We have reviewed all the shelters and we’re
attempting to develop a handout that would be o>ne alternative we
could propose ta clients if they present this problem in the counseling.

MR. HARTOG. This is to develop a kind of public information sheet;
is that correct?

Ms. GUTKIN. A public information handout that would provide infor-
mation about the shelters, provide information for crisis intervention,
on times that we’re not open, and other informaticn of that sort, the
kinds of information that might help a person in a crisis, maybe some
tips on assertiveness, that sort of information handout we’ve been in
the process of developing.



108

We are attempting to develop a process whereby conciliation court
counselors may be able to assist a judge in the issuance of temporary
restraining orders and looking into the possibility of that kind of a pro-
gram.

I don’t know if I mentioned, also, that we’re attempting to keep
more accurate statistics on the incidence of spouse abuse in the con-
ciliation court. We have a declaration that clients sometimes fill out
and for one reason or another may not list spouse abuse as a problem,
and we have attempted to focus on the incidence of spouse abuse nu-
merically or by jotting down when this occurs, whether the client has
mentioned it in his initial declaration.

MR. HARTOG. Mr. Bushard, I understand you prepared a report of
some of this data gathering you have been doing, called the ‘“Domestic
Violernice Survey.”

MR. BusHARD. That’s correct.

MR. HARTOG. I'd like to introduce this survey into the record at this
point with the appropriate exhibit number.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, it will be entered into the
record at at this time.

MR. HARTOG. Could you please exy . .in the methodology you used
and then some of the findings that the data have revealed?

MR. BusHARD. The survey that we utilized for a period of 7 weeks,
from December 17 through February 1, was developed by the
domestic violence committee. All of the counselors on staff par-
ticipated in administering this survey to their clients. It is noted that
through the survey period we were able to get 75 matched couples’
responses, that is, the responses from both husband and wife in 75
couples.

It is noted that there are some limits to the survey methodology
from a scientific point of view. I would say that the data that we did
gather is an accurate reflection of the type of couples that we see in
the conciliation court.

Concerning the results of the 75 matched couples, 38 percent have
both spouses reporting that there has never been an incident of
domestic violence. That means that 54 percent of the couples, or 38
couples, report one or more incidences of domestic violence. For pur-
poses of our survey, we define domestic violence as hitting, pushing,
any type of physical contact during a family or spousal argument.

Of the couples that experienced domestic violence, it is important
to note that only one-half report any police contact; therefore, 19 of
the 75 couples had 2 or more domestic violence interactions in their
marriage, and only that 19 called the police.

In chronically dysfunctional marriages, it is really important to note
that the discrepancies reported between the husbands and the wives
greatly increased. For example, the couples reporting police contact,
the males indicated a total number of 25 involvements by the police,
where their spouses reported a total of 46 involvements by the police.
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Concerping injury, 5 mailes reported that their involvement in
domestic violence had resulted in a physical injury which required
medical treatment and 10 females reported injury requiring medical

treatment.
Finally, the perception of police intervention consequence becomes

even more discrepant in noting that of the 46 total police involvements
reported by the females, there was but one arrest and that was in-
dicated that no prosecution resulted; 3 males reported arrests and
none of them indicated that they had ever been prosecuted for the
domestic violence.

Overall, our results show that a good 50 percent of all of the couples
that we see can be expected to have no domestic violence; approxi-
mately 50 percent do have incidents of domestic violence, and the
more frequent and more severe the actual physical contact between
the spouses, the more likely for physical injury and the more likely for
a need for some type of external intervention.

MR. HARTOG. Was that 50 percent figure one which you would have
expected from previous experience in the conciliation court?

MR. BUSHARD. Yes.

MR. HARTOG. I understand you took some surveys earlier about peo-
ple, recording the existence of domestic violence in your regular intake
procedures prior to the use of this survey. Could you explain to the
Commission what those regular intake procedures revealed or did not
reveal about domestic violence?

MR. BusHaRD. Well, 1 believe that for years the conciliation court
has reported in their annual report the types of problems that spouses
present to the conciliation court. For several years physical abuse or
domestic violence was virtually unreported. Typical problems would
have been things like alcoholism, communication problems, unfaithful-
ness, loss of affection, sexual problems, and many others, and domestic
violence really has not been seen by the couples that we see as a
presenting problem for their appearance to conciliation court.

MR. HARTOG. Ms. Gutkin, in developing your program for the
domestic violence committee, what have been the responses of the po-
lice, the prosecutors, or the judges, and the other people in the legal
system with whom you had contact in trying to be effective and helpful
in this area?

Ms. GUTKIN. Our committee presented a handout that had some in-
formation about how to deal with the police. That was one area that
I had assumed needed some work on, and before putting out anything
like that with the conciliation court head on it, we wanted to taik to
the police about that, and the initial copy that we recommended or
put forth as a sample .ras dismissed as not being adequate, and so
we’re in the process now of reworking that hardout.

MR. HARTOG. Are you hopeful that the future will show that your
efforts are greeted well by the other proponents of the legal system?
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Ms. GuTtkiN. Well, we're hoping that it will be. One of the specific
recommendations of the bar committee was that we do provide some
kind of a handout and it is our hope that we will do that.

MR. HARTOG. When you commenced your testimony, you indicated
some of the positive things you try to accomplish in your conciliation
process in talking with people who come before you. Can you give us
some of the limitations, however, on your role as a counselor in terms
of what you can accomplish with people who come before you with
respect to women who are victims of domestic violence?

Ms. GUTKIN. Well, I would like to say before I respond to that, that
one of the highlights, or one of the things I see so positive about the
conciliation court in listening to all the other testimony, it seems to
be an area with the blending of the legal system with the behavioral
science system, so I see that as real positive. Limitations that we do
have are in getting people in who may not be willing to, that are not
in a divorce situation. We tend to have greater jurisdiction or a greater
clout in cases where there’s been a divorce, some method by which
we can stop people from getting what they want, namely, the divorce
if they don’t attend counseling.

So with the general population it would be more difficult to call
them in if they haven’t gone through some kind of legal :rocess that
says we have jurisdiction.

MR. HArRTOG. To get back to the question I was asking, what are
the limitations, specifically, on what you can do for the women who
come before you complaining of domestic violence?

Ms. GUTKIN. One of the things that comes to mind offhand is the
short term nature of our counseling, but I don’t see that as a real
strong limitation because it is an initial contact with the behavioral
science field; it does allow us the opportunity of opening up a variety
of options so that people can be referred to longer term agencies, if
that is so required, but I would say that that would probably be the
number one limitation, is the constraints of time.

MR. HarTOG. Being located in the courthouse as you are, have you
found that that helps or hurts your efforts to aid couples in distress?

Ms. GuUTKIN. My feeling is that in some cases it is probably helpful,
because somehow the aegis of the court does not have the stigma that
possibly a mental health agency may have.

However, you're talking about limitations and you brought in mind
the limitation of the court, of course, is the location of the downtown
area and the constraints of 8 to S hours. That, in a way, can be a
limitation, but, on the other hand, is not a limitation because people
need to get, are allowed to have time off from work if they’re ordered
to do so by the court. That kind of thing can be a limitation but it
also can be construed to be an enhancement.

MR. HARTOG. Mr. Bushard, did you want to add anything to that?

MR. BusHARD. | would say that many of the clients we see would
not respond to their marital situations by seeking counseling unless
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they were brought into that through the court process, through the fil-
ing of a cenciliation petition by one’s spouse, and in that way we are
very beneficial, where we can draw in clients who normally would not
g0 to any type of counseling or help services for their problems.

MR. HARTOG. I have no further questions at this time, Mr. Chair-
man.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CoOMMISSIONER FREEMAN. No questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Saltzman?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Just to help me, how does the client get
referred to you?

Ms. GuTKIN. There is a variety of ways. Many clients are referred
by lawyers. Some clients come to us through a TV spot commercial.
Some clients come through word of mouth. Some clients come through
other agencies.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. The criminal justice system, do they refer
clients to you?

Ms. GUTKIN. Only in one case that I know of, two cases, excuse me,
in the last year and a half. In one case the woman had shot her
husband and still wanted to be in the marriage, and the criminal judge
referred them for marriage counseling to the conciliation court. And
the other case was a husband who had beat the wife. When the police
came, they both beat up on the policeman and they were both
prosecuted in that case and the judge sentenced them to counseling
at the conciliation court.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Yet, you are under the aegis of the
criminal justice system, aren’t you?

Ms. GuTKIN. No.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. I thought you were.

MR. BusHarRD. We work for the domestic relations judges, Judge
Cantor, a direct arm of the domestic relations division. You asked
about referral sources. For 1978, out of 2,400 couples that came into
the conciliation court, just 50 percent had an active dissolution filed
in domestic relations and about 50 percent had no divorce action filed.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Why do you think the police, prosecutor’s
office, the judicial system refer so few clients to you? Why is that? Do
they not know about your existence? Do they not understand your ser-
vices? There are apparently an enormous number of cases; the police
get 100 calls a week, approximately.

MR. BusHARD. I don’t believe we have the direct linkage to the
criminal divisions, as opposed to the domestic relations where we have
many, many referrals from attorneys who deal with divorce law, family
law. In terms of criminal justice, we don’t have the same analogous
program, say, as the PACT [Prosecution Alternatives to Court Trial]
program or the drunken driving program where they can be referred
directly to us through citation or some type of assignment.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Would it be possible for you to function
in such a manner?
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MgR. BUSHARD. I'm not sure administratively how we could interface
with the criminal divisions of the court without some type of restruc-
ture.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. What's the most effective corrective in
your experience in helping to rechannel the abuser?

Ms. GuikiN. One of the things that seems to me that hasn’t been
paid attentioa tc is the idea of male bonding, or the resocialization of
males, and we’re speaking here to the rights of women and to the
problems of women, and along with that is a focus of the problems
of men, so that when women are constrained to their roles, men have
equal constraints in their roles, so that one of the things that I see is
most helpful to the male abuser would be an opportunity for a reun-
derstanding or a new learning about themselves, first as people, as per-
sons, and secondly as males.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. So you feel that there is a successful cor-
rective therapeutic program for the male abuser or the female abuser,
for the abuser, for the person who resorts to violence in the marital
situations?

Ms. GUTKIN. 1 don’t know the exact numerical statistics of, proof
positive, of men who have been helped so they no longer abuse, but
I am in the people changing business, and I have personal evidence of
people who are able and capable of making changes and do make
changes and, in fact, I envision a kind of self-help akin to AA
[Alcoholics Anonymous] or GA called Wife Abuser Anonymous, of
that sort, where it would be possible for people to change their
behaviors. I believe in people being able to change their behavior.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Do you think that this process is better
under the aegis of the system within which you work or within the
criminal justice system, or should they be in both? It doesn’t have to
be either/or?

Ms. GuTtkiN. I think the idea of connecting behavioral science to the
legal system is a good one, one of the things that seemed to be lacking
in the testimony +f the other persons. I think there was agreement that
jail isn’t always the answer. but it seemed to me that the idea of jail
was the assumption and all ideas of prosecution rather than diversion
programs related to counseling, which I see as being possible at all
levels of the system.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Are you familiar with the criminal justice
system beyond what you’ve heard today?

Ms. GuTkIN. No, not really.

CoOMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Okay.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Horn?

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. No questions.

CeAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Ruiz?

CommissONER Ruiz. Just one question. Isn’t it true, Ms. Gutkin, that
the conciliation court cannot and does not act as a substitute for arrest
and criminal prosecution of a battering husband?
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Ms. GUTKIN. We have not acted in that capacity, to my knowledge,
to this date.

CommissioNER Ruiz. Unrelated whatsoever?

Ms. GuTtkiN. To my knowledge, to this date, other than in the two
cases that | mentioned.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Nunez?

MR. NUNEZ. Yes. We've heard earlier this morning some testimony
about the possibility of having a crisis intervention team go to a
household when there’s a complaint. And you're both professional
counselors, are you familiar with the concept of sending a team of
behavioral scientists rather than police officers? Do you think that
would be a worthy alternative to the present system? What is your
opinion of that?

Ms. GUTKIN. I most certainly do think that that would be a worthy
alternative, and another alternative that hadn’t been mentioned that I
would be interested in knowing, that I did not find out about—people
talked about helping, that this was their goal and their jobs in helping.
Wh~: kind of training, what kind of manual, what kind of education
do they have that teaches them to be a ‘“‘helping person”? We talked
about arbitrators and mediators—what kind of training do they have
for doing this kind of job? 8o your idea of the alternative of a crisis
intervention I see as very helpful and, short of that, training of people
if they don’t have crisis intervention.

MR. NUNEZ. You're talking about the police officers?

Ms. GUTKIN. Right.

MR. NUNEz. Giving them a specific kind of training?

Ms. GUTkKIN. Right.

MR. BuUsHARD. For myself, that would be a good program to initiate
for instantaneous intervention of a crisis on the streets, as an assistance
to the police officer. For myself, listening to the testimony, I hear the
criminal justice system depicted as inadequately responding to the
committer of a ¢ me.

I’ve heard testimony about services to the victim in terms of shelters.
For myself, I think the maximum benefit of the conciliation court is
that we work with marital systems, with marital relationships, and any
change in either spouse is going to lead to some changes in that
marital system, so I think you need to have better instant crisis services
on the streets, and also much more, perhaps, like 2 mandatory pro-
gram in which that marital relationship can be referred into therapy
and assistance to both spouses.

MR. NUNEz. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. We appreciate your testimony very much. It
is helpful in rounding out this picture. Thank you very, very much.

Counsel will call the next witnesses.

Ms. STeEIN. Judge Alan Hammond, Judge Irwin Cantor, Judge

Ronald Johnson.
[Alan Hammond, Irwin Cantor, and Ronald Johnson were sworn.]
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TESTIMONY OF IRWIN CANTOR, PRESIDING JUDGE, DOMESTIC RELATIONS
DIVISION, SUPERIOR COURT OF MARICOPA COUNTY; ALAN HAMMOND,
PRESIDING JUDGE, PHOENIX MUNICIPAL COURT; AND RONALD JOHNSON,
JUSTICE OF THE PEACE, SOUTH PHOENIX PRECINCT

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you for being here.

Ms. STEIN. I'd like to ask each of you for the record to state your
name, your business address, and your position. Perhaps we could start
with Judge Cantor and move to your right.

JUDGE CANTOR. Irwin Cantor, judge of the superior court, Maricopa
County. Superior court has general and unlimited jurisdiction; address
is 201 West Jefferson. I am now assigned in a dual capacity—about
5 years ago— the domestic relations divisions were created in this
county, and I've been presiding judge since that has been created to
the present day. I am also judge of the conciliation court, presiding
judge, and was the sole judge for about 6 years of that court, and now
all of the judges of domestic relations divisions are assigned judges to
the conciliation court.

JupGe HamMMmoOND. I'm Alan Hammond; I am the chief presiding
judge of the Phoenix city court, the business address is 125 West
Washington here in Phoenix. We are a court of misdemeanor jurisdic-
tion. We handle no civil matters, no felony matters, strictly
misdemeanor violations and crimes.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

JUDGE JOHNSON. Ronald D. Johnson, and I am a justice of the peace
in a court of limited jurisdiction. My court location is 438 East
Southern here in Phoenix.

Ms. STeIN. Thank you.

Judge Hammond, would I be correct then that any case arising out
of interspousal abuse in which a misdemeanor charge relayed would
be tried in your court?

JUpGE HAMMOND. If it arises within the city limits of the city of
Phoenix, it could be filed in the Phoenix city court. It might also be
filed in an adjoining town, of course, just depending upon the city
lines.

Ms. STEIN. Where the offense occurs?

JUDGE HAMMOND. Yes.

Ms. STEIN. Approximately how many cases does the Phoenix Mu-
nicipal Court handle each year?

JupGe HAMMOND. | brought along a statistical report for the month
of December that I'll be happy to leave with you, which would give
you totals of the various categories of piaterial which come through
the courts that we handle. Basically speaking, we handle about 14- to
16,000 criminal misdemeanor charges a year, about 200,000 minor
traffic charges a year, probably about 200,000 parking tickets in a
year, and 12- to 14,000 driving while intoxicated charges in a year.

Ms. STEIN. Would you be able to give us an idea of how many cases
of assault are filed on the average each month?
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JupGe HamMOND. I can give you an accurate figure for December,
and on this material I'll leave with you, if you'd like to have it, I just
indicated by a yellow line through the assault figures so that they’re
easier to pick out what the figures were.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you.

JupGe HAMMOND. We had a total of 139 new assault charges filed
in the Phoenix city court in December. The prior pending statistics and
the total case load statistics and the end of month caseload I have all
placed a question mark by; I can take quite a bit your time explaining
why I do not believe these to be accurate figures.

I'll short circuit that a lot by saying that these were computer
generated for a number of years, and 1 think there are a number of
running totals which are carried here which are no longer active cases
and do not really appear in the system. I would think that the 139
cases in December would probably be a fairly typical figure. I can tell
you that of that 139 cases, 85 were disposed of during the month of
December, which left a balance pending as of January. I do not have
a January statistical report as yet.

Ms. SteEIN. Thank you. That’s very helpful. Do your statistics
distinquish between cases that involve abuse between spouses and
other assault cases?

JupGE HAMMOND. Unfortunately not. Most of these might well be
nondomestic related. They could be citizen assaults on police officers,
they could be citizen assaults between other citizens, and they might
also include assaults between husband and wife or other members of
the family. I know I have heard of the brother-in-law situation involved
as well as the husband.

Ms. STEIN. Based on your experience, could you give us any esti-
mate of how frequent interspousal assault cases are, a monthly
average, perhaps?

JupGE HAMMOND. 1 think they are relatively rare in our court. Since
I knew that I was going to be testifying here I did take the opportunity
over the past couple of weeks to discuss this matter in general terms
with other judges sitting on the court.

We do have 14 other full-time judges on the court and 14 divisions
of the court which might hear these matters. I was not able to talk to
all of them, but it seemed to be their best recollection that they might
have two or three cases involving domestic violence within the last
year which actually preceded the trial.

There typically may have been other cases involving domestic rela-
tions which were disposed of through a plea agreement or some other
fashion, but very few actually proceeding to trial in court in relation
to volume of the other cases handled.

Ms. STEIN. I see. Would it be possible for you to estimate how many
are disposed of by plea?

Jupge HAMMOND. Yes, I can give you those statistics if you let me
look for a paper here. I broke it out for my own use; it’s a little bit
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easier than looking at the long sheet which has coded numbers at the
top. The sheets that I'll leave with you do have an explanation of the
code, but I can tell you exactly what happened as reported by our
computer system in the 85 cases which were disposed of in December.

I can tell you that in two cases a plea of guilty was entered and the
sentence was suspended. I can tell you that in three cases a plea of
guilty was entered and a fine was paid. I can tell you that in six cases
a plea of guilty was entered and the defendant was imprisoned. I do
not have the capability of telling you at this time the length of im-
prisonment ordered in each of these cases.

We do have jurisdiction in first-class misdemeanors to impose a sen-
tence of up to 6 months in prison or to place people on probation for
a period of 3 years or impose a fine up to $1,000. I can tell you that
in an additional five cases, pleas of guilty were entered and a sentence
included both a fine and imprisonment. I can tell you that there were
several trials, apparently, where people were adjudged guilty. In 2 of
those cases sentence was suspended; in 8 of those cases, a fine was
paid; and in 12 cases a sentence of imprisonment was imposed. In 22
cases probation was successfully completed and terminated. In six
cases a term of probation was imposed and it appears that a fine was
imposed. There may also have been a period of imprisonment. We do
have some overlap in cases disposed of because people are going on
probation and people are being terminated from probation constantly.

Of the 85 cases which were disposed of, there were 5 cases in which
a defendant was adjudged not guilty; there was 1 case in which a com-
plaint was dismissed as invalid—I don’t have the reason; I just know
statistically that there was 1 invalid complaint that was dismissed in
December.

There were 10 cases dismissed at the request of the city prosecutor,
and this may well have been through the vehicle of plea bargaining
and a plea may have been entered on another charge; however, I do
not have that information available. The city of Phoenix prosecutor,
I assume, may have testified or may testify and may be able to give
you further information along those lines, and 1 have a figure of one
complaint which was void.

I had a second figure of two and there was an assignment made but,
frankly. I'm not sure that was an accurate reflection and I can’t tell
you what that really was. That is a total of 85 cases.

Ms. SteiN. Okay. Thank you. Is there anything in your experience
that would tend to make you think that the ratio of guilty pleas to
cases actually tried would be any different than the interspousal abuse
case than in the overall cases you have just summarized?

JupGe HAMMOND. It’s a very difficult question to answer. [ couldn’t
really give you an accurate answer. | would be guessing. If you wish
me to guess—

Ms. SteIN. If it’s no better than a guess, no; if it’s an experienced
impression, then we’d like to have it.
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JupGe HamMMoOND. Well, we find that many cases of assault which
are filed or plea bargained—this is uniform, I'm sure, whether it in-
volves domestic violence or other types of violence which led to the
initial charge being filed. Most of the cases in our court are disposed
of through the vehicle of plea bargaining. I do know some cases do
go to trial involving domestic violence. I've tried one or two myself
when [ was sitting as a trial judge before becoming presiding judge.

Ms. SteiN. Thank you. If the clerk would receive that exhibit from
you, I'd like to ask, Mr. Vice Chairman, that it be placed on the
record as an exhibit at this time.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Without objection it will be entered in the
record as an exhibit.

Ms. SteIN. Could you tell us, Judge Hammond, what the standards
for pretrial release are in your court?

JupGe HaMMOND. Well, basically, those are the standards as set
forth in the Rules of Criminal Procedure. For Arizona they’re the same
in a domestic case as they would be in any other criminal case filed
in the State.

Ms. STEIN. Could you briefly tell us what they are?

JupGe HAMMOND. Yes. If you would like that information, I can.

Ms. STEIN. Perhaps I could just ask you specifically, in the case of
a man who is accused of having assaulted his wife, could the court
take into account possible danger to the victim in deciding whether or
not to grant pretrial release?

JUDGE HAMMOND. Yes, that would be one of the criteria involved.
Another criteria would be whether or not the person is a resident of
the community, has sufficient ties to the community to be presumed
to be a good risk for release on their own recognizance without requir-
ing a bond. The presumption of the criminal law is that a person will
be released without a bond being required, but if the magistrate before
whom the defendant appears has reason to believe that the defendant
either will fail to appear in court or may constitute a danger to himself
or to others. he or she could, of course, require that a bond be posted
prior to any release.

Ms. STEIN. Would it be possible if he feared that the person might
be a danger to another person, to a material witness, could he refuse
release altogether? ,

JupGe HAMMOND. Well, he would have to set a bond. There are only
a couple of categories in Arizona where the magistrate cannot set a
bond and those are basically capital cases, such as first degree murder
and treason.

Ms. STEIN. But the amount of the bond-

JunpGe HaMMOND. The amount of bond could be commensurate of
course with the seriousness of the charge and with the potential danger
which an individual defendant might present to the rest of the commu-
nity.
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Ms. STEIN. Could the magistrate make it a condition of pretrial
release that the accused must stay away from his home or away from
a person, the victim of a crime?

JupGE HAMMOND. Most certainly, yes.

Ms. STEIN. Is that generally done?

JupGe HAMMOND. | hate to say something is generally done. I know
that it is done, and I would suspect that it’s done far more often in
assault cases, perhaps, than it is in the ordinary case of other types,
because they don’t present the potential for violence that an assault
case presents.

Ms. STEIN. Are the crowded jail conditions here in Maricopa County
taken into account in deciding on what terms to grant pretrial release?

JupGe HaMMOND. There again, it may have a subjective effect on
the mind of the judge setting release. I do not sit in the custodial ar-
raignment court. I would suspect that the judges tend to view the
release situation as an individual situation and it becomes the sheriff’s
problem if someone is ordered to remain in custody unless they can
post a bond.

We’re, of course, aware of crowded conditions throughout the
United States, and here in Maricopa County as well, in jails, but I
don’t think we can let that affect the setting of a bond or releasing
a person on their own recognizance in a particular case.

Ms. STEIN. Did I understand from your earlier testimony that a per-
son convicted of misdemeanor assault in an interspousal violence case
could be sentenced up to 6 months imprisonment?

JUDGE HAMMOND. Yes.

Ms. STEIN. What is the usual offense, if there is such a thing, for
someone who is convicted of that offense?

JupGe HAMMOND. I don’t believe that I can say there is such a usual
thing as a sentence. I would hope that each judge is weighing each
case individually, in determining what an appropriate sentence is in a
given case.

Ms. STEIN. Do you have an impression as to whether it is common
or uncommon for the sentence to be probation in such cases?

JupGe HAMMOND. I can only rely upon the statistical information be-
fore me. I would say from my conversations with judges, which are,
of course, hearsay, that it is probably more accurate to say that any
case involving domestic violence, it is more probable that the person
may be placed on probation and the term of probation may include
a jail sentence.

Ms. STEIN. How many probation officers does the court have?

JupGe HAMMOND. The city of Phoenix has one head probation of-
ficer and four other probation officers working for him.

Ms. STEIN. Do you know what the caseload of the probation officers
are?

JuDGE HAMMOND. It’s approximately 900 to a 1,000 cases per proba-
tion officer by last count. It may be much higher than that by now.
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We requested additional positions for a probation department in the
budget we submitted for the last fiscal year that was tentatively ap-
proved.

However, a study was ordered conducted by the city council to
determine the procedure which they would follow. That study has not
as yet been completed. I think it is to be submitted sometime this
month of February. ‘

We have requested not only the positions we didn’t get in last year'’s
budget, but additional positions for the next fiscal year, which com-
mences July 1980.

Ms. STeIN. What sort of resources, if any, are available to the court
for such needs as treatment of alcoholism or family counseling or
psychotherapy?

JupGe HaMMOND. Well, the city of Phoenix is the only lower court,
I think, in the State, really, that has its own probation department and
has a separate functioning area to treat specifically alcohol-related
crimes. We have a number of people assigned to the conglomerate
probation/rehabilitation department. We have only the five probation
officers, but we do have a far larger number of other people working
within the rehabilitation program directed toward alcohol problems.

Ms. SteIN. If the number of persons who were prosecuted for inter-
spousal abuse were to increase materially, would your court have the
resources available to provide rehabilitative treatment as a condition
of probation?

JupGe HaAMMOND. The thing that’s bothering me now is whether or
not we can adequately treat anyone who’s placed on probation
because of the large caseloads confronting the probation department,
and it is a political decision to be made whether or not the increase
is going to be granted or whether the status quo will be maintained
or whether the department will be eliminated altogether.

I think that’s the purpose of the study that I referred to earlier to
make that determination. If we have the present capability with
caseloads of 900 to 1,100 per probation officer, I think you can envi-
sion for yourself how ineffective the individual probation officer might
be in treating that many probationers.

ViICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Just as a footnote, that’s 9 minutes ner
probationer per month per officer, assuming he does nothing else.

JupGe HaMMoND. That’s about it.

Vice CHAIRMAN HoORN. Which I think is rather fascinating in terms
of Phoenix’s workload requirements.

Jupce HAMMOND. That’s why we’ve be asking for probation officers.

Ms. STEIN. Judge Cantor, we have heard a lot about the criminal
justice system so far today. I'd like to turn to you as presiding judge
of the domestic relations division to ask a little bit about civil
remedies. If a woman wished to seek the aid of your court in excluding
her violent spouse from the home, what procedures would she go
through in doing so?
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JupGe CANTOR. Yes, well, she could petition, as part of the dissolu-
tion act or dissolution request, that the husband be excluded from the
house. If in the pleadings she set forth the exact assault, who was
present, person and places, the foundation of what we call in law that
I would sign an order excluding him forthwith from the house.

Now, in 1977—and you’ll have it documented in the sheet to which
I was given—Arizona did pass a law that in every divorce case—and
I'll use that instead of dissolution, that’s the word we use but it is easi-
er to say divorce—in every divorce case there is injunction against
both parties that they should not harass or molest each other, and we
found in having that. ihat cut down a great deal on the request that
we have for exclusion.

An example, before 1977—and I sign all TROs, temporary restrain-
ing orders, it would not be unusual for me to have 6 to 10 of them
a day. Since the act, I average one a day.

Ms. STEIN. In passing on these requests for exclusion of the spouse
from the home, as opposed to the restraining order forbidding harass-
ment that you mentioned, that you just referred to, what standards do
you use in deciding whether to grant them ex parte order?

JupGe CaNTOR. The standard is basically one of the recent assault,
as [ say, documented by affidavit by the victim and the certification
by the attorney. We feel that a threat is not enough. There has to be
an actual assault before I exclude, and the reason is of the Constitution
that all property here is community property with the exception of gift
proviso; I won’t get into those, but if the property is community pro-
perty, each has a right to live there.

And so if you're going to take away a constitutional right of the
right of property or the use of the property, which is an inherent part
of the right of property, there has to be something, for lack of a better
designation, amounting to a criminal act before you're going to deprive
one person from the use of the property.

Ms. STEIN. Threatening and intimidating, though, can be an offense
under some circumstances, can’t it?

JupGe CaNTOR. It can, and what we do in those cases, 1 will
authorize an order to show cause to be heard in an accelerated time,
as little as 3 or 4 days, within 10 days if I feel that the threat may
be somewhat founded.

Ms. STEIN. Do you find any difficulties in the use of exclusionary or-
ders as a tool for protecting women from abuse by their spouses?

JupGe CANTOR. Yes. A good question that ['ve been reflecting on
it every since I've been signing. I’ve been on the bench for 19 years
and been signing it long before we would have this. I think it is practi-
cally worthless in those cases where the man is so emotional, so
wrought up that he’s intent on doing something. He’s so frustrated, a
piece of paper saying, “‘You should not go near your spouse’ is not
going to stop him, and I, just lik» a broken record I tell the lawyers,
“You're better off advising your client to go to a motel or go to a
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friend. because this piece of paper is not going to stop anyone who
is determined to harm your client.”

Ms. STeIN. If you have entered an order either excluding the
husband from the house and he violates that order, or if he violates
the standard order you mentioned forbidding him from harassing his
wife and she wishes to enforce the order, to take steps to enforce the
order, what must she do?

Jupgre CANTOR. Well, we are a civil court, so we can only react to
pleadings, to papers that are brought before us, so she would go to her
attorney who would then draft a petition for an order to show cause
why he should not be held in contempt and punished for violation of
the order. Then that would be sent, signed, and an accelerated hear-
ing—and we would set that probably within 10, no longer than 20 days
to determine if he has violated the order; but there would have to be
notice and a hearing.

Ms. STEIN. In the event that you find that he has violated the order,
what is the sanction that is most commonly—what, if any, is the sanc-
tion that is most commonly imposed?

JUDGE CANTOR. Your question predisposes that we find that he is in
contempt?

Ms. STEIN. Yes.

JupGE CANTOR. The most common is that we find him in contempt,
that he may purge himself of contempt by not doing this again—the
most common. We do have the power all the way to incarceration.

Ms. STEIN. I gather from what you say, that incarceration is not typi-
cally used?

JunpGe CANTOR. No, it is not typically used. One reason is that
usually the subsequent type of violence is usually a violence against
property rather than a person. By that time, he may have a lawyer who
will have him under control, and say, ‘““Look, if you want to win this
case, you want to get your share of property, not whatever the
problem would be, that you will behave yourself.”

He may go over and try to visit the children, which the mother will
refuse to do so he’ll get so frustrated, assuming he has a temper and
tendency toward violence, that he may break down the door. This is
the type of thing we hear typically rather than the ground, physical
abuse. That’s only rare that I have heard the physical abuse the second
time.

Ms. SrEIN. Could you give us an idea of how often, in the time you
have been on the bench, you have ordered incarceration for a viola-
tiont of an order not to assault or harass a spouse?

JUDGE CANTOR. It is very rare. I don’t know numbers, but the
problem [ have with it is that once we do it in civil court that we are
taking on a criminal sanction, and none of the safeguards of the
criminal law are there. One, he can be called for cross-examination,
violaticn of fifth amendment, not entitled to a jury trial, another con-
stitutional right. He may or may not have an attorney. Many of these
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men do not have attorneys, so we do use it rarely. If it is amounting
to what would be a criminal crime, then it should be referred to
criminal divisions and through the prosecutor.

Ms. STEIN. But doesn’t the failure to enforce the court orders con-
tribute to their ineffectiveness and create an opinion in people’s minds
that they are worthless?

JupGe CANTOR. No, because I think you have other sanctions. To
me, when you incarcerate, it is like an act of war. You should have
the power but you only do it as a very last resort.

Ms. STEIN. In a case where there was a second violation within 2
weeks or so of the first violation, do you still think it would be ap-
propriate to say, ‘‘You may purge yourself by behaving as a law-abid-
ing citizen’’?

JUDGE CANTOR. No. If I felt that there was a physical abuse within
2 weeks, I'd have no retuctance to sentence him for, say, 60-90 days’
incarceration.

Ms. STEIN. But if it were another type of violation, say physical
abuse of the wife on one occasion and destruction of her property 2
weeks later, you would feel differently?

JUDGE CANTOR. Yes. Property can be replaced by payment of
money. You have to remember we are a civil court and not a criminal
court.

Ms. SteIN. Earlier today we had testimony from officials of the
Phoenix Police Department and they testified that it was their policy
for officers not to arrest persons for violation of orders to stay away
from their spouse or not to harass or abuse their spouse.

What are your views on this policy?

JUDGE CANTOR. Whether they should use the civil order as a basis
for arrest?

Ms. STEIN. Right.

JupGge CaNTOR. I think, again, using the criminal laws, you know if
it is a misdemeanor, it has to be committed in the presence of the of-
ficer. If it amounts to a felony, it does not. I think he has to judge
it independent whether there is this civil order or not. I would be
reluctant to have an officer arrest a person solely on a civil order.

Ms. STEIN. Why is that?

JUDGE CANTOR. Because I think it is a criminal matter. Again, you’re
taking away all the safeguards that is afforded to a person under
criminal laws and just saying it is a civil order where we may sign it
ex parte without the r.zcessary investigation. We do no investigation
whatsoever. We take the affidavit that’s in front of us, and it may or
may not be true. He has none of the safeguards there.

Ms. STEIN. Do you have a view as to whether or not violating an
order is, in fact, a misdemeanor under the section of the Arizona
revised statutes that deals with interference with a judicial proceeding?

JUDGE CANTOR. Yes, it is a misdemeanor.
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Ms. STEIN. In your view, what is the role of the civil justice system,
and especially your court, the domestic relations court, in dealing with
incidents of domestic violence?

JupGe CANTOR. It is a real problem. We're fortunate here that we
have a conciliation court. If I could take off my domestic relations hat
and put onn my conciliation court hat, we’ve been very innovative here.

You heard two of our counselors during this last hour, and even
though the statute creating the conciliation court is primarily to help
preserve the family, we have been fortunate that we have been able
tc add counselors—even though the spirit of Proposition 13 is as
strong here as any place in the country, and we saw it coming—that
we now add an additional $10 to the filing fee of any divorce action
and $10 to the response, and that money can only be used for con-
ciliation court purposes. For that I've even asked for two additional
counselors to help with this program as well as the others, so we have
taken on different things. I think we have a responsibility of doing
what we can, and when 1 do have a matter like this and the parties
are there, I will refer them to a counselor even that day to see if the
hostilities can be lessened. '

The divorce court, I really don’t see in and of itself, can really do
more than what it’s supposed to—decide whether there should be a
dissolution of the marriage, a division of property, decide on custody,
visitation, alimony, spousal maintenance. That’s the purpose of
domestic relations. I think you would be overbidding the domestic
relations court by making it a quasi— criminal court.

Ms. StTeIN. Thank you very much, Judge.

Judge Johnson, could you briefly describe your jurisdiction as a
justice of the peace?

JUDGE JoHNSON. Excuse me, I'm sorry I failed to do that when I in-
troduced myself. I am justice of the peace; I'm one of 18 justices of
the peace here within Maricopa County. I have a designated geo-
graphic area boundary, which is South Phoenix Precinct, which is the
southernmost portion of Maricopa County. My eastern boundary of
course being 48th Street; my northernmost boundary would be Har-
rison Street, which is about three blocks south of here; my western
boundary goes all the way out to 119th Avenue; and my southern
boundary would be the county line, which is approximately 3 miles
south of South Mountain. It is a large geographical area of approxi-
mately 54 square miles.

Within that, my responsibilities include presiding over preliminary
hearings and all felonies, misdemeanor cases, trial, traffic for the
highway patrol and the sheriff outside of the city limits; within the city
limits, of course, it’s handled by the city police. I have civil jurisdiction
up to $1,000. Basically, that is the jurisdiction under which I work.

Ms. STeIN. Could you describe to us the ethnic and economic
characteristics of the area over which ycu have jurisdiction?
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JupGe Jounson. [ think so. Basically, we have approximately
100,000 people within the boundaries of my precinct. We're one of
the unique areas, I guess, in the country where we have pretty much
evenly split along racial lines in that we are one-third black, one-third
Mexican-American, and one third Anglo-American.

The average income, as | understand from the last study done this
past year, our median income has now gone from something like
$10,000 to a median income of about $14,000, almost $15,000, across
the board.

I hope I've capsulized everything you’ve asked me.

Ms. STEIN. Yes, thank you, that’s very helpful. We understand that
in a proper situation you will invoke the procedures of the peace bond
statute. Could you tell us, if a woman comes into your court and says
she’s been beaten by her spouse and she fears that he will beat her
again and asks you for a peace bond, to impose a peace bond, what
procedure do you have her follow?

JUupGE JonnsoN. Well, first of all, I must, of course, abide by the
statute which is, of course, 13-3811 in our current criminal code,
which states that the complaint laid before a magistrate, the magistrate
under oath, after swearing the person must determine certain elements
before they can be classified as a potential peace bond violation or
complaint.

Number one, if it’s a husband and wife situation and they are “‘living
in a common home,” it can be categorized as a peace bond. Usually
when I come in contact with a husband and wife situation, they have
already separated. There are two separate residences then. One of
them then comes to the second residence and threatens to harm the
privacy and the welfare of that second individual; a peace bond is only
good, according to the statute, if two parties are already in two
separate locations.

In those cases, well then, of course, I will entertain a complaint al-
leging a threat of some sort that might violate a person’s rights. But
that’s the only way.

Ms. STEIN. Do you hold a hearing then to-

JUDGE JOHNSON. Yes, I would. First of all, after swearing out a com-
plaint and then filing it, giving him proper notice through summons
and giving him an opportunity to come in and answer, what we nor-
mally use is a form complaint, so he’s just told that a complaint has
been filed that he has threatened to commit an offense against this
particular person’s person or property. That is all that he’s told. That’s
basically all, other than the questionnaire that the complainant has
provided the court. That’s basically all that we have to go on.

And then, of course, my gut feelings as I'm listening to the person
tell me why they want the peace bond under oath. But he has to be
told, of course, and then he has a right to come into court, and my
first instance is always a hearing, an informal hearing in chamnbers.



125

Ms. STEIN. Other than the consideration you just mentioned that the
procedure can’t be used if the two people are living together, do you
see any other problems with the peace bond procedure as applied to
incidents of interspousal violence?

JUDGE JOHNSON. It’s such a multiquestion, I can think of a million
ways to answer it. | am perhaps one of the few people in the State
of Arizona that don’t see that many problems with the statute. I see
the problems that give cause for me tc have to use the peace bond
statute more so than the problems with the actual form itself.

There are problems with the peace bond as it exists primarily
because of the constitutional question that is yet to be answered re-
garding the ultimate test, how far a judge can carry a peace bond. For
instance, the statute stiil says that I can impose a bond from anywhere
from $1 to $5,000 cash; that person might be incarcerated until such
time that dollar amount imposed by the judge is posted.

Well, we know that you can't arrest somebody and put him in jail
because he can’t pay a fine or post a bond, so that question always
hovers over as a dark cloud on anyone who uses a peace bond. How-
ever, in the court of first instance or the people’s court or the justice
court, anyway you want to phrase it, most cases I will hear the com-
plaints of two parties where there’s an assault or a threatened assault,
and that’s basically the only tool that I have to use. So I have to parley
some little Yankee ingenuity, if you will, with the law and try to make
it work, just to keep the peace.

Ms. STEIN. You referred, when you began to answer, to probiems
you could see in not using the peace bond statute. I take you to mean
that there are some ways in which it is the best thing available for the
people in your jurisdiction. Could you tell us what you mean by that?

JupGEe JoHNsON. Well, I think I can. I hope I can answer directly
as much as you have asked the question. Basically, any problem that
would occur—first of all, I'm a precinct officer, so I'm the closest per-
son to a citizen. I'm the closest court. I am a court, I'm in the
neighborhood, so they can run to my court for protection, quite often-
times when they can’t make it to the police department. I have people
run in because of that similar type of assault situation or they’re just
in fear of something.

The problem is again the constitutional question, and whether or not
it’s always best to use that tool to solve that sort of situation versus
calling a police officer is a question that, of course, I must solve and
determine myself before I even get involved in any domestic situation
or just a community situation.

I'm going to ask, if you would, once again to ask the question that
you placed so that I can be sure and be specific in answering it. I'm
not sure.

Ms. STEIN. Well, I assume that there are some advantages to the
peace bond statute over other procedures, for example, over other
civil procedures, over other criminal procedures. For example, do you
need to have a lawyer in order to apply for a peace bond?
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JUDGE JOHNSON. Peace bonds bacically is the only criminal com-
plaint that a citizen can file under our present criminal code. You
don’t need an attorney to file a peace bond complaint. The advantage
to it is that hopefully within a period of time of 3 weeks a person can
complain and then hopefully receive some sort of relief from a
problem they feel they might have.

That is the advantage, the—well, one other advantage might be
there, and that is, of course, sometimes 2 matter might be passed off
as being civil or not criminal enough thzt the police might want to get
involved in it, and then, of course, a pe:son is left with a problem that
they don’t think they can solve.

And they can, of course, solve it by coming into local court and ap-
plying for the peace bond; then, of course, they’ve got to convince the
magistrate that there is an imminent problem. I think the advantages
to the peace bond are just strictly in the fact that that 1s an immediate
relief, at least a temporary relief, for a person who has a problem,
domestically or what have you.

Ms. STEIN. So in other words, the person doesn’t have to convince
the prosecutor to bring the case for them; they can bring their own
cases?

JUDGE JOHNSON. Certainly.

Ms. STEIN. Nor do they have to retain an attorney as is commonly
done in dissolution proceedings?

JUDGE JOHNSON. Exactly. The peace bond complaint, of course,
when filed becomes a matter where the prosecutor would meet its
obligation and represent the complaining witness in a proceeding. The
biggest problem with peace bonds is that sometimes everyone within
our criminal justice system doesn’t always agree with the steps taken
or even the manner in which it is filed.

In that case well then, of course, if a defendant, a person charged
with committing an offense, brings in an attorney, well then that will,
of course, require that the State represent the interest of the complain-
ing witness, and sometimes there have been problems in the system as
it exists here in Maricopa County where, under those circumstances,
peace bonds cannot be effective because of the disagreements within
the system.

Ms. STEIN. We heard testimony earlier today from the Maricopa
County attorney saying that his office will no longer pursue the peace
bond mechanism on behalf of citizens. Do you have any comments on
this policy?

JUDGE JOHNSON. Nothing except that I've had to live with that policy
since the present county attorney has been in office. The statute sets
the requirement and the responsibility for the filing of a peace bond
complaint with a magistrate, not with the county attorney. The county
attorney, of course, is charged with filing most complaints in Maricopa
County, but that’s one that he’s not charged with responsibility.



127

I have carried my responsibility—! think that because the legislature
has saw fit to leave the peace bond with a most current revision of
our criminal code within the code that was a message to me as a
justice of the peace that that is a right of the citizen, and it’s not my
determination !¢ say that the citizens of Arizona cannot file a com-
plaint if the ccurty attorney chooses to say he will not file them. Well,
he’s not named in the statute. It’s the JP or the local magistrate to do
so, and, of course, he and I have differed and disagreed on that in the
past and | guess we will until such time as the legislature clarifies it.

Ms. StEIN. I have only one final question but I would like to ask
it of each of you and that is, From your perspective as judges, what
measures do you think the various components of the civil and
criminal justice system could take to improve the response that th<
provide to the problems of battered women? Perhaps I could begin
with you, Judge Johnson, and then ask your colleagues.

JUDGE JOHNSON. That’s a good question and I'd like to give you a
good answer. One of the reasons why I have continued to utilize the
peace bond is because within cur current system there’s a gray area.
There’s a gray area where a police officer who goes out on the beat,
who answers a call and a person complains, whether that officer at
that particular moment—what he’s hearing, what the problem is—has
to determine whether it is criminal or civil.

If he makes the wrong determination, or if he just takes a report and
gives them a card and goes about his business and files it in his normal
routine of operation, there is another determination that is made
between the time that a complaint is filed and not filed, and that is
that an attorney in the county attorney’s office i1s going to receive this
departmental report, and then he’s going to make a determination ab-
sent having been present when the complaint was filed, and having
been away from the officer who filed the complaint, he’s just looking
at a piece of paper.

That particular method of operation sometimes leaves people, nor-
mal citizens, wanting and need for protection because the way our
system is set up, we don’t necessarily feel the importance of it or feel
maybe there’s something we didn’t write in the report as a police of-
ficer, or maybe there’s something we didn’t take into account as an
attorney in reading and determining that complaint at that time,
whether to file it or not, that that John Q. Citizen out there is going
to start to develop a negative attitude towards our entire system; he’s
saying, ‘“Well, whose protecting who? Are we protecting the system for
the system or are we protecting people?”

Being a judge in the court of first instance in a community—that
determination—I think, I make a better determination at the time that
I hear a complaint on behalf of a citizen than perhaps that county at-
torney in the county attorney’s office who is reading the departmental
report written by a police officer.
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If anvthing needs to be improved. and if I am to. perhaps. invoke
some sort of sensitivity in the minds of all of you, it is that perhaps
in that one instance in our system as it functions today, we need to
look at that because people are crying for help on all, every day, and
sometimes the help is met with a lot of bureaucrat bungling. Police of-
ficer says, “*This is a civil complaint, go see your attorney. This is not
a criminal matter that should be filed here. Go out and file—go see
your local justice of the peace and file a peace bond.”

And that leaves the citizen wanting. I hear the county attorney say-
ing he’s not going to file peace bonds. I hear police cofficers telling
other people that there are no more peace bonds and. yet, 1 still get
referrals to me from police officers because they don't want to handle
the matter, that I ultimately have to refer back to the police depart-
ment to take a report because it is not a peace bond matter; it should
have been filed as an assault or an intimidation or something else. So
I think it is within our system. We really need to look at out system
and make that determination after we’ve reviewed ourselves.

Ms. SteIN. Thank you.

Judge Hammond, do you have any suggestions?

JupGe HAMMOND. 1 don’t know if I can really add much to what
Judge Johnson said. I think he’s covered the field quite well.

In our particular situation we only see the case that actually gets
into the courtroom and gets to trial. You need an examination much
further before that point of time if you're going to solve a lot of these
problems.

I'm always bothered, as I think Judge Cantor indicated he was, and
I'm sure Judge Johnson, with a peace bond situation. it is a piece of
paper and if someone is going to be restrained by it, that’s very well
and good, but if they’re not going to be restrained by it, you haven’t
really solved the problem by issuing either a temporary restraining
order or a peace bond in some situations.

We only get the case that’s actually been filed and is actually being
prosecuted in our court, and I think, as Judge Johnscon said, you need
to exarnine how all of this mechanism starts in the first piace.

Maybe you need a broader base for a uniform policy among the
agencies with which the people come into contact initially, be they the
sheriff’s department, the various police departments throughout the
valley, or whatever so that there is a uniformity of correct information
given to people who are seeking these answers.

Ms. SteIN. Thank you.

Judge Cantor?

JupGeE CaNTOR. Okay. Like Hill, I'll try to do it in one minute stand-
ing on one foot. I think when the complaint is made to an officer, he
goes there very leery, and I'm sure you’ve heard this, because he’s in
danger, at least he believes so, and some statistics show that’s true but
be that as it may, he tries to quiet down the situation.
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I really feel that he should not leave until there is some other help
there, whether that be immediate intervention, crisis intervention; I
don’t think the courts are equipped to do it, but maybe since we’re
being so innovative, maybe some stand by counselors through the con-
ciliation court, I'd hate to say that conciliation be all things, maybe
that’s a possibility.

You’ve heard from the Rainbow House and Sojourners that maybe
they could have a crisis intervention. I think then additional counseling
should be done. Of course, if the officer feels there is a crime that has
been committed, either a misdemeanor in his presence or he’s satisfied
that there’s an assault that he can arrest on, why, of course, then he
should do it and at least alleviate the immediate problem.

But assuming that that’s not normally done, then I think what we’re
doing in conciliation court and plan to do on a short-term counseling
and then the last step, long-term counseling.

We have recommended to the legislature, and it is before the house
now, that the assault on a spouse be made a specific crime, because
to let the police and the prosecutors know that they can point to this
and this is not something different, because they are living together or
because they are man and wife and somehow that negates the assault
statute and the other related criminal statute, battery, etc. We hope
that this passed—I understand Michigan and a few other States have
that—and we patterned it after that.

Along with that, though, there is a diversion type that they do not
have to be actually prosecuted, that if the program is approved as to
counseling, and they have done it satisfactorily, then the record can
be expunged of that.

As I see it there are about four or five steps in which we can play
an important part because no one else is doing it.

Ms. STEIN. Thank you very much. I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CommissioNER FREEMAN. Judge Cantor, you indicated, I believe, you
just said that you believe that there should be a specific law that as-
sault on a spouse be made a specific crime. Is that not already a crime
under Arizona law?

JupGe CANTOR. Not against a spouse, spelling it out as such, no.
Any person hitting another person illegally is a crime but it does not
say a spouse hitting a spouse is a crime as such.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. I don’t understand how you make the
distinction.

JupGe CaNTOR. What we're recommending is that it be spelled out,
saying to hit one’s spouse is a specific crime. The laws we now have,
the general assault and battery statute, and by your very question,
that’s the argument we’re getting back on it, “Why do we need such
a statute if we already have the assault statute?” Isn’t it saying the
same thing and being repetitious? And it may be; the only thing is that
maybe we can overcome this hurdle by the police and prosecutor by
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saying, “‘You're in a different category,” and women saying, “‘No,
we’re not, because there’s a specific statute saying that.”

ComMmissiONER FREEMAN. I can understand the confusion. We have
heard testimony throughout the day that indicated a distinction, a dif-
ferent treatment where there was assault on a spouse or other ag-
gravated assault.

I want to pursue a point that I made with respect to LEAA earlier.
The testimony also indicated that there was a need for some additional
training within the jurisprudence system of criminal jurisprudence of
the police officers and prosecutors in terms of trying to get a sensitivi-
ty to understanding the value of the police protecting every human,
whether it be spouse or otherwise.

I 'wonder if either of you have given any consideration to whether
there is such a need for developing sensitivity to protecting the spouse,
and whether there could be funds available or sought from LEAA for
the police or all aspects of the law enforcement community, all com-
ponents of the law enforcement community?

JUDGE CANTOR. I'll start out by saying I am a strong believer in edu-
cation and training. We have weekly staff meetings. We have seminars
twice a year we go to. I would weicome it. The only thing is, our board
of supervisors, which is on a county level that appropriates money for
the various governmental branches within the county, is very leery of
any grant funds where you start something and they have to pick up
the tab, but many of those funds and grants have been used and used
extensively.

ComMMissiONER FREEMAN. | also wonder. Judge Hammond gave som~
very interesting statistics but you say you don’t have a breakdown as
to the differences between the aggravated assaults and unrelated situa-
tions on a spousal situation. Could the computer be programmed to
include this information?

JUupGE HAMMOND. I believe that it could and it’s probable that it
will. Qur computer system for city work is undergoing a lot of changes,
or hopefully will undergo a lot of changes in the months ahead, and
one of the changes may well be that we’ll get a more specific break-
down of particular types of violence. I don’t think there’s any plan at
this point in time for such a breakdown, however.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Would you comment on the value for such
a breakdown?

Jupce HAMMOND. Well, the value would be that, if I were to testify
before this committee or some other committee, I could give you more
specific details, really, and we can pinpoint the needs in our own
system perhaps of particular crimes, not only assault cases but, for in-
stance, if 1 knew how many people that were charged with driving
while intoxicated in our city court had prior convictions and I could
get that information from the computer, it would be very valuable to
me, probably for a number of reasons. But I can probably go on a long
time about the different statistical information which could be
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gathered and different applications, if we had it broken down that way,
and 1 could tell you precisely how many cases we had involving
husband and wife, but I don’t have that capability at the present time.

CommMmissiIONER FREEMAN. Well, we would be concerned, also, not
just with the information but what you do with the information to as-
sure that the victim had a remedy. One of the problems that the
testimony v >’ve heard throughout has been that the victim has not had
a remedy; that there has not been prosecution nor has there been the
attitude that this was a crime.

JupGe HAMMOND. Let me say this. I don’t think that I can really
fairly comment on some of the statements made by other agencies
because I don’t participate in that facet of the problem. You recognize
the problem.

I could make a comment perhaps about some cases that do enter
into the system, and I imagine this has been said earlier today or will
be said :omorrow in your second day of the hearing.

It is within my experience to say that very often cases involving
domestic violence a.e filed as assault charges and then dismissed, and
this is very often done at the instance of the victim. There are many
sociological reasons for this, and one of them is probably economic de-
pendence upon the person who has committed the assault.

I talked to a judge at noon today, or over the noon hour, who had
been contacted by a wife who had a charge filed against the husband
for assault, as I understand it, who wanted to express a desire that this
particular person be given some counseling because they had an al-
cohol problem and perhaps incarceration.

The problem presented was one which would have made it necessa-
ry, had that judge gone any further with the case, probably to disquali-
fy herself because she had preknowledge of the facts, and she was con-
tacted by the person beforehand. Why I'm relating this to you is that
today, when the matter was to be in court, it was related to me that
the charge was dismissed, but it was dismissed because the wife didn’t
wish to prosecute. 1 think that often happens in cases involving
domestic violence. 1 don’t think that’s an atypical example.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. We also heard testimony that these were
cases in which the wife wanted to prosecute; however, the prosecuting
authorities did not carry out their function.

JupGe HamMMonD. That might well be, but as I'm not involved in
that particular area of the system, I'm really not qualified to give you
an opinion as to whether or not that is prevalent or exceptional.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Judge Johnson, do you have any com-
ment?

JUDGE JOHNSON. Not really, not on that one.

JupGe CANTOR. | would like to. Our county attorney is the prosecut-
ing attorney. I think sometimes people are too hard on him. He sits,
when he hears complaints, as a quasi-judicial officer. He has to deter-
mine whether, in that instance, whether a crime has been committed
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and. if so, is there sufficient evidence to do that; and 1 would say in
many of the cases where you hcar the compiainis, he has made that
determination, rightly or wrongly, that he feels there’s not sufficient
evidence to take to court.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. | have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Horn?

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Judge Hammond, I listened to your exchange
with Commissioner Freeman as to the inadequacy of the data in some
of these areas. What sort of information system do you have in the
courts and is the information system linked in a continuum so that it
would include action of enforcement agency, prosecutor, courts, cor-
rections, probation, etc., in the disposition of a case? In other words,
can you track a case from its entry into the crirninal justice system?

JupGe HAMMOND. I'll try to answer your question, sir. We can follow
numbers through the system in vast quantities, but we don’t really have
the capability of tracking an individual case through the system very
well statistically. We just know that something happened in a given
category and that’s one of the reasons that I think our total system
needs to be redesigned, and I hope that it will to a great c¢xtent in the
following months.

We know we have so many cases of a particular type in the system
by the category of offense. We know that so many of those cases were
disposed of by pleas, by findings of guilty, by findings of not guilty.
We know how many of them were placed on probation, how many of
them were ordered to pay a fine, how many of them were ordered im-
prisoned, and which combinations were given; but to follow an in-
dividual case through the system, we just have to have the complaint
involved, and then go to that individual file, run an inquiry on a par-
ticular case, and we can see what its status was.

If I had the name of a defendant and a complaint number, I could
go to my computer system and have someone punch the appropnate
keys, and I could tell you whether the case was awaiting arraignment,
whether it was awaiting a pretrial conference, whether it was
scheduled for trial, whether it had gone to trial, whether a person was
on probation. To get the full details of the sentence or the probation
at that point in time, I would want someone to retrieve the file and
then look directly at the record.

Vice CHAIRMAN HoRrN. In the establishment of this syvstem or in any
rethinking that you imply is being done, is the judicia:y consulted on
this as to what are your needs for management data?

JupGeE HAMMOND. Yes.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. You have been consulted?

JupGE HAMMOND. Yes.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Is that also true of the Maricopa County
management information system?

JupGE CANTOR. Yes, both our clerks keep statistics, our conciliation
ccurts keeps separate statistics and our administrator does and then we
correlate them.
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Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, as I understand the type of statistics
that are kept now, they can be very misleading in terms of backlog,
etc. Is that correct?

JuoGe HaMMOND. Well, that’s particularly true in the situation of
the Phoenix city court; I hope it is not true in the case of the superior
court. We're working on a situation where the computer system
probably went into effect some 10 years ago, and there were ap-
parently problems in the initial installation and a lot of changes made
over the years, which surfaced about a year ago when someone sud-
denly said, *“You have a 200,000 case backlog,” and the whole court
said, ‘“Well, this isn’t correct. We know we don’t have a 200,000 case
backlog.”

So on a particular weekend in February 1979 a physical count was
conducted, and we found we had about 30,000 active cases and about
50,000 cases on warrant and other cases which were apparently still
carried on the computer but which were not active cases. That’s why
we’ve gone after to the computer problem at great length over the last
several months.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. I listened with great interest to the exchange
Commissioner Freeman had with regard to domestic violence and
being a category of assault, Judge Cantor, and why would you need
a separate category that involved spousal assault? And I agree with her
on her assumptions. On the other hand, that’s one of our problems in
trying to determine the degree to which domestic assault cases are
handled under a broad assault category.

I wondered if the management information system of either Mar-
icopa County or the city of Phoenix would permit a program to be
writtea so that you would know when the defendant and the person
making the allegations have a relationship to each other that this es-
sentially is that type of domestic assault case. Is there any way you can
isolate those cases within the broad assault category?

JUuDGE CaNnTOR. Well, as I mentioned, we have the civil courts, so
I don’t hear it at all about the others, but to answer your question
where even we have the broad category of contempt, and contempt
could be a minor violation all the way to a very serious physical abuse,
and that could probably be broken down because the example was
given in a question of, ‘““What about if it happened 2 weeks apart?”’

Well, I can only surmise that they were not both physical abuse, yet
they both appeared as contempt and that could be done to have sub-
categories. Are you talking about physical abuse? How bad is the
problem and what is being done now?

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. I think one of our problems here, as I have
suggested several times earlier today from my own experience in the
criminal justice systems in corrections, that we have segments of the
system blaming each other. The policeman says, ‘‘Why file the charge?
The city prosecutor, or the county attorney are just going to throw it
in the ash can,” or blames the victim, in this case apparently. Or if
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we file it, the prosecutor says, ‘Gosh. I bring it into court after this
work and the judge puts the person on probation or dismisses the
case,” and the judge says, “Well, I can’t really sentence him to the sort
of dungeons we have as jails, which are overcrowded, and even if I
do, they will just get worse and the person won’t be able to support
the family,” and the correctional institution says, ‘“Good heavens, look
what they’re doing to us.’”"

How do we get at the problem here of trying to find out what is
going on, and not simply having each segment blame the other when
perhaps we’re all guilty?

JupGe CANTOR. First, I hope that’s not Gabriel blowing his horn and
the walls come tumbling.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. We could use his help.

JupGe CANTOR. I couldn’t agree with you more, and I think that’s
one thing we’re all going to have to recognize. The problem isn’t going
to be solved by blaming each other. We all have to look at our func-
tion, what we are doing, and what we can do to improve it and [ think
anybody that blames someone else only brings discredit on himself.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, that leads me to a question I asked of
the executive branch, so-called, when I suggested that perhaps it would
be useful for the county sheriff, the county attorney, the chief of po-
lice of Phoenix, and the city attorney to get together and work out a
strategy as to how do you deal with domestic violence cases.

I think of how the Federal judiciary functions; there’s a judicial con-
ference of the United States, where judges, be they Federal district
judges, appellate, or Supreme Court of the United States, can get
together and discuss some mutual problems as to process and
procedure.

I just wondered if the judiciary in this area has ever sat down with
itself, Phoenix city and county, perhaps even appellate and Stote, and
talked about how do you get the need for some unified policy here,
discuss sentencing, discuss uniformity of bail with reference to
domestic violence cases. Has that been done at all by the judiciary?

JupGe CANTOR. Yes, by the superior court of those judges who han-
dle this matter. We have a meeting once a month and we do discuss
these types of very problems, and I might say on the State judiciary
level there is a college and it is located at the University of Nevada
and we encourage all our new judges to go there immediately within
the first year that they’re appointed. In fact, we even run a mini-col-
lege for all new judges—that lasts about 3 days, and we tell them it
is not a sign of weakness to consult with each other on the various
problems, it is a sign of strength, and probably much more could be
done on that.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Does the Phoenix judiciary do the same
thing?

JupGE HAMMOND. We have periodic judges’ meetings. We also avail
ourselves whenever possible of the facilities of the National Judicial
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College of Marino. | think every judge in our court except the one
most newly appointed has been there at least once. I've been three
times myself in 6 years. I've been back as a faculty advisor the last
time and most of the judges have been there one time or another. We
discuss many, many problems. I can’t, however, recall specifically
discussing this particular problem because in the vast number of cases
that we handle, these are a very small percentage of those cases that
would involve the husband and wife assaulits.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Would it be improper for the judiciary to sit
down with executive agencies, such as those I've mentioned, in an in-
formal way and discuss the problems in tuis area in Phoenix or Mar-
icopa County?

JUuDGE CANTOR. | think it would be an excellent idea. When the
present city of Phoenix chief of police was there, and 1 might say my
own history—some 25 years ago I was city prosecutor; at that time
they had one, something like 25 now, but that’s another story.

Anyways, I went to him and gave him pamphlets telling about the
conciliation court and telling him, asking him if he would give these
to his officers so they would have them in the patrol car so when they
go there to them and choose to leave afterwards will say ““Here’s one
source that you can go to,” and he was cooperative, but like
everything else as time went on, it died out and we're in the process,
I understand, of getting a new chief and, as scon as he’s settled, 1 plan
to have a conference with him.

JupGE HAMMOND. ! might add a comment if I may. There is an in-
formal group here in Maricopa County which is referred to as the
criminal justice group, which is composed of representatives from the
Governor’s office, the attorney general’s office, the county attorney’s
office, the sheriff’s office for the county, the chief of the police of the
city of Phoenix, the chief of police of the city of Tempe, Glendale, the
State corrections officer, a county corrections officer, the head adult
probation officer for the county, myself—have been sitting on that
committee for about 3 years— and the public defender also is
represented, the U.S. attorney is represented, the FBI is represented,
and many, many, problems are discussed in the course of the year by
that group.

The only person really not sitting on the committee, which has a lot
of impact locally, is the city prosecutor for the city of Phoenix. There
isia't representation of all the police agencies in the county. There is
not representation from all of the courts in the county.

The presiding criminal judge and the presiding juvenile judge for
Maricopa County also sit on the committee as does a member of the
ccurt of appeals of the supreme court, so there is at least an informal
vehicle for ithe heads of these various agencies of the State, at least
the county, to meet once a month and discuss many, many, problems.

But our focus in the last year or so has been on getting prisons and
jails built, on a new criminal code, on possible court reorganization,
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and on funding from various government agencies that don’t seem to
appreciate the interrelationship of all the agencies in the county and
the State. We're all really independent and working separately as far
as the politicians are concerned, 1 think, and yet when you put it all
together it is one system. Anything that happens in any one part of
it has an impact on the other part.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. | would think that’s an excellent forum. Is
the city prosecutor not in the group by choice or by invitation?

JupGe HaAMMOND. [ think by invitation. As [ understand it, this
group was founded about 5 years ago. I'm a relatively latecomer since
I've only been on it for 3 years, and one of the problems with any
group, of course, is size; if it is too big it’s unwidely; if it is too small,
it perhaps doesn’t have as broad a base as it needs, and I think those
decisions were made quite some time ago and it is virtually impossible
to include everyone.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Given the size of the group you’ve named,
I wouldn’t think one additional, meaning the city prosecutor, would
hurt.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. This moming when the hearing opened, we
took testimony over a considerable period of time from three represen-
tatives of shelters for victims of domestic violence, one representative
of Rainbow Retreat and two representatives of the Sojourner Center.

As 1 listened to their testimony, based, cf course, on day-by-day con-
tact with this problem, 1 think I'm summarizing it accurately when I
say that they had the feeling that there should be far more vigorous
enforcement of the law against spouses who are guilty of violence than
is the case at the present time. They also recognize the role and the
importance of counseling, psychological counseling, psychiatric coun-
seling, but felt that that should be done under court order, under court
supervision.

I am very much interested in the testimony that we received today
relative to the conciliation court. It seems to me this is consistent with
the nationwide movement; the Congress has just passed, the President
has signed into law a new dispute settlement law designed to facilitate
the move in the direction of using conciliation, mediation, arbitration
to a far greater degree than we have in the past.

At the moment, the conciliation court is, as you point out and as
the witnesses from the court pointed out, is not involved in the
criminal process at all. I guess they did get one or two cases referred,
but by and large they are not involved in that process. Assuming that
resources could be made available, do you see any reason, Judge Can-
tor, why the concept—that underlies the conciliation court—could not
be applied to the criminal side?

JUDGE CANTOR. It could be, and it probably should be if there’s a
lack of any other place to do it. Now, you may have within the adult
probation office certain people who might be of sufficient experience
and background to be family counselors. They are not hired as such.
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Our people are, and I think it could be expanded to include that, that
if a man were convicted of assault, domestic violence, assault, that a
condition of probation would be that he obtain counseling. That could
be done through the conciliation court, yes, and it would be mandato-
ry under court order, even as a condition of probation.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Judge Hammond or Judge Johnson, would
you like to comment on that? I mean, you both had some opportunity,
I assume, to observe the conciliation court.

JUubGeE HAMMOND. I'm a very strong believer that probation can be
a very effective tool in this particular area. Incarceration is only tem-
porary, and even if sommeone were to receive the maximum sentence
on a misdemeanor, they'd be out on the street in 180 days. Three-year
term of probation has a lot more flexibility even if it does include a
jail sentence, but in order to make that an effective term of probation,
you have to have an effective probation department.

Our probation department does utilize the services of various service
groups or organizations in the valley, and whether or not they use
either the Rainbow Center or Sojourner Center to a great extent, I
couldn’t tell you, our probation department could, how many referrals
they might make or whether they’re made often or seldom, but I think
there is certainly a great potential for utilizing probation services and
counseling for the particular people involved in this type of crime,
which has far more impact than the mere misdemeanor committed,
and someone put in jail for a few days or even 6 months. The continu-
ing nature of these particular offenses are what bothers me. Even I
realize, I think—and perhaps this is an uninformed opinion but it is an
opinion—that this is a continuing pattern, it isn’t a rare occurrence.

We may see a defendant in jail 4 years ago, 3 years ago, 2 years
ago for this type of offense and still married to the same wife and back
in jail again, or before the court again, and counseling may have a far
more rehabilitory affect than the mere imposition of a jail sentence,
because the more deepseated problem, I think, more often, which may
be alcohol related, which may be many, many different things that I'm
really not qualified to go into because I don’t have any expertise in
that area, but counselors do.

JUDGE JoHNSON. The only comment I would make on that particular
subject is, of course, I think in my prior testimony I've expressed the
concern over the need or reassessment of our system as it exists to
better protect the public in instances of domestic violence. Being in
the justice court, which, by the way, at my particular level, I have seen
on a number of occasions the value, the real value of having a con-
ciliation court.

Some of the solutions that I have arrived at in settling domestic
disputes at a separate—whether separated parties are not getting along
or they have made prior threats at one another—I have made a
number of referrals to the domestic courts through the conciliation
court and they have just taken the ball and run with it.
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I must say at the entry level in the justice court level it is very sel-
dom you are able ever—very seldom are you able to refer to another
agency and get immediate assistance, but in the case of the concilia-
tion court I have found that to be the most willing, the most coopera-
tive arm, in terms of working to solve isolated individual cases of
problems resulting from husband and wife.

In any referral that we would make to the conciliation court, they
have taken it and they have helped to practically resolve the entire
matter. They either determine that they want to get back together or
they stay away and after having gone through the counseling system,
one of the parties being made to come into court and testify in front
of a third and impartial party, they seem to solve the problem.

The one thing that, in assessing the questions, and I have said I'll
pass on a number of times, I think I better not pass anymore because
I think I'm passing up an opportunity to speak and hopefully to im-
prove our system as it exists.

In the justice court, the majority of JPs are nonlawyer judges; we
are elected by the people of the precincts where we preside. In Al’s
case, in the city court, he is employed by the city council. When you
go to superior court, they are appointed.

The system has different idiosyncrasies and there are different
reasons we have to twist certain ways on certain issues. [ perhaps feel
more free to comment than any of them, and yet, because I have to
work with them, I certainly feel—I don’t want to tell any of their trade
secrets, but I think my obligation is to the people of my precinct,
because they’re the ones who ultimately decide whether I'm going to
be there next time or not.

Our system has a lot of organization to it in that we have a justice
of the peace association, statewide, and we have a justice of the peace
association here in Maricopa County; we do not have a presiding
judge. We utilize the services of the most cooperative presiding judge
of the superior court, who does elect to meet with the JPs once a
month. We decide issues of benefit to the JPs, but I must admit at this
time very few issues concerning our constituency are discussed in these
meetings; it is almost like a welfare meeting for JPs. But I think it is
because of the nature of the beast, as our system is established, rather
than the individual character of the individual judges.

The need is obvious to me, having been on the bench for the last
4-1/2 years, that we need some extreme overhaul, not just in the city
but in the county as well. The JP system—there are charges in the
legislature which says, “We need to overhaul and do away with it.”
Well, that might be so, as long as we have an alternative that is going
to solve the problem, whether it is domestic violence or just plain
violence or just plain keeping the peace.

You know, when we get into hard times, as we are now, it is very
difficult just to maintain the peace, and that’s really the only constitu-
tional obligation that I have met, that I have to make, in terms of
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being a justice of the peace. I've got to maintain the peace. I've got
to put down every riot and fray and confrontation in the community,
but how do you do it when you are strapped with one tool, and that
is a peace bond that people in the higher levels are saying are uncon-
stitutional, and I agree with.

But yet and still that’s the only tool as a JP that I've got to maintain
the peace within my precinct. I don’t know how superior court judges
feel about domestic violence at the superior court level. Probably the
only two levels that communicate most is probably the city judges and
JPs. I don’t know how city judges overall feel about domestic violence.
I do know that JPs are inherently concerned because we, again, are
the courts that are in the neighborhood, and they run into us for pro-
tection. I'm not a police officer. | have been charged with, “Why did
you let a prisoner get away because he ran out the door” types of
situations.

There’s just so much that you can do. In the system as it currently
exists in Maricopa County in the State of Arizona, the system does not
protect the individual. I think if we’re guilty of anything, we’re guilty
of trying to protect each other as JPs, as judges, and not the people.

There is an extreme need for reorganization, and perhaps if I was
appointed, perhaps if the city council was to hire me or the board of
supervisors were to have me, my testimony might might be different
today; but I can tell you being a court of first instance and being the
one in the trenches when the people run for some sort of protection,
it’s not working.

And if you invited me here today because I'm the only JP in Mar-
icopa County that handles peace bonds, well, so be it, but I handle it
because it is the only tocl that a justice of the peace has with which
to put down disturbance in the community, whether it is husband or
wife or whether it’s two neighbors. Somebody has to do it. Police of-
ficers sometimes they look at civil matters and not as criminal. We
need a new system and it is not working and I think that perhaps of
the three on the panel today, I think I was—I'm the best person to
make that statement without repercussion, I hope. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Saltzman?

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. No.

Ms. STeEIN. Mr. Chairman, excuse me just a moment, before the
panel is excused, the staff would like to introduce into the hearing
record a description of the methodology used to examine a sample of
the case files of dissolution of marriage proceedings in the Maricopa
County Superior Court and a preliminary analysis of the results; and
for clarity of the record, perhaps I could establish with Judge Cantor
that these are the documents you referred to earlier in your testimony
that staff shared with you this morning?

JunGE CANTOR. Yes.

Ms. STeIN. Thank you.
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We request that these documents be marked and received as an ex-
hibit and that the hearing record be kept open at this point for submis-
sion of the results of our further analysis of the data obtained.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, that will be done.

We're really indebted to you. We appreciate it very, very much. We
thank you for sharing with us your own experiences and your own
relationship to this very, very important problem, an issue that con-
fronts not only this community and this county but confronts the Na-
tion. It has meant a great deal to us. We want you to know that.
Thank you very, very much.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Counsel will call the next witness.

MR. HArTOG. Will Mr. Thomas McLaughlin please step forward.

[Thomas J. McLaughlin was sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF THOMAS J. McLAUGHLIN, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, ARIZONA
DEPARTMENT OF ECONOMIC SECURITY

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Pleased to have you.

MRr. HARTOG. Would you please state your name, title, position, and
business address for the record, please?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. My name is Thomas J. McLaughlin. I'm assistant
director, Arizona Department of Ecenomic Security, and I am respon-
sible for the division of aging, family, and children services. My busi-
ness address is 1400 West Washington, Phoenix, Arizona.

MRr. HaArTOG. Thank you. Mr. McLaughlin, as you know, the
director of DES, Mr. Jamieson, will be here tomorrow to testify on
DES general policy matters. Before I ask you some questions regarding
some specific elements of Arizona social services and how they affect
women who are victims of domestic violence, is there any general
overview in DES policy which you would care to make to preface your
answers to my more specific questions?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Mr. Chairman, Members of the Commission, [
would just say a couple of things. The Arizona Department of
Economic Security. which is the umbrella agency for social service,
labor programs in the State of Arizona has within its programs a
number of social kinds of issues and social programs which tmpact
directly upon the problem which you’re examining today. We have
not, within the department and even more specifically within the chil-
dren, youth, and programs for the adults and the elderly with which
I work, related to this issue, I think, as an individual kind of issue.

We work on a daily and weekly basis with the families and with the
children and with some of the adults who are victims of or part of the
total problem; but as a general rule we come into the problem in two
areas: one, in the area of protecting children who also are abused,
neglected, abandoned, or otherwise taken advantage of, and in the
adult protective service area, when we are asked to investigate or to
provide assistance to one or more of the adults who have likewise been
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abused or in some way been taken advantage of. So the programs of
the department do not, as specifically as perhaps they should, relate
to the issue that you’re addressing today.

MR. HArTOG. Mr. McLaughlin, how would you characterize
Arizona’s level of benefits available to women with dependent chil-
dren?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. The aid to dependent children program in the
State of Arizona is in the bottom 10 percent in the country. I don’t
know, it’s 37th in the Nation or something along this line, it’s woefully
inadequate, to say the least, as far as the amount of benefits, the type
of benefits that are offered. In addition, the State of Arizona does not
have an unemployed parent program nor do we have AFDC, emergen-
Cy assistance program.

MR. HARTOG. Can you give me an example of the benefit levels to
make this more concrete to the Commissioners?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. As a matter of fact, I can. The current benefit
levels run, just perhaps as an example, a monthly benefit for a mother
with three children is $240 per month. I can go on if you like: $274
for a family of 5, $306 for a family of 6 and so forth. It is basically
operational off of a 1971 standard of need which was developed at
that point in time and of which we are now paying just under 90 per-
cent.

MR. HARTG%. But that standard of need hasn’t been revised?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. That’s correct.

MR. HARTOG. Since 19717

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. It’s been revised, but it hasn’t been funded.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Could I just, do you have the parallel figures
for SSI, supplement security income for the aged, blind, and disabled?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Mr. Chairman, I do happen to know what the
current benefit payment for an individual at the present time is—$209
since July for an SSI individual. That’s correct, sir.

MR. HARTOG. Is this what you characterize as woefully inadequate
level of benefits, a conscious policy on behalf of the State?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. [ think that it is. I can only speak—this is the
second year that I have been in the State. Last year we presented to
the Governor and to the legislature what amounted to an 11 percent
increase which you see reflected. Likewise, we have a request in this
year for just under 8.5 percent, but I'd have to say it is conscious
because the responsibility fo- the benefit levels and for the amount of
money rests with the requesi on the part of the administration and the
voting of those dollars to fund those by the legislature.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORrRN. How much did you get? You asked for an
11 percent increase. What did you receive?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. We got 10.6 last year.

MR. HARTOG. Mr. McLaughlin, moving on, we had some testimony
this morning from the women who staff the shelters in the area who
indicated that in most cases womern arrive at the door—no matter how
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wealthy they had been—when they arrive there they are penniless, and
they indicated that it can take a woman from 4 to 6 weeks to obtain
AFDC assistance.

Does Arizona have emergency—you indicated Arizena does not
have emergency AFDC to help during the period when the women
would be awaiting her general AFDC benefits. Could you explain why
there is no such program in the State?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. Why there is no emergency AFDC? Yes, we have
a State-funded emergency assistance program, but for about the last
4 years the State has attempted—and there is a State statutory base
for an AFDC emergency assistance program, to obtain this. The reason
we have not been able to, is a ruling on the part of HEW relative to
the issue of statewideness.

We have within the State 19 Indian tribes and the Indian tribes have
a program called Indian tribal assistance which is kind of a combina-
tion of general assistance and emergency assistance. Those benefits,
which come through the Bureau of Indian Affairs, are substantially
higher than are Arizona’s benefits, and as a result, quite naturally, they
had opted not to participate or not to be a part of Arizona’s emergen-
Cy assistance program.

As a result, despite the fact that we have argued that the program
would be available if they so chose, to this point in time HEW has
ruled that because we do not offer a statewide emergency assistance
program, that the State is not eligible for Federal matching funds for
that program.

MR. HARTOG. What do you think would be the appropriate solution
for the problem?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. I think the easiest solution is a waiver of this
issue because it is not a matter of our refusing to provide the service
on the Indian reservations, it is a matter of their having a better deal
to start with, and I would think it should be possible; and I have not
been able to carry that argument, but it should be possible to provide
for some sort of waiver on that basis.

MR. HARTOG. Turning now to the State’s emergency assistance pro-
gram, how much money is in that program for the State as a whole?

MR. MCcCLAUGHLIN. The State appropriation for the current fiscal
year is $800,000.

MR. HARTOG. I understand that to be a one-time only for the client
who is seeking assistance, that works for a 2-week period; is that cor-
rect?

MR. McCLAUGHLIN. It is basically a one-time program. We can’t pro-
vide benefits up to three times in 12 months but it is a one-time pro-
gram basically; it is intended that way.

MR. HARTOG. What is the average benefit level under that program?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. The average benefit that is provided is about

$70.
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Mg, HARTOG. Once again, from the women who staff the shelters in
the arca there was some criticism of the emergency assistance pro-
gram. In particular, they indicated that women, if they did not appear
at 6:30 a.m., by 6:45 a.m. they were told they had to come back the
next morning. that there was no more assistance that they could
possibly get that day, and they indicated it was therefore done on a
first-come, first-serve basis and, if you weren’t there first, vou would
have no chance to get emergency assistance.

Is that policy, as they explain it, is that in accord with existing DES
policy”

MR. McCLAUGHLIN. No, sir.

MR. HARTOG. How would you explain what went on?

MR. McCLAUGHLIN. I think there’s two things involved with that, and
it deals with the issue of policy versus practice. Approximately—I
came to the State, November a year ago, and Gloria Young, Mrs.
Gloria Young, who is responsible for the family assistance program,
pointed out to me very early on that despite the fact that we have
some very good staff, the success of the public welfare programs for
many years have been measured by how many dollars you turn back
to the general fund at the end of the year.

We had a substantial problem, and still have a problem in some
areas relative to client access to services, the fact that we are here to
serve them, not the other way around. It was necessary about 5-1/2
months ago to relieve the program managers, both Phoenix and Tuc-
son, public assistance food stamp programs, as well as five local office
managers here in Phoenix on this exact issue, relative to AFDC and
food stamps.

I hope we have made the point, when clients come to the office, we
take their applications. If there are instances where that is still not the
case, I would certainly be interested in knowing what those are.

MR. HARTOG. Where should people complain if the practice is not
in accord in the DES policy?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. The acting program manager here in Maricopa
County 1s Anne Zimmerman; she can be reached through the same ad-
dress that I have, through Mrs. Gloria Young or myself.

MR. HArRTOG. Thank you. The other point that was raised about
emergency assistance was a kind of a Catch 22, which is a repetitive
phenomenon we've been hearing in this hearing. They indicated that
to get emergency assistance to help with the rent, you first had to have
a place which you were renting; however, if you didn’t have the money
to rent the place, you couldn’t get the place that you had to rent to
be able to get the money in the first place. Is that a possibility under
the emergency ussistance program as currently administered?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Well, it depends cn how you look at it, I guess.
There certainly is a policy with regard to the issuance of emergency
assistance that there has to be a documented need because we have
so few dollars in the emergency assistance program that we do pri-
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oritize the expenditure of those toward rent, utilities, food, these types
of things. and we would not issue $100 for rent without some type of
documentation that that’s what it was to be utilized for.

I don’t think, however, that that excludes an individual who, for ex-
ample, needs shelter or needs emergency housing of some sort from
being able to document that they are indeed going to be able to obtain
as soon as they can get the money.

MR. HARTOG. So it is a question of documentation about having a
place you would be able to live in?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Right, and it can be done not only from the
standpoint—you don’t have to have something in writing. It can be a
matter of being able to call a landlord or something of this sort.

MR. HARTOG. So once again, if that kind of assistance was not being
rendered by the local office, that would not be in accord with DES
policy statewide?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. That’s correct.

MR. HARTOG. You indicated that you did not currently receive
emergency AFDC. If you did, what difference would that make in your
current program with respect to emergency assistance in general?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. We’d have a lot more money.

MR. HARTOG. How much?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. We've estimated that approximately three quar-
ters of the $800,000 would be matchable with Federal funds and our
current Federal match is about 43 percent, or in that neighborhood,
so we would have approximately 43 percent more dollars than we have
at the present time.

MR. HARTOG. That’s almost double your current $800,000?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Something like that.

MR. HAarRTOG. There was also some criticism with respect to receiv-
ing AFDC benefits. One pocint that was made was a problem with
respect to documentation; women quite often have to flee their house
and, having fled, they either cannot go back and get their documents
or they have been destroyed or they’re from out-of-State and that can
further delay their ability to get the documentation required to get
AFL: T “-~nefits. Is that a problem in this State?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. It’s not one that’s been brought to my attention.
I wouldn’t say that it isn’t a problem. We certainly require documenta-
tion. At the same time, the application which we use has on it a place
to sign from a declaration standpoint, and the policy under which we
operate, again, practice being what it may, the policy under which we
operate is that, if we have no reason to believe, for example, that a
child is not a member of the family or related to the individual, the
fact that that mother doesn’t have a birth certificate or hospital cer-
tificate or something certainly would not be cause to deny that person
assistance if that were the only thing that were lacking.

MR. HARTOG. One other point was made by the shelters that on oc-
casion they can find a super caseworker, but most of the time they
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find that they don't find the super caseworker. They have a very real
problems getting benefits which they otherwise would be entitled to.
If that occurs, what should people do?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. I would. again, if they have problems, again refer
them to the program manager whose name | mentioned earlier, Mrs.
Anne Zimmerman, who has been with the programs here in Maricopa
County now for about 5 months.

MR. HARTOG. Cue other question. I'd like to return once again to
emergency assistance. You indicated that the State does try to set pri-
orities in this area. Is it conceivable that one of the priorities could
be to assist women, victims of domestic violence, and, if so that is con-
ceivable, would you please explain how that could possibly be done?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. It’s conceivable that it has not been. The priori-
ties have been more of a generic nature in terms of types of service
rather than types of client category, if you will. The dollars that we
have stretch not very far when you’re dealing with the kind of need
we have. In fact, if it hadn’t been for getting some of the energy
assistance dollars through to utilize for utilities, they would have gone
a lot less far.

I would say it is possible. It would be on the basis of a priority
established by the director, but I don’t know whether that grouping of
individuals could make an argument for being anymore immediately
needy than migrants who have no food, shelter, or whatever. That
would be the dilemma.

MR. HARTOG. Your major problem is too many varying people com-
peting with too little money?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. That’s basically it.

MR. HARTOG. Turning to Title XX programs, I understand that Title
XX in this State has two routes by which it gets to the contract ser-
vices as delivered. There is one set of programs which is administered
directly by DES and there’s another set through the cities and coun-
ties; is that correct?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. That’s correct.

MEg. HARTOG. Roughly, what is the title amount of money that Title
XX has which DES administers directly?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Which DES administers directly?

MR. HARTOG. Right.

MR. McLAUGHLIN. I believe the total that DES has is somewhere in
the neighborhood of $18 million out of about a little over 28.8 million.

MR. HARTOG. So the balance of roughly $11 million goes to the ci-
ties and counties?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. That’s correct.

MRr. HARTOG. Are you aware, among the programs which DES ad
ministers, of any Title XX moneys that could impact, assist women
who have been physically abused?

MR. McCLAUGHLIN. I think there are several. One of the things which
the Commission heard earlier is a program which is funded ‘through
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programs with which 1 wark, Rainbow Retreat, the family crisis pro-
gram is funded both for faniilies and for children through our pro-
gram, and I think the other 1najor area is probably in adult protective
services area.

MR. HARTOG. Could you tell me what adult protective services could
do for women victims of domestic violence?

MRr. MCLAUGHLIN. Basically two things: the adult protective service
staff, which have 24-hour responsibility, Maricopa-Pima C_anties
which we now have throughout the State, are responsible for dealing
basically with crisis, for providing short-term type counseling; we have
access to homemaker service if that’s appropriate, and we would be
responsible for, if this were a situation that came to our attention, for
providing for emergency shelter either through our own funds or
through one of the shelters if that were available.

MR. HARTOG. I understand there’s a 24-hour hot line that the adult
protective services maintains?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. In Maricopa and Pima Counties, that’s correct.

MR. HARTOG. In those two counties in the State? Is it in only those
two counties in the State?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. At this point in time, it is.

MR. HARTOG. Could that be a possible resource for people to call
that advise people, not only of social services to which they could be
of assistance, but legal rights?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. I'm not real sure as to the kind of expertise that
we have in that area as far as legal rights and advocacy at this point
in time through that resource, but certainly as far as dealing with crisis
or any kind of emergency situations, there’s no question it is a
resource.

Mgr. HARTOG. And they could, maybe let me rephrase—rather as to
their options, legal options of where they could go for help and various
alternatives not only for social services but from the various other
agencies that may be available?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. Yes.

MRr. HARTOG. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions at this
time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I understand that some Title XX money was
made available for Rainbow Retreat, right?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. That’s correct, sir.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. How about the Sojourner Center? Has that
been involved in Title XX money at all?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. As far as 1 know, Mr. Chairman, there is not. I'll
put it this way, there is not through DES. There may be funds through
the local area, the dollars that Mr. Hartog indicated in that facility, but
I'm not familiar with that.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Through the Rainbow Retreat branch you
established the fact that Title XX money can be used for the operation
of the shelters?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. That’s correct, sir.
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CrnaiRMaN FLEMMING. How does the State provide services for the
medically indigent?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. At this point in time, Mr. Chairman, all of the
medically indigent services, with the exception of those services to
children in foster care, who are in the care and custody of the State,
are provided through county medical indigent programs. The State, as
I'm sure the Commission is aware, is the only one which does not have
a Medicaid program funded, and all of the services are provided
through the county programs.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Take this county, for example; what’s the
level of those services in this county and would they be in the position
to respond to the needs of the victims of domestic violence that
needed medical care?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. I'm not sure, Mr. Chairman, I can respond to the
last part of that because I'm not really familiar with the kinds of ser-
vices that they provide specifically. I think the level of services last
statewide on a comparison basis, at least to the last State in which I
administered the Medicaid program, is probably substantially less as
far as what’s available to any of the low-income individuals. The coun-
ty budgets are, as most counties are these days, extremely overtaxed
and the cutbacks and services and so forth are coming in many in-
stances in the indigent care issues. It is a major issue that our legisla-
ture has not to this point addressed from the State standpoint.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Are there any other—to your knowledge, are
there any other shelters for victims of domestic violence in other parts
of the State operated at the present time?

MR. McCLAUGHLIN. Mr. Chairman, we have a similar family shelter
in Tucson that we also are providing some funding for, but I'm not
familiar with any in other parts that are specifically oriented in that
direction.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I gather that the basic attitude of the depart-
ment is sympathetic to the development of these shelters of providing
them with some assistance?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. That’s correct, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Do you have any knowledge as to the status
of the community development funds in the State of Arizona in rela-
tion to their possible use or the construction of shelters?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. I'm sorry, sir, [ don’t.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. We received some testimony this morning
that there is at least one application pending, and I realize it doesn’t
come within your department, but I thought possibly you might have
been caught up with it.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Can I piggyback this for a moment? Is
there any other interfacing with Rainbow Center other than what
you’ve mentioned from your department? Is it just a funding?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. No, it isn’t. The primary reason for our initial in-
volvement in Rainbow, which has been an operational facility for a
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number of years, dealt with our belief that the whole children service
program was very inadequate, was very oriented toward out-of-home
kinds of care, and there was really nothing to try to keep families
together or get them back together on the front end of system. So our
initial association witli Rainbow, approximately a year ago, related,
first of all, to that, to trying to provide an opportunity for situations
where children are or parents have been abused, to offer something
on the front end rather than splitting your families up, and that is how
we got involved to begin with.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. I'm not sure | understand that. How does
Rainbow Center handle that? They don’t work within the family home,
do they?

MR. McLLAUGHLIN. Well, the shelter itself is an opportunity to place
not only children, but also to place in some instances as has been in-
dicated here, parents, specifically, mothers. Most of the other pro-
grams that we have isolate the child and take the child and place the
child somewhere and you’re then dealing with a situation of working
up a plan to get the child back into the family. This, at least, keeps
a part of the family together and allows us the opportunity to intervene
at the front end rather than trying to put the family totally back
together after everybody has been split in all directions.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. So you make the referral to the Rainbow
Center?

MRr. McLAUGHLIN. Generally, it is a facility that we utilize a great
deal, and we utilize it either from the standpoint of a child protective
services complaint, which is the usual way from the police department,
from one of the law enforcement agencies, or from adult protective
services.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Is that in any relationship to the number
of cases you sent there to any funding patterns?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Yes, it is. We fund it on the basis of utilization.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. | see.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. The testimony today was, as I recall, that six-
sevenths of their operating budget does come from public sources; one
of those public sources is your agency.

Do you have any further questions, Commissioner Freeman?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. No.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Horn.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Let me ask you, Mr. McLaughlin—you men-
tioned adult protective services. When a brick is flying toward the vic-
tim in a kitchen, how do they know how to get into contact with adult
protective services?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Generally, Mr. Horn, they probably don’t. I'm
sure it is the last thing in their mind. The adult protective service pro-
gram here as well as the child protective service program is primarily
put forward, I would say, through the law enforcement agencies. That’s
where a great many of our initial contacts come, either through the
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police or the sheriff’s department or through other areas, and that’s
really how we get in touch with a great many of these individuals.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. So in terms of, say, 24-hour hot lines, there’s
no number that’s been put on all the telephones, pay phones or
anything in Arizona or anything like that?

MR. McCLAUGHLIN. There is a publicized 24-hour hot line that is
available, that is in all of the information and referral agencies that
operate around the city, and we do get some referrals in that direction,
but most of the real emergency kinds of things, as you described, with
the bricks flying usually come through the law enforcement agencies.

VicE CHAIRMAN HORN. It seems to me the State regulates public
utilities, such as telephone companies—they could sort of make as a
condition of licensure that there be an emergency hot line number.
Maybe the police is the indirect best route. I don’t know.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Can | piggyback on that?

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Yes.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. When does the criminal justice system
and how do they relate or interface with you?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. In both aduit and child protective service areas;
I would say that in many instances involving domestic situations we’re
probably the front line as far as the children and the mothers.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. From which system?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. From the criminal justice system.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. You do get referrals from the police?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. Absolutely. Absolutely. And in many instances,
they will have taken—in a situation where you have a father who per-
haps has abused both the mother and child—they will have packed
that individual off to jail for the night or something of that sort and
said, “‘I suggest you contact the department or one of the private social
agencies for some type of counseling or medical care,” or something
of this sort.

COMMISSIONER SALTZMAN. Is this usually under a voluntary kind of-

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. It is almost always under voluntary. On the adult
side we have no statutory authority on involuntary situations; we do
on child protective services.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. My next question gets back to this emergen-
cy assistance situation, which I would agree is simply unbelievable that
because the various Indian tribes, Navajo, etc., receive more from BIA,
Arizona is held not to be meeting the criterion from HEW that all
groups in the State apparently be in some combined program to
benefit.

Now, you suggested that perhaps a waiver could be sought by, I as-
sume, the Secretary of HEW. Has the State requested such a waiver?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Yes, sir.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. When?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. I believe the last time—and I provided Mr. Har-
tog with some copies of our last request in that area and I believe the
last one was in either April or May 1979.
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Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. What was the response you received from
HEW?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. The response was basically the same, that they
do not considzr us in compliance with the statewideness provisions of
the regulations and that our request was denied.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Are they basing their action on an adminis-
trative regulation or an actual statute of Congress?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. I'm not real sure about that. I believe it is on an
administrative regulation. "

VicE CHAIRMAN HoRrN. Typical HEW.

Mr. Chairman, I would like at this point in the record to have in-
cluded the copies of the correspondence from the State of Arizona to
the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, the replies of that
department. Also, I would like the Staff Director to raise this question
with the Secretary of HEW as to on what basis do they make this type
of decision, and I wouid also like the question—appropriately perhaps
it is in our report, although I hate to waste 6 months before getting
down to this— that this ought to be asked of domestic counsel. It
ought to be asked of the Department of Interior, Bureau of Indian Af-
fairs. I think they’ve got a major stake in not seeing—urban Indians
who do not come under the tribal situation but would be eligible for
State funds in a urban environment not denied these funds simply
because they have a more advantageous program when operated
thiough the Bureau of Indian Affairs.

Has any appeal been made to the Federal courts on this? Let’s get
that in.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, that will be done.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Has any appeal been made to the Federal
courts on this issue?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Not to my knowledge, sir.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. And you’re not aware of any contemplation
of such an appeal?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Not at this point.

VicE CHAIRMAN HORN. And no appeal to the Members of Congrexs
or did Members of Congress from Arizona enter into this?

MR. McLAuUGHLIN. The Members of Congress were apprised of this
the last time that this issue was raised. Congressman Udall was very
supportive but was not able to move—the other Members of Congress,
I don’t believe, were quite as supportive of this particular program and
we were not able to get too much help in that area.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Mr. McLaughlin, you’ve been a county wel-
fare official; you’ve served in welfare administrations in two States.
What do you see as the appropriate role for the Federal Government
to perform in terms of assistance to victims of domestic violence?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. I think, Mr. Horn, the quandry that we’re all fac-
ing right now with regard to Federal funds is the issue of there is
simply not enough to go around. Beyond that I think the way to deal
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with that is obviously to begin to target and set some priorities for the
utilization of Federal funds.

Without that, what ends up happening is at the State, particularly
here in Arizona, at the local levels, is our own priorities begin to get
dealt with first and, if there happens to be anything left over, if
someone is hollering ioud enough or is concerned enough, then per-
haps there’s some dollars there. But I think the major role would be
an initiative with regard to establishing priorities for the utilization of
some Federal funds that could be matched with State or local funds.

VicE CHAIRMAN HORN. In other words, do you mean anything more
by targeting than simply including victims of domestic violence as one
category, or do you mean specific processes and institutions within
that category that the Federal Government ought to target?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. I would go beyond simply including them
because I think that with the funding cut back—so we’re all seeing in
soft social services area—it is really necessary to target them specifi-
cally in terms of what dollars can be spent for rather than simply a
permissive kind of thing that allows State local jurisdictions to choose.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, based on your experience, would you
feel that targeting these funds for a national shelter program is the best
investment of Federal money?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. T think maybe it needs to be looked at not just
in terms of this group, but in terms of the family that get involved in
this kind of a situation; and I think, relating back to an earlier question
of our rather meager attempts to deal with this as a family situation,
I would like to see us address the family as a total whole in situations
involving domestic violence, because very often we’re not just dealing
with economic assistance to a mother or economic assistance plus
some type of interventive social services, but we're dealing with per-
haps having that child in either our juvenile justice system or
something else in very short order because of the impact of the whole
family situation. I really think that the funds could be targeted in the
domestic violence area toward addressing the total problems of the
family associated with that problem, and you would probably get not
only a lot better array of services but you’d also get a lot more in-
terest, I think.

Vice CHAIRMAN HoORN. Do you feel that should be strictly a Federal
agency as to the appropriate targeting? You mentioned the word
““matching’’ or do you feel that’s a joint Federal/State collaborative ef-
fort?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. At the risk of heresy, in the State of Arizona, |
think that it needs to be something that is a collaborative type of thing.
If it is simply Federal only, chances are that it will do like many others
programs have done —are start up in a year or two from now, say,
‘““good luck,” and take it over and it will fade off into the sunset. If
there'’s an investment at the State or local level, the chances of its con-
tinuing are much better.
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Vice CHaIRMAN HORN. But I take it you would not specify a national
shelter system as the basic approach in this area?

MR. MCLAUGHLIN. I'm not really sure, to be honest with you, ex-
actly what kinds of problems that would address. If that would address
all of the things that I mentioned a moment ago, or at least address
some of those, then I certainly wouldn’t be opposed to that, but I'm
not sure whether that addresses the total range of probiems, including
reemployment of this individual if she decides to become economically
independent of her spouse. And those kinds of issues all have to be
charted in with this, and I don’t know whether that would address all
of those.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. I probably, in my own assumption, when I
use that catch phrase, I would assume certain counseling services,
psychological and otherwise, certain job brokerage clearance functions
within a community, what, ideally, a parole or probation officer should
provide, but I haven't reailly spoken to the need for cash services to
really provide some options in a transition period or anything like that.

MR. McLAUGHLIN. I certainly wouldn’t oppose that.

ViCcE CHAIRMAN HORN. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Could i ask one other question on your
problem on this emergency fund? I notice this ruling comes from the
regional office of HEW. Was the regional office ruling appealed to the
central office in Washington?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. Mr. Chairman, this is the second time arcund on
this particular issue. The year prior it had gone to the regional office.
This time, Mr. Harris, who I believe signed that letter, indicated to us
that it was a ruling of the General Counsel in Washington and that it
was not a matter of simply interpretation by the regional staff. [ don’t
know if that’s addressed specifically in there, but he did indicate that
to us.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. 1 didn’t read the letter carefully, except I did
notice the fact that one sentence which says that current policy does
not allow the exclusion of Indians living on a reservation, even though
they may receive the more generous BIA assistance, which would in-
dicate to me that it is a policy decision that could be looked at.

MR. HARTOG. Mr. Chairman, if I could, one last question. Is that
April 27 letter which we have submitted for the record, is that the
latest correspondence that you have had with HEW on this issue?

MR. McLAUGHLIN. It is the latest written correspondence that we
have, yes.

MRr. HArRTOG. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Their reply is April 27. Okay. Any other
questions? If not, thank you very much. Appreciate your being here
with us very much.

Hearing is in recess until 9 o’clock tomorrow morning.

[ Whereupon, the hearing was adjourned at 6:05 p.m. to be recon-
vened at 9:00 a.m. on February 13, 1980.]



153

Morning Session, February 13, 1980

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Counsel will call the next witness.
MR. HArRTOG. Will Bill Jamieson please come forward?
[Bill Jamieson, Jr., was sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF BILL JAMIESON, JR., DIRECTOR, ARIZONA DEPARTMENT OF
ECONOMIC SECURITY

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I'm very happy to welcome Mr. Jamieson as
a witness, a former colleague in the work of HEW.

MR. HARTOG. Mr. Jamieson, for the record, could you please give
your name, title, and ousiness address?

MR. JaMiIESON. My name is Bill Jamieson, Jr. I am the Director of
the Arizona Department of Economic Security at 1717 West Jefferson.

MR. HArRTOG. Thank you. Yesterday, nvir. Jamieson, we heard Mr.
McLaughlin, your assistant director’s, very interesting testimony. He
indicated that one of the problems confronting DES, the Department
of Economic Security, is making certain that the policy which you
establish in conjunction with the Governor is, in fact, implemented in
practice.

Would you please tell us some more about this problems and the
other obstacles which may be confronting you in implementing the
policies of the Babbitt administration?

MR. JaMiesoN. That’s a pretty open-ended question, Jack. The
problems confronting the department in terms of implementing any
kind of a progressive social policy are many. Some of them are Federal
rules and regulations. I am particularly concerned with the categorical
nature of programs which tend to lock people out.

Of course, the relatively conservative nature of Arizona, Arizona
Legislature, sometimes does not bode well for social programs; basi-
cally, though, I think the biggest problem that the department has had,
and that we are still living with, is the problem with stability.

In the first 5-year history of the department, there were six directors
and four governors. That is not a way to establish a consistent social
policy. I feel that we are beginning slowly to overcome that. Many of
the programs that we inherited were run by people basically who had
been hired to protect the State system from those people out there
who are trying to rip it off. And we are in the process of trying to
change that.

MR. HARTOG. How large is the budget that you administer?

MR. JaMiesON. State and Federal funds together it’s approximately
$300 million.

MR. HARTOG. How is that divided among State and Federal funds?
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MR. JAMIESON. Approximately 50/50.

MR. HARTOG. This is your fiscal 1979 budget?

MR. JAMIESON. Yes.

MR. HARTOG. Is that budget, is that the same level as previous years?

MR. JAMIESON. No, we get increased levels. Of course, the Labor
Department program, which also comes under my department, flucu-
ate by employment. The staffing levels go up as unemployment goes
up. Basically, though, it has remained a little bit below inflation.

MR. HARTOG. Has that little bit below—I'm sorry, I didn’t hear the
last word.

MR. JAMIESON. We have not kept up with the inflation either with
Federal funding or State funding.

MR. HARTOG. Thank you. Yesterday, Mr. McLaughlin characterized
DES benefit levels as inadequate; in fact, | think the phrase was
“woefully inadequate.” Would you agree?

MR. JaMiEsON. I would say that woefully inadequate is an un-
derstatement.

MR. HARTOG. Could you expand on that?

MR. JAMIESON. Currently, an AFDC mother—we do not have AFDC
up in this State—an AFDC mother with three children will receive
AFDC benefits of $202.

With that, given current prices, we estimate she can pay her rent
and about a dollar of her utility bill, and that’s all.

Food stamp benefits for the same mother and children would be ap-
proximately $240. This State—and [  believe scciety in
general—expects pcople who are receiving assistance to be on some
kind of a track moving toward self-sufficiency. In my opinion, the level
of benefits in Arizona are such that that will never happen. An in-
dividual with the amount of money that we make available to them
cannot in any way move toward self-sufficiency.

MR. HARTOG. To what do you attribute this low level of benefits in
the State?

MR. JaMIESON. Historically, I believe the State is fiscally conserva-
tive. There is not, in my ooinion, a view here that people who need
assistance should get it. Generally, the feeling is that there should not
be welfare. I believe that that’s beginning to turn a little bit. There is,
of course, the strong feeling that there ought to be an incentive for
people to get off welfare; thus, if you keep the benefits low, two things
will happen, in the minds of people who believe that: one, people will
be motivated to get off, which I don’t believe is true; and two, other
poor people will not be motivated to move to Arizona.

Couple with the fact that we don’t have Medicaid and that becomes
a convincing argument in the minds of some.

MR. HARTOG. Mr. McLaughlin also indicated yesterday that, under
Title XX funds, there are one and maybe two small programs being
funded in the State which directly bear on the needs of women who
have been physically abused by their husbands or mates. Do you think
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that this is an appropriate policy for this State and this area at this
time?

MR. JaAMIESON. I honestly don’t know. Basically, I hesitate to want
to build separate service systems for every kind of individual need. 1
am increasingly concerned by, again, what is an increasing amount of
categorization in both Federal and State programs. I believe it tends
to lock people out.

The resources are there. The resources are there in assistance pro-
grams; the resources are there in social service programs; but they are
divided and categorized in such a way that they are very difficult for
people, particularly people who find themselves in crises, to access.

I believe that is the approach we ought to begin looking at, not how
many programs are we funding for a specific need, but how can we
make the resources we have available to us now, better serve human
need and look at an individual as a person, a person who has a par-
ticular problem and begin to help that person with their problem in-
stead of categorizing them and labeling them. Once we 'abel a person,
I believe we’re able to hide from their hurt; we're able to deal with
a battered woman, and not a person; we're able to deal with an abused
child and not a person.

I have real problems with continuing to set up more and more and
more categorical problems to deal with specific individual needs.

MR. HARTOG. Do I understand you correctly to be saying then that
while you are not opposed to programs aimed, in general, at solving
this issue, you think that the approach with which funds are given
should be changed?

MR. JAMIESON. Yes. I think the approach with which funds are given
should be changed. I believe that there should be better crises access
to the assistance programs we have now.

The system we have now is not a logical system. The welfare system,
social service system is not logical; it is not logical from the Federal
level or from the State level. It is logical only if your concern is ac-
countability of dollars. If your concern is the treatment of people, the
system doesn’t make much sense to me.

MR. HARTOG. In a interview with staff, you mentioned efforts to turn
to a client-based approach rather than a categoric approach. Is this
what your remarks this morning are about?

MR. JAMIESON. Yes. The direction that we want to head again 1s to
attempt, over the next 2 or 3 years, to take each of our programs and
individualize them. We have done this primarily successfully, I guess,
in mental retardation, where each person who comes into the system
is evaluated for individual needs, and an individual program plan is
written.

We're able to work with that individual and we have an end goal
for that individual, and it becomes a very personal, not a systematic
approach. We are trying to set up the same kind of system right now
with Title XX services, which, like the mental retardation program,



156

deals not only with the State but with approximately 500 community
providers.

MR. HarRTOG. By individualize, I understand what you're saying then
is, if a client walks in, regardless of their problems, they would not be
in a slot but rather they would be—a generally trained intake worker
who would know—be able to identify what the person’s needs were
and then match those needs to existing programs.

MR. JAMIESON. That would be the :ideal. The bureaucracy and the
way the program is written and not just Federal bureaucracy, but my
State bureaucracy, make that very difficult to achieve.

MR. HARrRTOG. If that kind of approach were used, would domestic
violence, do you think, be one of the kinds of areas where in which,
at least services could be grouped?

MR. JaMIESON. Oh, most certainly. But I would suspect, not being
an expert on that particular problem, but I would suspect what in-
dividuals who suffer from domestic violence don’t all have the same
problems. There might be—let’s take vocational rehabiiitation—there
might be that somebody needs a new location. Domestic violence, I am
sure, is not one of the disabilities listed in the law that that allows us
to serve people through vocational rehabilitation, so I would again say
that, based on the individual needs of the people, yes.

MR. HARTOG. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, | have no further questions at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Horn?

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Mr. Jamieson, on April 27, 1979, you
received a letter from the regional office of the Department of Health,
Education, and Welfare, and it concerned the fact that because your
State plan on AFDCEA did not include the Indian reservations, that
HEW would not approve the plans submitted by Arizona. Has any ac-
tion occurred on the part of the State since that letter to try and ap-
peal that regional decision?

MR. JAMIESON. Yes, sir. We met with a group of people from the
regional office, and I spoke with Mr. Van Leer in Washington, and we
were informed that there was absolutely no way, that the law was very
clear. And we were caught in a bind, that if we were to include the
Indian reservations, Indian citizens of this State would suffer lower
benefit levels because the Bureau of Indian Affairs pays higher levels,
but the Bureau will not pay if the State will pay, so we made the con-
scious choice finally that we would leave the Bureau of Indian Affairs
funding level on the reservations and we would have to sacrifice the
$1000,000.

A similar bind that we’re in by being a non-Medicaid state—we are
losing $11 million a year worth of AFC match. Quite simply, in AFDC
there are two match rates: for non-Medicaid States, the Federal
Government only matches up to a 532 average payment per recipient.
In a Medicaid State, which is every other State in the Union, they will
match over that. They will match up to whatever the State may be
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paving. We're up to over $60 now, so we lost last year $10 million
and this year $11 million worth of Federal funding from what I think
is an arbitrary rule. If you were able to get that $11 million, we would
be able to substantially increase our benefit levels.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. On the Medicaid issue, is the grounds for not
approving that also the Indian tribes not being included, or is that an
Arizona decision?

MR. JAMIESON. No sir, that’s an Arizona decision. The Arizona
Legislature passed a Medicaid law but refused to fund it. We have an
approved medicaid plan on file with HEW but the legislature refused
to fund it.

Last year we came in—the assistance of Under Secretary Cham-
pion—with an alternative program which would involve about $30 mil-
lion worth of Medicaid funds, and the legislature disapproved that. It
is clearly an Arizona—

VicE CHAIRMAN HORN. Let me get back to this issue: In the case
of the AFDCEA program, you said when you followed up on this letter
that you were told by HEW it was the law that said this. Have you
had your lawyers check it to so it is a law and not an interpretation
by HEW?

MR. JAMIESON. Yes, sir. We feel it is an interpretation, a rather strict
arbitrary interpretation, and that it could be interpreted differently.

Vice CHAIRMAN HORN. Well, if you feel that, has it becn appealed
to the Secretary? Has it been appealed to the courts?

MR. JAMIESON. No, sir, not yet.

VicE CHAIRMAN HORN. Are there any plans to do that?

MR. JAMIESON. Yes, there are.

VICE CHaIRMAN HORN. Because, I must say, I find it a rather
shocking policy of HEW that they would discriminate against a State
because Indians on reservations in that State receive better benefits
through BIA. Is there any other State in that situation in the Union?

MR. JAMIESON. Mr. Horn, I do not know.

VICE CHAIRMAN HORN. Well we asked yesterday to have the Staff
Director follow up on that. I assume one of the questions will be is
any other State in the Union in similar situation to the State of
Arizona simply because the State of Arizona does not want to deprive
Indians on a reservation of a certain level of ben